



-

BSIPP Haine CA4

COMPANION

TO THE

REVISED OLD TESTAMENT

TALBOT W. CHAMBERS

FUNK & WAGNALLS

NEW YORK 1885 LONDON 10 AND 12 DEY STREET 44 FLEET STREET

All Rights Reserved

Entered, according to Act of Congress, in the year 1885, by FUNK & WAGNALLS,

"the

In the Office of the Librarian of Congress at Washington, D. C.

The design of this book is expressed in the title. It is intended to furnish a convenient manual to those readers of the Revised Old Testament who wish to inform themselves of its origin and aim, and of the principles upon which it has been made.

It was no part of the author's purpose to defend or advocate the work of the revisers. Even if such a thing were required, he is not the person to undertake it. But it is not required. A revision of the English Bible for popular use must stand or fall by its own merits, and no efforts, whether of friends or foes, can prevent this result. If the book is worthy -that is, if it accomplish the object for which it was undertaken, no amount of opposition can overthrow it. However learned or skilful or acute its assailants may be, they will only beat the air. The Christian public will slowly but surely find out the truth, and act accordingly. They will accept and adopt that form of the Bible which best answers the purposes for which the Bible was given. If, on the other hand, the work is a failure, if it is no advance upon its predecessor, if its gains in one direction are outweighed by shortcomings in another, it will pass into

cumstance will keep the book from being overlooked or forgotten. It cannot possibly be shelved. If therefore the book be what it is claimed to be, it will gradually work its way to general acceptance, just as its predecessor did in the first half of the seventeeth century. That book at first was received with cold indifference by some and with violent opposition by others, yet it survived both. Although universally known as "the Authorized Version," no trace of such authorization has ever been found in any records of the time, whether civil or ecclesiastical. Neither the crown nor Parliament nor the privy council nor the convocation appear to have given it any public sanction. Yet without the aid of legal enactments, and entirely upon its own merits, it quietly superseded all its predecessors and rivals. It is therefore not unreasonable to expect that the present revision will in time noiselessly accomplish the same result, and at length come to be generally recognized as the Bible of English-speaking peoples.

In the mean time, while the verdict of the people is forming, there is need of such works as the present. For it is a fact that, notwithstanding all that has been said on the subject during the last ten or fifteen years, there are multitudes of persons, wellinformed in other respects, who do not know why the revision has been attempted, or how it has been carried on, or what it was expected to accomplish. There are others who, while aware of the leading facts in the case, yet would be embarrassed in judging particular instances. An example may be taken

from the experience of the Revised New Testament. Soon after that volume appeared, two clergymen took it up from a bookseller's table, and casually opened it at the close of the fifteenth chapter of Mark. Here they observed that the 43d verse spoke of the body of Jesus, while the 45th called it the corpse, the Authorized Version having body in both places. Desirous to see the reason of the change, they turned to the nearest Greek Testament, where they were surprised to find that the original had the same word in both verses. The case then seemed inexplicable, and was so until one of the two consulted a critical edition, where it appeared that the correct text had one word (soma) in the 43d verse and another (ptoma) in the 45th. Consequently the revision reproduced exactly the form as well as the meaning of the original.

It is with the design of meeting cases like this that the present volume has been prepared—not indeed by any means with the view of explaining all the points wherein alteration has been made, but simply to state the circumstances that led to the work, and the means and method used to accomplish it. After a brief statement concerning the text of the Old Testament, a series of chapters takes up instances of the various changes made, and suggests in a short and general way the reasons for these changes. This is only a selection of passages, and possibly not the most judicious that could have been made. Yet these examples, however ill-chosen, will doubtless illustrate all or nearly all the principles involved,

and represent with sufficient accuracy the general character of the book. Of course in a work no larger than this there cannot be anything like a complete statement of the grounds upon which the committee acted; often only a hint is given. But it is supposed that persons who have no acquaintance with the original languages of Scripture would be glad to learn, in a general way, the objects of the revisers and their method of reaching them. The book is not written for scholars, to whom it would be of little or no use, but for ordinary English readers, who may find even such light as is given in these pages helpful in enabling them to form a candid judgment of the merits of the revision. This question is not one of theoretical importance merely, but touches vital issues. The Word of God is the great means for the building up of the religious character and life. The sacred writings of the Old Testament are expressly declared by the Apostle Paul (II. Tim. iii. 16, 17) to be "profitable for teaching, for reproof, for correction, for instruction which is in righteousness : that the man of God may be complete, furnished completely to every good work." It is therefore not only the privilege but the duty of every man to become as fully acquainted as possible with these writings in their exact sense and meaning. He is not at liberty to indulge likes and dislikes in a matter of this kind. It is not the revision that most pleases æsthetic taste, or which is most fluent and rhythmical, or which has about it the richest archaic flavor that he is to choose, but that one which

viii

he has reason to think best conveys the meaning of its divine author.

The author of this book having been a member of the American Old Testament Company for the last ten years can speak with some degree of authority on the subjects here treated. But it is to be distinctly understood that he alone is responsible for what is said. His colleagues in the company approved of his undertaking, and all have kindly lent him more or less assistance in prosecuting it; but whatever errors or shortcomings may be found are to be attributed only to himself. It may not be amiss to make a remark concerning the interior workings of this branch of the Committee. The writer was the only pastor in the company. All the others were professors in theological seminaries, and they represented seven different denominations and nine different institutions. The meetings were held monthly, save in midsummer, and extended over two and sometimes three days. The discussions were earnest and animated, and there was the freest expression of opinion. Yet never even once did the odium theologicum appear. Nothing was said at any time that required retraction or apology. And so far from there being any clashing among those connected with institutions which are in a sense rival competitors for public favor, courtesy, kindness, and the heartiest Christian fellowship prevailed from beginning to end. Whatever becomes of the revision, each of those who took part in it on this side

of the water feels humble gratitude to God for the blessed communion of devout scholars into which it introduced him, and the many, many happy days that were spent in accomplishing it. Each of them can adopt for himself the words in which the good Bishop Horne, a century ago, spoke of his labors upon the psalms : "Happier hours than those which have been spent in these meditations he never expects to see in this world. Very pleasantly did they pass, and moved smoothly and swiftly along ; for when thus engaged, he counted no time. They are gone, but have left a relish and a fragrance upon the mind, and the remembrance of them is sweet."

х

CONTENTS.

CHAPTER I.

The Need of A Revision	13
CHAPTER II.	
The Method of the Revision	37
CHAPTER III.	
The Text of the Old Testament	61
CHAPTER IV.	
Changes in the Pentateuch	78
CHAPTER V.	
CHANGES IN THE HISTORICAL BOOKS	97
CHAPTER VI.	
CHANGES IN THE POETICAL BOOKS	110
CHAPTER VII.	
CHANGES IN THE PROPHETICAL BOOKS	135

CONTENTS.

CHAPTER VIII.

THE	AMERICAN	Appendix	. 1	68	3
-----	----------	----------	-----	----	---

CHAPTER IX.

CHAPTER X.

The Names of the Revisers, British and American..... 245

OLD TESTAMENT REVISION.

CHAPTER I.

THE NEED OF A REVISION.

No testimony to the inexhaustible interest of the Bible is more striking than that which is furnished by the prevalent desire and effort to secure better versions of its contents in modern tongues. The book is continually attacked by all sorts of foes and upon all sorts of grounds, and not infrequently is contemptuously shelved as if its claims had been utterly exploded. And yet in no less than seven countries of Europe serious endeavors are, or recently have been, made to amend the popular versions of the Scriptures.

In Holland a revised translation of the New Testament was issued in 1868 by direction of the General Synod, a large company of scholars having been engaged on the work since the date of their appointment in 1854. In Denmark the New Testament having been revised in the year 1819, the revision of the Old was undertaken by such scholars as Kolkar and Rothe, with whom Bishop Martensen acted as an adviser, and the result of their labors appeared in 1871. In Norway a laborious revision of the Old Testament is now in progress, and is understood to have reached completion save as to the prophetical In Sweden the work has been in hand for books. a century. Last May the New Testament was issued. Its authors accepted no variation from the Textus Receptus, unless it was sustained by at least two of the most ancient authorities. The use of this revision is allowed in the schools, but not yet in the churches. It has met with considerable opposition from some Swedish scholars because of its too close adherence to the Received Text.* The Bible in common use in France is that known as Ostervald's (issued in Amsterdam in 1724), which was based upon that issued in 1588 by certain Geneva pastors, among whom was Beza, which itself was a revision of the translation made by Olivetan in 1535, and corrected by Calvin, his cousin. A revision of Ostervald's version was completed by M. Frossard in 1869, and was approved by a conference of pastors in Paris, who recommended the Société Biblique de France to publish it. In 1868 a revision of the Old Testament was undertaken by a committee of four, afterward increased to thirteen, who completed their work and gave it to the press in 1879. It is understood that the British and Foreign Bible Society, and likewise the American Bible Society,

* For this authentic information in respect to Scandinavian countries, the author is indebted to the Rev. Prof. G. E. Day, D.D., who visited Denmark and Sweden last year. have adopted this revision of both Testaments as the French Bible which they will circulate. In 1874 the Rev. Dr. Louis Segond published at Geneva a new translation of the Old Testament (2d ed., 1877, at Nancy; 3d ed., 1879, at Geneva), and 1879 a new translation of the New Testament. His work has been accepted by the University Press, Oxford, and has met with great favor from professors and other scholars in Switzerland. In Germany a company of learned men have been for years engaged in a revision of Luther's version. Tentative copies (Probe-Bibel) of their work have been widely circulated with the view of eliciting criticism before a final determination. The auspices under which the enterprise has been carried on are such as to give good hope of success. It is understood that attention has been paid rather to the matter of improving and modernizing the language used than to the making of a new version. But even in this latter point of view the work is a significant indication of the general movement in Christian lands in favor of making the vernacular version of the Scriptures an adequate representation of the original, or at least such as to put the rank and file of the people in possession of the mind and will of God as revealed for human salvation. As for Britain and America, the present year will see the conclusion of a work of revision carried on ever since 1870

It remains for those who condemn the Bible as obsolete or effect to explain the reason of this earnest and widespread interest in the matter of securing a faithful rendering of its words into the living languages of our day. No such explanation is possible, and the facts must be taken as evidence that the system of religion taught in the Scriptures, so far from having relaxed its hold upon the reason, the conscience, and the heart of men, has increased its power. Among English-speaking peoples these facts are strengthened by the amazing sales made of the Revised New Testament issued in England and America in May, 1881. The demand for the book was something wholly unprecedented in the entire history of the trade. A deeper feeling than mere curiosity is required to account for this fact.

In setting forth the grounds upon which the work of revision in England was commenced and carried on, it is requisite to set aside some mistaken apprehensions on the subject. No disparagement of the general merits of the Authorized Version was intended. That version is one of very great excellence. It is better than any of the ancient versions, and is surpassed by only one of the modern-the Staaten-Bybel of Holland. The reason of the latter's superiority is that it was made a score of years after King James's translators had finished their labors, and of course had the benefit of their experience. The friends and advocates of the Revision can in all good conscience join in circulating the common English Bible, while yet they think it capable of improvement. Nor is it true, as has sometimes been said, that these parties are insensible to the charms of the old Bible as "a well of English undefyled," and

have no regard for its exquisite rhythm and melody. They feel these things as much as anybody, and if the Scriptures were simply a great English classic, they would as soon think of amending Chaucer or Shakespeare as of touching the book which is such a noble expression of our language in its best estate. But the literary claims of the Bible are and must be subordinate to its character as a record of the revelation which God has been pleased to make of Himself. Taste must yield to conscience. Every reader is entitled to the most exact and faithful expression of the divine word that is attainable. An incorrect or inadequate version is poorly compensated by grace of utterance. Pure water out of an earthen vessel is better than water not so pure out of a golden cup rimmed with jewels. Nor is it love of change for its own sake that induced the plan of revision. Of course there may be among the friends of that plan some justly liable to this charge, but if so, these are exceptions. The revisers have felt the power of old association in endearing to them the common version with all its shortcomings, and they therefore put their hands to any alteration with great reluctance, and only under an imperative sense of duty. Faithfulness is the first law of translation, and no questions, whether of taste, or of long use, or of sacred memories, can be allowed to stand in the way of a correct representation of "the mind of the Spirit," as recorded in the Scriptures. But of course so long as substantial correctness is secured minor infelicities or inadequate renderings may be left untouched. And this has been the constant aim of the revisers—viz., not to make a new version, but to revise the old one where such revision was called for. How far they have accomplished their aim it is not for them to say. But it is their right to insist upon the earnestness and sincerity of their endeavors in this direction.

The reasons for the work may be assigned as follows :

1. The Progress of the Language.-Dead languages do not change, and it is their fixed and invariable character which renders the study of them such a valuable aid in sharpening and disciplining the faculties. But living languages are always subject to change with the changes in the numbers, manners, laws, institutions, and social development of the peoples who speak them. All that a reasonable conservative can ask is that variations shall not be violent, or precipitate, or against analogy, or in general for the worse. In this respect the Authorized Version has been a great blessing as a standard of speech. Its intrinsic excellence as well as its sacred origin gave it an acceptance among the people such as no other book ever secured. Hence it brought all classes of men into familiar acquaintance with its idioms and its vocabulary, and so proved a constant breakwater against rash and needless innovations. Still, while this is true and gratefully acknowledged by every lover of his mother tongue, it is also true that the end was not perfectly gained. There are some grammatical forms which have become wholly

18

antiquated, and there is a considerable number of words which are now obsolete and therefore unintelligible to the great body of readers. Other words have undergone an entire change of meaning so as seriously to mislead the unlearned. There are more of these than persons who have not had their attention called to the subject are apt to suppose. Some specimens are here given, all taken from the Old Testament.

Ancient, (Is. xlvii. 6), Artillery, (I. Sam. xx. 40), Assay, (Deut. iv. 34),

Bakemeats, (Gen. xl. 17), Besom, (Is. xiv. 32), Dewray, (Is. xvi. 3), Bonnet, (Ex. xxviii. 40), Boss, (Job xv. 26), Botch, (Deut. xxviii. 27), Bravery, (Is. iii. 18), Brigandine, (Jer. xlvi. 4), Bunches, (Is. xxx. 6),

Cabins, (Jer. xxxvii. 18), Cankerworm, (Ps. cv. 34), Carriage, (Judges xviii. 21), Champaign, (Deut. xi.30), Chapiter, (Ex. xxxvi. 38), Chapman, (I. Kings x. 15), Charger, (Num. vii. 13), Coast, (Ex. x. 4), Comely, (Ps. xxxii. 1), Cracknel, (I. Kings xiv. 3), Conversation, (Ps. xxxvii. 14), Cunning, (Gen. xxv. 27), Missile weapons. Attempt, try. Some kind of bread. Broom. Betray. Mitre. Knob. Boil. Splendor, finery. Scale armor. Humps (of camels).

Elder or aged.

Cellars, vaults. Caterpillar. Baggage. Plain. Capital. Trader. Platter. Border. Becoming. Cake. Manner of life. Knowing, skilful (not implying artifice).

OLD TESTAMENT REVISION.

Daysman, (Job ix. 33), Despite, (Ezek. xxv. 6), Discipline, (Job xxvi. 10), Discover, (Ps. xxix. 9),

Ear, (Deut. xxi. 4), Ensue, (Ps. xxxiv. 14), Entreat, (Gen. xii. 16), Eschew, (Job i. 1, 8),

Fats, (Joel ii. 24), Fenced, (Num. xxxii. 17), Fine, (Job xxviii. 1), Flag, (Ex. ii. 3, 5), Fray, (Deut. xxviii. 26), Fretting, (Lev. xiv. 44),

Gallant, (Is. xxxiii. 21), Goodman, (Prov. vii. 19), Gracious, (Prov. xi. 16),

Habergeon, (Ex. xxviii. 32),

Harness, (I. Kings xxii. 34), Handywork, (Ps. xix. 1),

Knop, (Ex. xxv. 31),

Kerchief, (Ezek. xiii. 18, 21), Lace, (Ex. xxviii. 28), Leasing, (Ps. iv. 2), Let, (Ex. v. 4), Lover, (Ps. xxviii. 11),

Man of war, (Ex. xv. 3), Manner, with the, (Num. v. 13), Mean, (Is. ii. 9), Meat, (Gen. i. 29, 30), Minish, (Ex. v. 19), Mount, (Jer. vi. 6),

Umpire or arbiter. Reproachful contempt. Instruction. Uncover or lay bare.

Plough. Follow after and overtake. Treat. Flee from, avoid.

Vats. Fortified, defended. Refine. Reed-grass. Frighten. Devouring, corroding.

Splendid, stately. Master of the house. Filled with grace.

Coat of mail for the head and shoulders. Armor. Workmanship.

Bud or bud-shaped protuberance. Covering for the head.

Band. Lying, falsehood. Hinder. Intimate friend, not necessarily

of the opposite sex.

Warrior. In the act. Common, lowly (not base). Food in general. Diminish. Mound.

THE NEED OF A REVISION.

Neesing, (Job xli. 18), Nephews, (Judges xii, 14), Noisome, (Ps. xci. 3), Occupy, (Ez. xxvii. 16), Ointment, (Cant. i. 3), Offend, (Ps. cxix. 165), Ouches,* (Ex. xxviii, 11), Paddle, (Deut. xxiii. 13), Palestina, (Ex. xv. 14), Painful, (Ps. lxxiii. 16), Poll, (Num. i. 2), Prevent, (Ps. xviii. 5), Purtenance, (Ex. xii. 9), Quick, (Lev. xiii. 10), Rereward, (I. Sam. xxix. 2), Road, (I. Sam. xxvii, 10), Saving health, (Ps. lxvii. 2), Scall, (Lev. xiii. 30), Scrabble, (I. Sam. xxi. 13), Scrip, (I. Sam. xvii. 40), Seethe, (Ex. xvi. 23), Several, (II. Kings xv. 5), Sherd, (Is. xxx. 14), Shroud, (Ezek. xxxi. 3), Silverling, (Is. vii. 23), Slime, (Gen. xi. 3), Stay upon, (Is. x. 20), Spoil, (Gen. xxxiv. 27), Straitly, (Gen. xliii. 7),

Sneezing. Grandchildren. Hurtful.

Use, trade with, trade. Unguent, perfume. Make to stumble. Sockets for setting precious stones.

Small spade. Philistia. Toilsome. Head. Meet, anticipate. Intestines or inwards.

Living.

Rearguard. Raid.

Salvation. Eruption of the skin, tetter. Scrawl. Wallet or small bag. Boil. Separate. Shred or fragment. Cover, shelter. Piece of silver. Bitumen. Lean upon. Plunder. Strietly.

* This word is retained in the Revision, doubtless because *socket* was used to denote the openings made in the silver bases or pediments in which were inserted the two tenons of each of the boards used to make the sides and end of the Tent of Meeting. It seemed better to preserve an obsolete word than to use the same term to denote the setting of a precious gem and the receptacle of a board ten cubits high. Tabernacle, (Num. xxiv. 5), Table, (Is. xxx. 8), Tablet, (Ex. xxxv. 22), Tache, (Ex. xxvi. 6), Thought, (I. Sam. ix. 5), Tired, (II. Kings ix. 30), Turtle, (Cant. ii. 12), Undersetters, (I. Kings vii. 30),

Vagabond, (Gen. iv. 12), Vex, (Ex. xxii. 21),

Wench, (II. Sam. xvii, 17), Well, (Cant. iv. 15), Wimple, (Is. iii. 22), Witty, (Prov. viii, 12), Tent. Tablet. Armlet, locket. Clasp. Anxiety. Attired. Turtle-dove.

Props.

Wanderer. Harass, oppress.

Maidservant. Spring. Neck-covering, shawl. Ingenious, clever.

2. Infelicities in the Form of the Common Version.—The most obvious of these is the division of the whole book into chapters and verses. While this is a great convenience for the purposes of a concordance, enabling one to turn in a moment to any desired passage, it must be confessed that the convenience is dearly bought. The chapter division is not always made with proper regard to the connection, frequently uniting what ought to be separated and separating what ought to be united. The first chapter of Genesis should have included the first three verses of the second chapter, which evidently belong to the general account of the creation, as distinguished by the phrase, "These are the generations of the heavens and the earth," from the following narrative of man's trial in Eden. In Isaiah no one doubts that the extraordinary prediction of the servant of the

Lord as a vicarious sufferer contained in the wellknown 53d chapter really begins at the thirteenth verse of the 52d, and the rude dislocation is a serious injury to the sense. The third chapter of the same prophet should have included the first verse of the one that follows as completing the picture of Judea's distress, after which a new strain begins. So in the Book of Job the close of Chapter xxxvi. announces a storm the further progress of which is given in the next chapter, and the needless division makes a disturbing break in the midst of a sublime and thrilling description. The versicular division is still more annoying. It turns the Scripture into what looks like a book of apothegms. It forms or at least fosters the habit in the unlearned, and sometimes even in others, of taking a single clause apart from its connection and thus attaching to it an unjustifiable sense. It leads the ignorant to think that this is an essential part of the literary form of the original, and not a mere printer's device. The degree to which italic letters are used is unfortunate and misleading. They are intended to mark such words as are supplied by the translators, but oftentimes they are inserted needlessly, as, for example, in the use of the copula where this, although not expressed in the original, is confessedly implied in it. Thus in the first, second, and fourth verses of the first Psalm the italic letters are wholly superfluous. So, again, poetry and prose are printed in one uniform way. This is unfortunate, not only in that many readers fail to see that

the Scriptures are in part poetical, but also in that the parallelisms, which are so important a part of Hebrew verse and which often do so much to facilitate the understanding of difficult passages, are greatly obscured. It is true that there are not unfrequently divided opinions as to the precise determination of hemistichs, but even an unhappy metrical division is better than none at all, for the reader, having his attention called to the subject, may of himself make the necessary correction. An eminent scholar of our own country once objected to the metrical arrangement on the ground that it led the reader to expect rhyme and rhythm, and not finding these, he was disappointed and confused. But this would be only a temporary embarrassment, while the gain from a knowledge of the parallelism is real and permanent.

3. The Progress of Sacred Learning.—The men who made the Authorized Version were beyond doubt learned men, quite abreast of their time and fully equal to any scholars in Europe. But having their work as a basis, their successors, though inferior, may yet improve it, just as, according to the old saying, a dwarf perched upon the shoulders of a giant sees further than the giant. But apart from this consideration, real advances have been made in every department of Biblical Literature during the last two centuries and a half. Helps of all kinds have been multiplied in an astonishing degree. Take, for example, the matter of versions. King James's translators had only a single text of the Septuagint, the

earliest and most valuable of the ancient translations, and that an imperfect one, whereas the modern scholar has also that of the Alexandrian MS. in the British Museum, and that of the Sinaitic discovered by Tischendorf, and these aided by the critical labors of a number of eminent scholars. The fragments remaining of other Greek versions, made by individuals (Aquila, Theodotion, Symmachus, and others), have also been brought forth and put at the service of students since 1611. Next in importance after the Greek comes the Latin version. Here, too, the superiority of the later period is obvious. The earlier scholars had only the ordinary edition of the Vulgate, disfigured by many changes and corruptions, which had in the course of time crept in, whereas now access is easy to the Codex Amiatinus (A.D. 541), which represents Jerome's final and matured judgment. The next most important early version, the Syriac, was unknown to the authors of the common Bible, for it was not printed until the Paris Polyglot of Le Jay, in 1645. This Peshitto Codex is of great value, as being made in a cognate dialect and with marked fidelity. In like manner the Samaritan Pentateuch, the later Syriac versions, the Ethiopic, the Persian and the Gothic, were not published until years after the appearance of the issue of the English Bible of 1611, and could therefore have rendered no aid to its authors.

The same thing may be said as to philological helps. The larger Hebrew grammar of Buxtorf appeared in 1609; but though its merits were great for its day, it bears no comparison with the elaborate treatises of this century in point of fulness, acuteness, and accuracy. Gesenius and Ewald and their successors have wrought a complete revolution in the treatment of the forms and accidence of the language. This is true also of the lexicons. Buxtorf's was at command in 1611, giving students the help to be derived from the Rabbins and the Vulgate. But the great development of comparative philology took place afterward. The eminent scholars who made Walton's Polyglot did not come forward till the following generation, and it was in the next century that Schultens brought out the benefits to be derived from seeking the roots of Hebrew in the Arabic. The success of the great Hollandish scholar gave a lasting impulse to the study of all the cognate Semitic languages, and thus largely increased the resources of the lexicographers, emancipating them from the dominion of Rabbinic tradition and giving them the choice of varied interpretations. But the modern dictionaries surpass Buxtorf not only in materials but in methods. They have assumed a form rigidly scientific, and beginning with the root meaning, trace all subsequent modifications and applications in a way which vastly facilitates the efforts of the student, giving him in a convenient form the results of the labors of all Hebrew scholars for two centuries and a half. Similar is the case with commentaries. All the aid of this kind enjoyed by King James's translators was limited to the church fathers, few of whom were acquainted with Hebrew,

26

and to the writers of the Reformation period. The latter in some cases were men of keen insight, of exegetical tact and of large views of truth, and are therefore of value even to day. But in the nature of things they could not construct a critical commentary of the kind which abounds in our time. Thev did not have the necessary materials or training for minute analysis of the text and thorough discussion of its possible meanings, whereas now the press teems from year to year with the results of the labors of specialists by whom every new source of knowledge is carefully explored. Their efforts are greatly aided by the progress made in archaeology, geography, natural history, and monumental theology. The old cartography of Palestine was mainly mere conjecture, and often ludicrously wrong, while to-day the whole area of Bible lands has been triangulated, so that the maps made are more accurate than many of those of our own country. The manners and customs have been accurately recorded, and as Oriental life suffers no change in these respects, a flood of light is thrown upon numerous points which before were involved in deep obscurity. Natural science has also contributed to the better understanding of the nature of the animals, plants, minerals, and heavenly bodies mentioned in the Bible, while all articles of food, domestic utensils, military appliances, etc., are clearly explained by the books of antiquities. In addition to this are the contributions made by the discoveries of the present century in the language, history, religion, and habits of the ancient Egyptians, and also by the deciphering of cuneiform characters, and the consequent revelation of the early history of Assyria and Babylon. It is hardly possible to exaggerate the aid to the interpretation of the Scriptures to be derived from Egyptology and Assyriology, whose treasures were not even dreamed of in the days of James I. The question, then, is whether the benefit to be derived from these varied sources of knowledge shall be confined to the learned or shall be made the common property of the people by being incorporated in the version of the Scriptures which they have in daily use.

4. The Correction of Acknowledged Errors.-There are numerous renderings which are declared to be incorrect by all lexicons and commentaries of a critical character. Some of these are cases in which the word occurs singly or in only a few instances, but others are often repeated. For example, the word hypocrite is found eight times in the Book of Job, yet in not one of them does the original term have that meaning, and the reader therefore is misled. So one of the oblations mentioned over and over in the Pentateuch and elsewhere is styled a "meat offering," which inevitably leads the reader to suppose that it is an animal sacrifice, whereas the Hebrew really means an unbloody oblation, and is appropriately rendered "meal offering." In the following list the incorrect word is placed first, with a reference to one of the places where it occurs, and then the true meaning as generally accepted among scholars :

THE NEED OF A REVISION.

Apothecary, (Ex. xxx. 25), Avenging, (Judges v. 2),

Bittern, (Is. xiv. 23), Borrow, (Ex. xi. 2), Breaches, (Judges v. 17),

Candle, (Job xviii. 6), Caldron, (Jer. lii. 18), College, (II. Kings xxii. 14), Coast, (Jer. xxv. 32), Crooked, (Job xxvi. 13),

Dead things, (Job xxvi. 5), Diet, (Jer. lii. 34), Dragons, (Ps. lxxiv. 13), " (Job xxx. 29), Dregs, (Is. li. 17),

Flagons of wine, (Hos. iii. 1), Fires, (Is. xxiv. 15), Flood, (Joshua xxiv. 14), Foxes, (Judges xv. 4),

Groves, (Ex. xxxiv. 13), Galleries, (Cant. vii. 5), Grow up, (Mal. iv. 2),

Hats, (Dan. iii. 2), Hearth, (Jer. xxxvi. 22), Hell, (Ps. xvi. 10), House of God, (Judges xx. 18), Hypocrite, (Job viii. 13),

Island of the innocent, (Job xxii. 30), Images, (Lev. xxvi. 30), " (Gen. xxxi. 19),

Jasher, (II. Sam i. 18), Jaw, (Judges xv. 19), Perfumer. Leaders.

Porcupine Ask. Creeks or harbors

Lamp. Pot. Second ward. Uttermost part. Fleet, or fleeing.

The shades. Allowance. Monsters. Jackals. Bowl.

Pressed grapes. The East. The river. Jackals.

Pillars. Curls of hair. Leap.

Mantles. Brasier Sheol, Hades, the underworld. Bethel. Ungodly.

The not innocent. Sun-images. Teraphim, household gods.

The upright. Lehi (a proper name).

OLD TESTAMENT REVISION.

Kid of the goats, (Gen. xxxvii. 31), He-goat.

Lamps, (Ezek. i. 13), Torches. Linen yarn, (I. Kings x. 28), Droves of horses. Mount Ephraim, (Josh. xxiv. 23), Hill country of Ephraim. Multitude of No, (Jer. xlvi. 25), Amon of No. Mules, (Gen. xxxvi. 24), Warm springs. Nitre, (Jer. ii. 22), Lve. Owl, (Lev. xi. 16). Ostrich. Plain of Mamre, (Gen. xviii. 1), Oaks of Mamre. People, (Gen. xxv. 23), Peoples (nations). Paper reeds, (Is. xix. 7), Meadows. Populous No, (Nah. iii. 8), No Amon. Pots, (Jer. xxxv. 5), Bowls. River of Egypt, (Num. xxxiv. 5), Brook of Egypt (not the Nile). Reward, (Jer. xl. 5), Present. Satyrs, (Is. xiii. 2), Goats. Scapegoat, (Lev. xvi. 8), Removal. Screech owl, (Is. xxxiv. 14), Night monster. Scum, (Ezek. xxiv. 6), Rust. Shameful spewing, (Hab. ii. 16), Ignominy. South, (Gen. xii. 9), The South, a definite region so-called. Spider, (Prov. xxxviii. 31), Lizard. Sweet influences, (Job xxxviii, 31), Cluster, or chain. Thick clay, (Hab. ii. 6), Pledges. Tablet. Table, (Is. xxx. 8), Tablet, (Is. iii. 20), Perfume box. Torches, (Nah. ii. 3), Steel. Troop, (Amos ix. 6), Vault. Valley, (Josh. xi. 16), Lowland. Veil, (Ruth iii. 15), Mantle. Unicorn, (Num. xxiii, 22), Wild ox. Wounds, (Prov. xviii. 8), Dainty morsels.

30

But besides mistakes as to the meaning of particular words, there are numerous inaccuracies of rendering, as when in Ps. xvi. 2 " My goodness extendeth not to thee" is given instead of the far richer as well as more correct version, "I have no good beyond thee ;" or when the sublime theophany in Hab. iii. has the grotesque utterance, "he had horns coming out of his hand," the true sense being," Rays stream forth from his hand ;" or when in Job xxvi. 5 we read, "Dead things are formed from under the waters," a senseless statement, whereas the true sense is, "The dead tremble beneath the waters;" or when the conjectural clause "all that make sluices and ponds for fish," stands in Isa. xix. 10 for the pertinent utterance, "All that work for hire are sad at heart." Misapprehension of the tense forms of the Hebrew verb occurs very frequently. This remark does not refer to the modern theory that the so-called tenses in Hebrew do not, as in other languages, express relations of time, but are rather moods -i.e., express the character of an action as incipient or continuous or completed. Quite apart from this view, which seems now to have won general acceptance, there are many instances in which the Authorized Version conceals or misstates the order of events as stated in the original. Psalm lxvii. 6 we read, "Then shall the earth yield her increase," whereas the poet really says, "The land hath yielded her increase," referring doubtless to a recent harvest, the theme of the praise given before, and of the confident hope expressed afterward. In Habakkuk iii. 3 it is said,

"God eame from Teman," as if the splendid theophany that follows were something in the past, whereas the prophet is foretelling what is to come, and the true rendering is either "cometh" or "will come." So the definite article is sometimes omitted where it occurs in the original, and again is inserted where it does not. Thus the divine announcement of Samson's birth (Judges xiii. 3) was made not by *the*, but by *an*, angel of the Lord, whose character is left to be seen from what followed. The statement (Judges xv. 19), "God clave an hollow place that was in the jaw," should be, "God clave the hollow place that was in Lehi."

Hebraisms which mislead the common reader are not resolved into English idiom. Thus, "God of my righteousness " (Ps. iv. 1) ought, to express the sense, to be "my righteous God," and "the throne of His holiness" in Ps. xlvii. S should be "His holy throne." In Is. xiii. 3 "them that rejoice in my highness," which is unmeaning in the connection, should be " my proudly exulting ones." In the same book (vii. 16) "the land that thou abhorrest shall be forsaken of both her kings," properly rendered is, "the land shall be forsaken of whose two kings thou art sore afraid." A similar misconstruction of the relative pronoun is found in Ps. lv. 19, "God shall hear, and afflict them, even he that abideth of old. Selah. Because they have no changes, therefore they fear not God." The true sense is, "God shall hear and afflict them, ... who have no changes and who fear not God "-i.e.,

as Dr. H. W. Green expounds, as God heard the Psalmist in mercy (v. 17), so He will hear these in wrath, answering not their prayers, for they do not pray, but the voice of their malignant slanders. In Ps. xix. 3 the insertion of the italic word *where* entirely deranges the relation of the verse to what precedes, and introduces a thought quite different from that which David intended. The translators make the passage assert the universality of God's selfrevelation in nature, whereas the true sense is that all nature has a voice, though it is not addressed to man's outward ear :

> There is no speech nor language ; Their voice is not heard. Their line is gone out through all the earth, etc.

An equally striking instance is found in Ps. x. 4, "God is not in all his thoughts." Instead of this tame and commonplace utterance, the correct rendering gives the fine and piercing conception, "All his thoughts are, There is no God." All his plans and schemes are a practical denial of the divine existence.

It would seem, then, that the need of a revision of the Old Testament has been made plain. It is not a mere fancy of men hunting for novelties, but a certain and solid reality. The English Bible should conform to the present state of the language and represent the present stage of critical and exegetical investigation. The ordinary reader should be placed as far as possible on a level with the scholar in consulting its pages, at least so far as that end can be

reached by accurate and idiomatic translation. He has a right to claim that no pains be spared to give him access to the whole counsel of God as contained in His blessed Word, so that he may be furnished completely unto every good work, and this the more, since in regard to very many cases there is a substantial agreement among the learned, both as to the incorrectness of the common version and as to the way in which the proper correction should be made. Nor is there any force in the objection frequently raised that any attempt at revision, however carefully pursued, must inevitably do harm by unsettling people's minds, and weakening if not destroying their confidence in what they have always been taught to regard as the Word of God. For the evil, if it be such, has already been wrought. The Christian public is familiar with the fact that the English Bible is only a human translation of the living oracles, and that its correctness has at times and in places been severely questioned. And a tranquillity which rests upon a false or inadequate basis ought to be disturbed. We repudiate the maxim that ignorance is the mother of devotion, and maintain that real worshippers should "worship the Father in spirit and in truth, for the Father seeketh such to worship Him." True believers are acceptable and useful, generally, in proportion to their knowledge of divine revelation. The simplest elements of the Gospel, such as are found in even the most imperfect versions, are indeed enough for the salvation of the soul. But something more is needed if the disciple is to grow

in character, in strength and in completeness. There must be a larger and better acquaintance with the riches of the divine word, and the more accurately this is understood and appreciated the more thoroughly is the Christian fitted to serve and enjoy his Lord. The Word is the sword of the Spirit, and just so far as that Word is imperfectly rendered in any language, the sword is veiled or its edge dulled. A correct rendering strips off the veil and restores the sharpness and point. Such an advantage is cheaply gained at the cost of disturbing an unreasoning and slothful acquiescence in the terms of a traditional version. One who recognizes the fact that even the best translation is, after all, only an approximation to the original, and yet sees in that approximation the traces of a divine hand, the utterances of a wisdom that cometh from above, is for that reason more firmly grounded in the truth and more stable in his adherence to the record of God's revealed will.

It is not to be supposed, however, that the work of revision will remove all obscurities from the Scripture. Sometimes unwarrantable anticipations have been cherished in this respect. Not to speak of the sea captain impatient of the restraints of the Lord's day, who said that of course the revisers would leave the Fourth Commandment out of the Decalogue, there are not a few more reverent and thoughtful persons who have overestimated what is possible in the matter. There are some terms used in describing Solomon's temple which were not understood by

the Greek translators of the third century before our era, and of course cannot be understood by scholars of this day, however profound or acute. The same is true of many of the words found in the superscriptions of the Psalms. No one can pretend to do more than conjecture the precise meaning. So again there are passages where it seems necessary to suppose that some corruption of the text has in the course of time And there are places in several of the crept in. prophets where the utterance is so brief and condensed, and the connection so obscure, that candid students must content themselves with an approximation to the sense; and only rash and hasty expositors are willing to assert that they have certainly ascertained the prophet's meaning. There will therefore be hard places in the revision just as there were in the authorized. They will be such, however, not from lack of pains and care on the part of the revisers, but because of the inherent difficulties of the subject.

CHAPTER II.

THE METHOD OF THE REVISION.

It is one thing to detect a fault, but quite another to amend it. The imperfections of the English Bible have been distinctly seen for more than a century, and there have been numerous attempts at removing them both in Great Britain and in this country. In some cases the attempt was confined to a single book, in others it extended to the whole volume. Sometimes the translators or revisers were elegant and profound scholars, at others they were mere sciolists destitute of every qualification for the work. As an illustration of the latter may be cited a verse from a translation of the Book of Job issued ten years ago by a layman (O. S. Halstead, of New Jersey), who had acquired eminence at the bar of his own State. He rendered the first verse of the first chapter thus : "Man was in land Uz, Job name of him, and was that man which be upright and just, and feared God, and turned aside from evil." Such wretched abortions of course only provoked laughter and ridicule. But even when scholarly men, like Bishop Lowth, Archbishop Newcome, or the American professor, Dr. George R. Noyes, took the matter in hand, they never reached more than partial or temporary success. Students of Scripture were glad to have these versions for comparison, but no serious thought of substituting them for the authorized was ever entertained. The failure of so many varied enterprises led to a general conviction that the object in view was simply unattainable, that nothing could ever displace the common Bible, and that the agitation of the subject could work only injury, in unsettling people's minds in respect to the authority of Script-But about thirty years ago the matter was ure. taken up, not by mere surface students, or foolish fanatics, or acknowledged errorists, but by men both learned and devout, who had no private ends to seek and no peculiar or pet notions to establish, and whose position in the community entitled them to a hearing. Among the earliest of these were Bishop Ellicott, Archbishop Trench, and Dean Alford. Their arguments and some tentative efforts put forth under their direction produced a considerable effect among men of liberal culture, and there began to be a widespread conviction that the time was ripe for a revision. Yet there were voices in the opposite direction, among which were those of the learned Dr. Scrivener, Dr. McCaul, and the Rev. S. C. Malan. To these must be added the high authority of one of our own most eminent scholars, the Hon. George P. Marsh, late Minister to Italy, who, in a valuable chapter of his " Lectures on the English Language," deprecated a revision as "not merely unnecessary but wholly premature." It was well that such opposition existed. It led to extreme caution both in

the work that was attempted and the way in which it was set about. It induced men to seek not a new translation of the Scriptures, but a revision of the existing one, and to do this under such anspices as would give it a catholic or undenominational char-To this end the matter was brought before acter. the Lower House of Convocation of the province of Canterbury ; but though it was urged with much eloquence and ability no success was attained. Corresponding efforts were made from time to time in the House of Commons to get a royal commission appointed on the subject, but these were all fruitless. At last, in the year 1870, the Upper House of the Canterbury Convocation, on motion of Bishop Wilberforce, took the subject in hand, and instituted the proceedings which finally secured the accomplishment of the work. It is not necessary here to cite the text of its resolutions or give the details of its action, except so far as they will appear in stating the general characteristics of the revision which is now completed.

1. The Auspices of the Work.—It is not a private enterprise undertaken for the sake of either fame or gain. It is not a publisher's job, nor is it the work of a self-appointed scholar or set of scholars, but owes its existence to the deliberate action of a body which challenges, not to say commands, universal respect. This is the larger of the two provinces of the Church of England, the eldest daughter of the Anglican Reformation and the lineal descendant of the devout and learned scholars who came together

OLD TESTAMENT REVISION.

at the call of King James. No one supposes that all wisdom on this subject is confined to the Convocation of Canterbury. But it is undeniable that of all religious bodies in English-speaking Christendom this one was best fitted to set on foot a work of so much difficulty, delicacy, and importance. Its position, its relation to the English crown and people, its history, its long line of illustrious scholars and divines, its wealth of ancestral traditions, gave it the right to take the lead.* Every suggestion of local, petty, selfish aims is at once precluded, and assurance is given to all men that whatever comes forth under such direction must be of such a nature as to merit the most candid and careful consideration. And whenever the revisers, whether British or American, are asked by what authority they assumed the duty they have taken upon themselves, they are able to give a very prompt and satisfactory answer. It was the authority of a grave, dignified, and representative body, acting not in haste but at leisure, not rashly but in the exercise of great deliberation. Nothing like this has been seen in any other attempt at revision during the two centuries and three quarters which have elapsed since the Authorized Version was issued.

* "The Church of England still represents the largest membership, the strongest institutions, the richest literature, among those ecclesiastical organizations which have sprung from the Anglo-Saxon stock. . . . No royal decree, no act of Parliament, could nowadays inaugurate such a work of Christian scholarship."—Rev. Dr. Schaff.

THE METHOD OF THE REVISION.

2. Its Catholic Character.-But while the revision owes its existence to the Church of England, it was not made solely by members of that body. The committee appointed by the convocation was expressly authorized to "invite the co-operation of any eminent for scholarship, to whatever nation or religious body they may belong." Accordingly some of the ablest and best-known Biblical scholars, not only from all schools and parties of the English Church, but also from the other religious bodies of Britain, were invited to join in the work, and the invitation was accepted. In the American Committee a yet wider range was taken in constituting its membership, and in consequence members of all the leading denominations of Protestant Christendom were found cordially and actively engaged in the Prelatist and Presbyterian, Independent and work. Methodist, Baptist and Pædobaptist, the Lutheran and the Reformed, and the Friends; they who emphasize divine sovereignty and they who put the stress on human freedom; they who see only unity in the Godhead and they who recognize plurality as well as unity, appear alike in the lists of the revisers. However widely differing in other matters, they agreed in regarding the Bible as God's most holy word, the one rule of religious faith, the one norm of human duty; and they could conscientiously unite in the endeavor to make the version the most exact reflection possible of the thought, the spirit, and the expression of the original. Their work, therefore, cannot bear the stamp of a sect or a

party, nor is it colored by the views of any particular school. In its freedom from scholastic or denominational prejudices it resembles, or even excels, the noble simplicity of the Authorized Version. I say, excels, for even that great work was tinged, no doubt unconsciously on their part, by the familiarity of its authors with the Latin Vulgate, which was constantly in their hands for all purposes, much as the common Bible is with men of our day.* In the present case the concurrent action of so many revisers of different names is a security that even accidental error of this kind has been guarded against, and that whatever other faults may be found there will be none due to sectarian bias. The book retains what has long been the glory of the Authorized Version-that it was an acknowledged bond of union among all Protestaut Christians and the common standard of their faith. It is quite true that there will be some disappointment. Corrections of the text or of the rendering will occasionally be found to deprive a controversialist of some passages to which he has been accustomed to appeal in support of his particular views, and he will feel like a man whose supporting staff has been suddenly wrenched from his hand. But it is likely that what is lost in one direction will be regained in another; or even if this be not so, the evil will not be confined to any one class, but ex-

* The false rendering of a phrase in Acts ii. 47, " such as should be saved," has been ascribed to a predestinarian bias in the translators, yet it was derived from Tyndale, who no doubt got it from the Vulgate *qui salvi fierent*. tended to all; so that in the general result each reader will find himself as well able to establish his own views from the revision as he was from the Authorized Version. In any event it is certain that whatever disadvantage he may suffer, it is not due to any intentional obliquity on the part of the revisers. Their work is as nearly a colorless medium for the divine light to shine through as is possible. Nothing is refracted or distorted.

3. Its International Feature.—The enterprise was begun beyond sea in 1870, but in the next year an American committee of co-operation was organized; and from 1872 onward the two committees were at work in constant correspondence with each other, having the same principles and pursuing the same objects. The advantage of this arrangement is ob. vious. It gives the American people a direct partici. pation in the authorship, so that the work does not come burdened with any prejudice as the product solely of a foreign land, but may be welcomed as one in which cis-Atlantic scholars have borne an honorable and useful part. For it cannot be in vain that from twenty to thirty additional laborers have been engaged, and the less so, as the joint conclusions of one committee have been constantly compared with those of the other. In this way the workings of different minds and repeated revisions of the results obtained have greatly diminished the chances of error. Indeed, the larger the number of persons employed, provided they have opportunity to meet and compare their results, the less likely is

their work to be disfigured by one-sided views or individual caprice. It is true that this advantage of personal conference has been purchased on our side of the water at the cost of limiting the selection of revisers to those persons whose residence was within easy reach of New York, where the sessions of the committee were held, thus excluding not a few scholars whose co-operation would have been very desirable. Still the gain has been worth its cost. The international character of the work has had its effect upon the language employed. There are found in Britain and America certain differences of usage which obtain among all classes, even the most cultivated. For example, the word corn here always denotes maize, but in Great Britain it is used as precisely equivalent to what we call grain. In all such cases it was the duty of the American committee to bring forward the fact of the variant usage so that ambiguities might be avoided, and a version secured which would express the same thing to the British reader and the American. The solution of the question was difficult, for on one hand the interests of more than fifty millions on this side of the Atlantic were not to be lightly disregarded, and on the other the heirlooms of the language as preserved in the country of its birth were not to be surrendered without reason. The reader will find that in most cases the English usage as enshrined in the Authorized Version was retained in the text, and the American noted in the margin or given in the appendix.

4. Freedom from Restrictions .- King James's

translators were restricted by his authority in regard to certain terms which had been consecrated by long usage. No such restriction was laid upon the authors of the present work, the only rules of this kind being that the Authorized Version should be altered only as required by faithfulness, and that as decided by a two-thirds vote, and that the expressions of such alteration should be limited as far as possible to the language of the authorized and earlier versions. These rules are so clearly wise and proper that they doubtless would have been observed even if there had been no injunction to that effect. In all else the revisers were left to the exercise of their own judgment, alike as to the text, the division of the parts and the marginal readings. They were expected to study, and they did study, the versions, ancient and modern, and especially the various English translations, but ultimately the inspired original was the guide. The revisers felt themselves responsible to God, and not to any man or set of men, nor had they any concern as to the way in which the changes proposed to be made might affect any church or party. Their duty was to put the reader in possession of the truest, fairest, most idiomatic expression of the living oracles. Thus they worked in no fetters of any kind, and were dependent only on that good Spirit without whose influence no permanent service can be rendered to the cause of truth. This fact entitles the revised Bible to the attention of any thoughtful person, since it represents the conclusion of various minds working independently on the same great

theme, and at last by free conference coming to a harmonious agreement. This indeed is no guarantee against the occurrence of error, but it does cut off what in all previous translations and revisions has been a fruitful source of imperfection, and sometimes an impassable barrier against any improvement. The two restrictions that have been mentioned were, as has been intimated, eminently judicious. An entirely new translation was not called for, and if made, would have had no chance of success. The old book is so dear to the hearts of the people, so enshrined in precious memories, so associated with all that men cherish or revere, that it never can be displaced. As Faber has well said, "The memory of the dead passes into it. The potent traditions of childhood are stereotyped in its verses. The power of all the griefs and trials of a man are hid beneath its words. It is the representative of his best moments, and all that there has been about him of soft and gentle and pure and penitent and good, speaks to him forever out of his Protestant Bible. It is his sacred thing, which doubt has never dimmed and controversy never soiled." No folly could be equal to that of undertaking to supplant such a book. It must be retained, and whatever emendations are introduced require to be couched as far as possible in the language of the period when the book was first made, for that language represents English at its best. The common Bible has long been a standard of grave and reverend speech, compelling the admiration even of those who have no sympathy with its

contents or aim. Mr. Huxley, surely no prejudiced critic, said of the book: "It is written in the noblest and purest English, and abounds in exquisite beauties of mere literary form." The revisers will hardly maintain that they have always succeeded in preserving the simplicity and strength, the union of Saxon force and Latin dignity, the idiomatic ease and rhythmic flow of the pages under their hands, but certain it is that this has always been their endeavor.

4. Uniformity.-In this respect the authorized is sadly deficient. In many cases the same Hebrew word is variously rendered when there is no reason, rhetorical or logical, for the variation, and sometimes when the force or elegance of the passage depends upon the preserving of uniformity. For example, in Numb. xxxv. the same Hebrew word is translated in v. 11, the slayer, in v. 12, the man-slayer, and in v. 16, the murderer. So in Gen. i. 20 the Authorized Version reads, "Ye thought evil against me, but God meant it unto good," but in the original it is the same verb in both clauses, and it should have been rendered by the same English word, so as to bring out the strong contrast between God's thought and man's thought in reference to the matter. Variations of this kind are owing partly to the fact that King James's revision was executed by a number of different companies sitting in different places, whose results were not carefully co-ordinated; partly to the feeling of the translators that identity of words would "savor more of curiosity than of wisdom ;" and somewhat also to their habit of fol-

lowing the preceding versions from Tyndale and Coverdale down to the authors of the Bishop's Bible, in regard to certain phrases and ecclesiastical terms. All this is changed in the present work. The aim of its authors was so to conduct their proceedings as neither to confound things that differ nor to create differences where they do not exist in the original. They therefore sought in all cases where anything depended upon the matter, to render a Hebrew word by the same English term, and, if possible, not to employ one English word to render two different words of the original. They have been more likely to accomplish this end because, instead of being divided into three companies, as was the case with King James's translators of the Old Testament, they all constituted one company. Thus the same men critically examined the entire Hebrew text, and were enabled continually to watch the progress of the work and see that uniformity of phrasing was maintained unless in cases where there was good reason for a contrary course. And as they had before them the Authorized Version and the long train of criticisms to which it has been subjected on this ground, they were the better able to guard against a similar error in their own work. And while they have hardly attained perfect exactness, they have beyond doubt made a near approach to it, and thus have greatly facilitated the efforts of the mere English reader in ascertaining the mind of the Spirit. Any concordance of the revision will be far more trustworthy than one of the old concordances could be, for

it will enable the unlearned to trace the history and use of a word with a great degree of certainty.

5. Mature Deliberation.-King James's Bible occupied between six and seven years in its preparation. For the revision ten years were originally allowed, and this sufficed for the New Testament, which was issued from the press in May, 1881. But the Old Testament being of much larger bulk required an extension of the time, and has actually taken five years more. Some have complained of the delay, and consider it a great trial of public patience; but reflecting people will hardly join in this opinion. In a matter of so great importance, so far-reaching in its influence, not only in Englishspeaking Christendom, but beyond it,* the least excusable of all faults would be hasty and superficial treatment. There must be large research, thorough study, patient thought and careful comparisor of views. The work must not only be based upon sound principles and governed by judicious rules, but also be carried out with conscientious diligence and painstaking care. Less than this could not be endured for a moment. To supplant a book which has been venerated by high and low for nearly three centuries, and has entered into the heart and life of the people as no other volume has ever done, is not

* To the author's personal knowledge missionaries in different parts of the heathen world, engaged in translating the Bible, have looked with great solicitude for the appearance of this revision, which they thought would be a great help to them in their labors. a thing to be effected on short notice or by a sudden burst of enthusiasm. So grave a procedure requires the utmost caution that no source of information be neglected, that no error fail to be guarded against, and that in every case the best rendering be adopted. Things which in the translation of another book would be of small importance here assume very great magnitude, because the matter in hand is the Word of God-that word though which we are saved and by which we are to be judged. The great artist laboring for immortality, excused himself on that ground for giving attention to what to others seemed trifles. Much more must they who are engaged on what is the revelation of the Infinite I AM, spare no pains to give to their rendering of its words the utmost possible accuracy.

This has been the case with the present work. No other revision has had anything like the amount of time and labor expended upon it which has been lavished upon this one on either side of the Atlantic, both in the private studies of its authors and in their joint meetings for conference. The method pursued was this : The English company made a first revision of a given portion, which was printed and sent to the American company, who, after taking time for study and consultation, transmitted their criticisms. Thereupon a second revision was made in England, printed copies of which were, as before, sent across the sea, and the revisers on this side again transmitted such criticisms as occurred to them. After due consideration of these a conclusion was reached and the

present text substantially adopted. I say substantially, because after the work on the separate portions had been finished there was a third revision of the work as a whole, touching various suggestions, both new and old, as to particular portions of difficulty or importance. This being submitted to the American company, they proceeded to draw up a list of the passages in which they preferred a text or margin different from what had been adopted by the English brethren. This list by no means includes all the points of difference between the two companies, but is limited to those which were deemed of sufficient magnitude to be included in an Appendix, for the American revisers were anxious to make this Appendix as small as possible. Its existence is no mean testimony to the earnestness and care with which the revision has been carried on. Nothing was neglected, nothing slighted.

This fact disposes of the suggestion which has sometimes been made of a re-revision by the same parties. Nothing of value could be anticipated from such an effort, for no criticisms could be brought before the committees, if reassembled, which had not been previously considered by them. This is proven by experience in relation to the Revised New Testament. It is the unanimous testimony of the companies who made this revision that amid all the numerous and searching investigations of its contents, whether by friendly or unfriendly critics, not a single point has been brought forward which was not previously under consideration by the revisers. They

weighed all the matters with great deliberation and care, and reached a conclusion which for them is permanent and final. There is no likelihood that another consideration would lead to any different result. The book is a finality for this generation, and no doubt for a century to come. At least that period must elapse before any similar body of men under similar auspices could be gathered together to undertake a fresh revision. It is true exceptical theology may make vast advances in the future, and Christian scholarship may add very largely to the materials now in hand for the exact understanding and translation of the Bible, and when that occurs there will be a call for some means of putting the people at large in possession of the additional knowledge thus acquired in God's providence and grace. But until that period arrives, the present work will maintain its position and character as a satisfactory exponent of the learning, judgment and faith of our own day, and a fair expression of God's revelation of Himself as recorded in the Hebrew Scriptures.

6. *Reverence.*—It has long been a recognized canon of criticism that in order properly to expound any book, a man must be in sympathy with its design and spirit; for if not, he will go hopelessly astray, however well qualified he may be in other respects.* And

* The Rev. Dr. A. P. Peabody, of Cambridge, Mass., in speaking of the late Ezra Abbot's qualifications for a Biblical critic, used this just and incisive language : "In the preparation for the work, I include not merely the scholarly aptitude, the linguistic training, the conversance with the Hebrew language and

this is equally true in the matter of translation. The cold or indifferent translator will insensibly transfuse his own feelings into his work, while, on the contrary, he who is profoundly impressed with the dignity and preciousness of his task, and whose soul is responsive to the matter with which he deals, becomes alive even to its minutest peculiarities, catches almost without effort its dominant tone, and reproduces the foreign original in a faithful counterpart. It is this more than any other one trait that gave to Luther and Tyndale their matchless skill and enduring preeminence as translators of the Bible. They toiled not for fame or pelf or any party interest, but for God's glory and the souls of men. The book upon which they wrought was to them the living oracle of God, the guide of their lives, the arbiter of their differences, the charter of their hope for eternity. They prized it with reverence, they loved it with passion. Their grave purpose, their intense convictions, lifted them above all puerilities and affecta-

Scriptures, and with cognate dialects, the lack of which would, of course, denote utter and absolute unfitness, but equally a profound sense of the transcendent worth of these sacred records as the world's manual of truth and duty. This last requisite has its intellectual no less than its spiritual significance. No man is a fit critic of that with which he is not in full sympathy. Bentley was the most learned man of his time; but he made a fool of himself by his attempted emendations of the 'Paradise Lost,' simply because he had no poetry in his soul, and no knowledge of words or metres could bring his mind into relation with Milton's. A great deal of (so-called) Biblical criticism has been, for like reason, equally learned and worthless." tions, and every page bears the impress of their earnestness and reverence. It may be meekly yet justly claimed for the present revisers that they share largely in this important qualification. They have no fellowship with the disposition which of late years has appeared among some who profess and call themselves Christians, to speak lightly of the Scriptures as a partial of imperfect record of revelation, and to lessen the force with which the book lays hold of man's mind and conscience. On the contrary they addressed themselves to their work with humility and awe, as having to do with that which is of all things most sacred. They had different theories of inspiration, and varied very much in theological opinion; but to them the Bible, the whole Bible, while it was the word of man, was also the Word of God, and as such separated by an immeasurable interval from every other book. They could cordially adopt the language of Dr. Temple, the present Bishop of London, at the anniversary of the British and Foreign Bible Society in May, 1883. After saying of the Bible that it speaks with the authority of its Maker, he adds : "I have read many books which do much for the human intellect and the human spirit. I have read many books which teach and enlightenwhich sometimes seem, as it were, to be the medium of new revelations to the soul; I have read the writings of good men and of great men; I have read the writings of great philosophers of old-of men who saw far deeper into the truth by the power of wonderful intellects, guided, no doubt, by God's provi-

dence, than it was possible for ordinary men to see. I have read many books which set before the soul the loftiest motives of action, and the most heavenly principles to guide the conduct; and still, wherever we turn, as we read them all, we feel that they are referred to our own consciences to judge; that we still are called to discriminate, and to say, 'Here I accept, and there I reject; ' and though the man be a greater man than I, still my judgment remains responsible for its own decision, and I cannot shift the responsibility on any other shoulders than my own. And I have read many such books, and have felt that I have learned much; and still, for all that, there remains the sense that these books, though they are my teachers, are not my rulers, and though they instruct me they cannot command me. But when I turn to the Word of God, it takes me straight, as it were, into God's very presence, and gives its message there, by an authority which is His and His alone."

In view, then, of this singular authority of the book, its constituent parts were handled with tenderness and solicitude. There was no temptation to engage in hazardous speculations or seek after startling novelties. The one thing set before them was to render the meaning of Holy Writ accessible to the humblest reader in a form not inconsistent with its divine origin and transcendent importance. The whole treatment has been reverential, and the changes introduced are in exact consistency with this feeling. The revisers, recognizing the simplicity and majesty

of the old version, sought to perpetuate the same in their work, and thus to have the book in form and tone suited to the high and holy character of Him by whom it was given to men. If they have succeeded in this endeavor no reader will find himself needlessly shocked in turning its pages. On the contrary he will see and feel that it is the same blessed volume with which he has long been familiar, out of which he was taught in his childhood and from which he drew the nutriment of his riper years. Its old contents and character are all here. It still retains its ineffaceable stamp of truth, holiness and majesty, rightly representing Him from whom it has come and appealing to whatever is deepest and most universal in our nature. It is the voice of God in the language of men.

7. Simplicity of Style.-The interest of the general body of English readers has been kept in view from the beginning, and has controlled the decision of many a vexed question. It is said of the returned exiles in the days of Nehemiah (Neh. viii. 8) that the Levites met the assembled people in Jerusalem, and they "read in the book, in the law of God, distinctly; and they gave the sense so that they understood the reading." This seems to imply an exposition of the sacred words on the part of Ezra and his associates, and so far as that is concerned the revisers were careful not to imitate them. They drew the line as accurately as possible between interpretation and translation. The former made no part of their work, while the latter was their fixed aim. And so far as the business of Ezra was to make the people

who had become more familiar with Aramaic than with Hebrew, understand what the living oracles said, it furnishes the model followed by the authors of the revision. They did not seek to please the learned or cultivated classes, but to meet the wants of plain people of average intelligence and education, by making the version such that its meaning would be obvious to any attentive reader. They had before them an admirable standard in the work of the scholars whom King James called together, excepting so far as the progress of the language has modified the signification of many words; and the constant endeavor was to assimilate new renderings to those already in existence. They wished to make the book smooth, flowing and rhythmical, but, above all, perspicuous and plain. This is the first requisite of a translation, that for the lack of which there is and can be no compensation. Obscure, ambiguous renderings, or such as are couched in words not in ordinary use, are utter failures. The ordinary reader might just as well be left to the original Hebrew, for it would teach him as much as a version clothed in words and phrases and idioms not in familiar use.

Yet the other extreme of adopting a phraseology inconsistent with the dignity of the divine oracles is to be and for the most part has been carefully avoided. A signal instance of the neglect of this caution is to be found in a recent translation of the Psalter executed by an eminent British scholar. And it is found just where one would least expect it, in the 23d Psalm, an ode which for beauty of sentiment and felicity of illustration is not to be matched in all literature. For thousands of years it has gone to the depths of the human heart, gladdening the house of bereavement and sorrow and whispering hope and joy to the downcast and forsaken. In our common English version it has fallen upon the ears of men like a strain of exquisite music, and proved a precious cordial amid the shadows of the dark valley. Many years ago one of the most distinguished statesmen of this country, as he lay upon the bed from which he knew that he could never arise, asked again and again that this soothing utterance might be repeated in his hearing. At the same time in another State a poor uneducated negro lad, who was told that he was drawing near to the gates of the grave, heard from the lips of the only relative that was near him the same old Psalm. " Oh, sister, read that again," was his repeated request, as his ear caught the simple, touching words. These two persons, representing the remotest extremes that can be imagined, in age, position, culture and ability, yet found an equally satisfying and uplifting solace in the same blessed words. One may well doubt if there is any portion of the Old Testament or the New that is so endeared to millions of devout hearts as this. Yet the learned scholar referred to translates the second and third verses thus :

He refreshes my soul ;

He leads me in the right tracks for His name's sake. Yea, though I walk through the valley of deadly shade, I will fear no evil, for thou art with me; Thy club and thy staff they comfort me. Of course the thought of the original is all here, but how unspeakably has it been debased and vulgarized by the change of "paths" into "tracks," of "the shadow of death" into "deadly shade," and, worse than all, of "rod" into "club." The music of the song has evaporated, its suggestiveness is marred, and the ill-chosen substitutes jar upon sense and feeling. The revisers have industriously sought to avoid any such gross error as this, and have often preferred to leave untouched a slightly inadequate rendering rather than run the risk of offending sacred associations or introducing unseemly words or phrases.

Upon the whole, if they have succeeded in making an approximation to the end they had in view, there is reason to anticipate some very good results from their labors. It cannot be denied that a considerable portion of the Old Testament has been a sealed book to a multitude of readers, including many who are in full sympathy with the revelation of which it forms a part. They say that notwithstanding the clearness and brilliancy of certain passages of the latter half of the volume, yet they find that, as a whole, it is obscure. The connection is not obvious, the progress of thought is hardly to be traced, and they often fail to catch the full sense of the writer. The splendor of the luminous portions only makes the darkness of the rest more dense and depressing. Now, it is true that much of this evil is due to the circumstances of the case. Prophetical utterances are occasional in character and yet often separated from the occasions which called them forth : when

they are strictly predictive, they are necessarily somewhat veiled; and not unfrequently there is need of considerable information from other sources in order to see their precise scope and bearing. These difficulties are insuperable to the translator however able or accomplished. It is not conceivable that any amount of effort or skill can make the prophecies of the Old Testament as easily and quickly understood by all readers as the Gospels of the New. Still much may be done by removing all difficulties not inherent in the writings themselves, by making the paragraph divisions correspond to the sense of the author, by correcting gross errors of translation, by carefully observing the tense forms of the verbs, by distinguishing proper names when they occur, and, in general, by making prominent such notes of connection or hints of transition as present themselves. All this has been kept steadily in view, and it is reasonable to anticipate that careful English readers will find the Revised Version from Isaiah to Malachi freed from many obscurities and much more readily comprehensible than the common version. What seemed to be *disjecta membra* will take their place as living parts of an organic whole, and the acknowledged gems of prophecy will shine the brighter from being displayed in their appropriate setting.

CHAPTER III.

THE TEXT OF THE OLD TESTAMENT.

THE text of the Old Testament is in a very different condition from that of the New. The latter is to be obtained from a great variety of documentary sources, manuscripts, versions and patristic quotations, the collation and arrangement of which has gradually grown into the science of textual criticism. The number of these documents is very great. As Tischendorf justly said, "In all classical literature there is nothing which may even distantly be compared in riches with the textual sources of the New Testament.'' In consequence of this fact there are found to be various readings in vast numbers, a circumstance which once occasioned great alarm among the unlearned. But now that fear has been dispelled. The variations of text do not affect anything essential in our common Christianity. They are rather a pledge of the general integrity of the text, so that Westcott and Hort say with entire truth, "In the variety and fulness of the evidence on which it rests, the text of the New Testament stands absolutely and unapproachably alone among ancient prose writings." These readings furnish an aid which would be gladly welcomed by the editor of

any of the ancient Greek classics. But while this is true, it is also certain that the variations largely increase the labor of the translators or revisers of the New Testament. Before they begin the work of rendering they must first ascertain what it is that they are to render. And this is a very laborious task, one the performance of which requires very great learning, patience, acumen and tact. And we may well suppose that the authors of the recent revision spent as much time in settling the difficult questions of the text upon which they labored as they did in determining its meaning, and fixing upon the best method of conveying that meaning in racy, idiomatic English.

The case was far otherwise with the company charged with the revision of the Old Testament. No such wealth of resources for ascertaining the original form of the Hebrew text exists. The main reliance of the critic and expositor is upon the Massorah, the technical name given to a collection of grammaticocritical notes on the Hebrew text with the design of determining its divisions, grammatical forms, letters, vowel-marks and accents. Such a work as this was rendered necessary by the fact that originally the Hebrew, like the other Semitic languages, was written with the consonants alone and without separation between the words. Hence it was a delicate and difficult task to determine what vowels should be employed in any particular case, and where the stops and accents should be inserted. This, however, was accomplished, although the authors of the work and

the time of their action are shrouded in obscurity. There can hardly be a doubt that the Massorah was the work not of one century but of many centuries. The old Rabbins were inclined to attribute it to Ezra and the Men of the Great Synagogue, but the more usual opinion assigns its commencement to the schools that were established at Tiberias and Babylon and elsewhere in the second century of our era. It existed only in the form of oral tradition until at some period between the sixth century and the ninth it was committed to writing. It first took the shape of marginal notes on the copies of the sacred books. These gradually expanded into a very minute and comprehensive system. A full record of these annotations and glosses was given in the "Great Massorah," which appeared about the eleventh century, and is so called to distinguish it from another collection of notes, known as the "Small Massorah." While much of what is contained in the Massorah is nothing but laborious trifling, yet quite apart from this there is much that is of very great use to the critical student. The authors have sometimes been charged with corrupting the sacred text, but for this there seems to be no solid foundation. They do not appear to have introduced anything of their own, but rather to have made a careful distinction between what they found in the manuscripts and what they proposed to substitute. There can be no doubt that they have thus preserved to us much traditional information of the highest value. In the words of the learned professor, E. C. Bissell, D.D., "There

ought to be no doubt that in the text which we inherit from the Massoretes, and they from the Talmudists, and they in turn from a period when versions and paraphrases of the Scriptures in other languages now accessible to us were in common use—the same text being transmitted to this period from the time of Ezra under the peculiarly sacred seal of the Jewish canon—we have a substantially correct copy of the original documents, and one worthy of all confidence."

The chief portion of the results reached by the Massoretes is given in the foot-notes of the ordinary Hebrew Bibles. What is found in the text is called Kethib (written), what is added as a various reading is called Keri (read). The number of these various readings has been variously estimated. The gr t Jewish scholar, Elias Levita (1471-1549), said that, after repeated countings, he found them to be 848, but the eminent Hebraist of our own day, Dr. Ginsburg, makes the number to be 1353. Very many of them are merely orthographical, and have no bearing upon the sense of the original. Of others, however, the reverse is true, a conspicuous example of which is seen in Isaiah ix. 3, "Thou hast multiplied the nation, and not increased the joy." Here the word in the Kethib, justly rendered not, disturbs the sense and the connection. The Keri by the change of a single letter transforms the negative particle into a personal pronoun, and then the verse runs thus: "Thou hast multiplied the nation, thou hast increased their joy : they joy before thee according to

the joy of the harvest," etc. The same verse shows by contrast the care and scrupulousness of the Massoretes, for in the first clause certain modern critics without any authority change the word rendered nation into one that means gladness, in order that thus the parallelism may be made symmetrical; and a recent English expositor of Isaiah adopts the suggestion. But this is pure conjecture and wholly without warrant. There is no evidence that the old Jewish transcribers of the text ever allowed themselves any such license. The word Massorah means "tradition," and exactly describes the work done. All the traditional marks and divisions of the sacred text, all the recognized though unwritten helps to its understanding, and the pronunciation which had been handed down, were recorded by the Massoretes in a fixed and official form. They depended upon the existent materials and built upon them. That they dealt honestly with the word is unquestionable. We know that from a very early period the strictest rules were enjoined upon copyists, and it was easy to secure compliance with them, for the Talmudists made an exact enumeration of the verses, words and letters of each book, and designated the middle verse, word and letter of the book. And even in cases where there was an evident and trivial mistake—a letter slightly out of place, or upside down, or too small, or too large, or a variation in the writing of a wordthe fact was noted, but no change was made in the text. That was handed down just as it had been received. Jerome (ob. 420) in his Latin translation

corrects renderings of the Septuagint, and gives a faithful representation of the Hebrew as it was then received in Palestine, yet a faithful comparison of his work with the text now in use shows no material differences either in addition or omission. Tt would seem then that the modern Israelite might repeat the boast of Josephus in regard to the sacred books of his nation that "during so many ages as have already passed no one has been so bold as either to add anything to them, to take anything from them, or to make any change in them." For fifteen centuries at least the Jews regarded it as a religious duty to preserve with all exactness the sacred records of their faith and history. "When the Hebrew language was unknown by Christians," as Professor Osgood justly says, "when the Jew was under the harrow of unresting persecution and his name a byword, he was with patient fidelity keeping watch over the text, unknown to all but himself, and preserving a priceless inheritance for the coming centuries ''

It is not to the credit of Christian scholarship that so little has been done during the last three hundred years toward reproducing the Massorah in its completeness. But the reproach has been in measure rolled away by the work of Dr. Ginsburg, issued in London within a few years. This is entitled, "The Massorah: Compiled from Manuscripts Alphabetically and Lexically Arranged," and is in two folio volumes, the first of which (pp. 758) appeared in 1880, and the second (pp. 830) in 1883. These contain the entire Hebrew text. A third volume will furnish an English translation of the terms employed, and an essay on the rise and history of the Massorah. This great work cannot fail to be of immense service in stimulating the study of what has been accomplished by the old Jewish critics and scholars.

The present Hebrew text, as now found in the best editions of the Old Testament, is a reprint, with few and slight exceptions, of the text edited by Jewish scholars and published by Bomberg, at Venice, in 1525, and afterward, with corrections, in 1547. This Bible was accompanied by Rabbinic commentaries and was designed for the use of the Jews, since few Christians at that day were acquainted with classic Hebrew, and still fewer with Rabbinic. This text enjoys the great advantage of being acknowledged by Jews and Christians alike. That it is worthy of great confidence is the united testimony of critics, and especially of the latest and most learned of them, Prof. H. L. Strack, of Berlin. It is not known what manuscripts or how many of them were used by the editors, but they were all doubtless of a late date, written under the strict rule of the Talmud and accompanied with the various readings of the Massoretes. The principal editor, Jacob ben Chayim, is known to have been thoroughly skilled in all that pertained to the text, and as reverent as he was learned. That there are passages where the text has suffered from wrong transcription, where there are insuperable difficulties or slight mistakes, where manuscripts differ, and versions give a render-

OLD TESTAMENT REVISION.

ing at variance with the Hebrew, is well known to every scholar. Indeed, it could not be otherwise. Notwithstanding we have the printing-press, and numerous Bible societies and multitudes of critical readers, the Authorized Version has by no means preserved one and the same text in all the editions, but has again and again required the most thorough revision. Much more was such a thing to be looked for in manuscripts written, as these were, centuries apart. But the places where error has crept in are by no means so numerous as has sometimes been asserted. Dr. Samuel Davidson, in his "Revision of the Hebrew Text," cites between seven and eight thousand places where there are variations either in the manuscripts or the versions. These changes, for the most part, refer to the different modes of writing or accentuating the same word, and they include all the marginal notes of the Jewish mediæval scholars. But the number compares very favorably with those of the Greek Scriptures. The Old Testament contains more than three times as much matter as the New, yet even if we rate the various readings of the Hebrew at ten thousand, this is only one fifteenth of the number found in the manuscripts of the New Testament. But the same abatement for all practical purposes has to be made in both. The one hundred and fifty thousand variations of the Greek text dwindle down to a very small number when one eliminates all that do not affect the sense, and the same thing is true in regard to the Hebrew text.

All the extant MSS. perpetuate the Massoretic

text. They are divided into two classes, the public or holy, and the private or common. The former are synagogue rolls which have been prepared so carefully that the possibility of error has been reduced to a minimum. But they contain only the Pentateuch, or also the five Megilloth (Canticles, Ruth, Lamentations, Ecclesiastes, Esther) and the Haphtaroth (lessons from the Prophets), and they give only the text of the Massoretes without their marginal additions. They are, for the most part, of recent origin, though antique in form. The latter class contain the entire Scripture, together with the Massoretic emendations. Dillman says, that, as a general thing, the consonantal text, the points, the Keris, and other additions, frequently including translations and Rabbinical commentary, are written by different hands. Hence it is often difficult, and indeed impossible, to determine the date and nationality of a codex, but it seems certain that none of the manuscripts now known are really very old. The oldest authentic date is A.D. 916 for a codex of the Prophets, and A.D. 1009 for an entire Hebrew Bible. Both of these are preserved in the Imperial Library at St. Petersburg. The collation of existing codices has been carried on with great industry for a long time. The labors of Kennicott and De Rossi in the last century were herculean, yet they did not succeed in establishing beyond controversy among critics any material change in the old text. They added little to what was known before. In this century Frankel, Frensdorf, Pinsker, Strack, and others have brought out a greater number of the diversities marked by the early Jewish scholars, yet in the main their efforts have resulted only in a negative conclusion—viz., that we are not to expect much additional light from any further collation of MSS. We may indeed anticipate some help in the reconstruction of passages which seem to have experienced corruption, but there is no reason to think that any sweeping changes will be found necessary.

There is another source of correction which by some has been used and commended as trustworthy and as promising important advantages. This is the early versions. The oldest of these are the Targums, which are supposed to owe their origin to the disuse of the Hebrew tongue by the exiles in Babylon (Neh. viii. 8). They were at first, and for many years, oral. As might be expected, they are usually paraphrases, in which the ideas of the translator are more followed than those of the original writer. No one of those now existing extends over the whole Old Testament, although together they do, with the exception of Ezra and Nehemiah. The two oldest of these are that of Onkelos on the Pentateuch and that of Jonathan ben Uziel on the Earlier Prophets and the Later. The former, whose author was a friend of Gamaliel and lived about A.D. 70, is generally correct, and follows the text closely, being free from the fabulous additions that mar other Targums. The latter proceeded from a man who, according to tradition, was a disciple of the famous Hillel. He was a century later than Onkelos, and his work is

more paraphrastic and less simple. There are two other Targums on the Pentateuch (Pseudo-Jonathan and Jerushalmi), but they are decidedly later than the foregoing and much less valuable. On the Hagiographa there exist what are called the Targums of Joseph the Blind. Tradition assigned these to a person so named who lived in the fourth century, but critical study has put their date in the eleventh century. They are various in origin, and, excepting in the Book of Proverbs, are extremely paraphrastic and fanciful.

The oldest Greek version of the Hebrew Scriptures is the one known as the Septuagint, a name derived from the worthless tradition that it was made by a company of seventy Jews at the request of Ptolemy Philadelphus, who was gathering a library. The truth about its origin is that Alexandria became after the Dispersion a centre of Jewish population and afterward of religion ; but as time went on the Jews lost command of their own language and therefore required a translation of their sacred books into Greek. The men who met this want differed very much in knowledge and skill, were of an indeterminate number, and of different periods, beginning with the time of Ptolemy Philadelphus (B.c. 280) and terminating with B.C. 150. The translators were chiefly of Egyptian, and particularly Alexandrian, birth and training, and therefore strongly Hellenistic. Their work is quite unequal, the Pentateuch being very literal and faithful, while the Prophets and the Hagiographa are handled in a somewhat

arbitrary manner. The study of it is indispensable to the expositor, because its idiom became the idiom of the New Testament in a more fully developed form, and no one can thoroughly understand Hellenistic Greek without carefully studying its original model. Besides the Septuagint there were three other Greek versions, of which only fragments remain. (1) The chief of these is the one bearing the name of Aquila, a Jewish proselyte of Pontus, a contemporary of Hadrian (about A.D. 130), who prepared a literal translation for the benefit of Jews in controversy with Christians. It was so successful that it came to be used by both Jews and Christians. It was slavishly literal, and the author, in his endeavor to present a word-for-word rendering of the Hebrew into the Greek, goes to the extent of the boldest word-coining and grammatical absurdities. (2) Theodotion, a Jewish proselyte of Ephesus, revised (before A.D. 160) the translation of the LXX. instead of making a new one. His alterations were derived partly from Aquila and partly from the original text. But his own knowledge of Hebrew was limited, for words and parts of sentences were left untranslated, the Hebrew being merely written with Greek letters. There seems to be no doubt that this version was much used by the early Christians, and its rendering of the Book of Daniel was substituted for that of the Septuagint as early as the third century. The same substitution is found in most of the editions of the LXX. (3) Symmachus, a Samaritan Ebionite, who lived under the Emperor Severus (A.D. 193-211),

made a version intended to shun the unintelligible boldness of Aquila and the ignorant transliterations of Theodotion. He succeeded so far as to produce a work better than the others as to sense and general phraseology. His translation is distinguished for clearness and elegance, but is paraphrastic and occasionally arbitrary. There were three other Greek versions, of unknown date and authorship, discovered by Origen, in the course of his travels, in connection with his great work of Biblical Criticism, but the few fragments of them that remain are of little or no value.

The only other early version of importance is the Syriac, commonly called the Peshitto (the *correct* or *simple*), because confined to the text, in contrast to the allegorical or mystical paraphrases. The first trustworthy reference to its use is found in the commentaries of Ephrem the Syrian in the fourth century, but even then it was ancient, for Ephrem defines many of its words which were no longer understood by his countrymen. Hence it is not improbably assigned to the second century. It was made from the Hebrew probably by Jewish Christians, and includes the Old Testament canon without the Apocrypha. It is, in general, close and accurate.

It has been proposed by some scholars to use these various versions to determine the Hebrew text in cases where the reading is obscure or doubtful. But such a course is to be followed with very great caution. From all that we know of the origin and history of the Hebrew text, the presumption is overwhelming in favor of its accuracy as against any version. While we adhere to it we are standing on solid ground, but as soon as we leave it the footing becomes uncertain and precarious. Besides, not one of the versions which have been mentioned has been submitted to a thorough critical revision, so that we are not sure as to their text in any given case. Even of the Septuagint, upon which so many have labored for a century past, we have no critical edition, none in which all the existing materials for settling the text have been applied for that purpose. But before an entirely trustworthy edition can be prepared an immense work must be done in collating MSS., both uncial and cursive, the ancient versions (Old Latin, Ethiopic, etc.) made from them, and the quotations in the writings of the Fathers. And if this be true of the Septuagint, much more does it apply to the Chaldee and other versions. To correct the Hebrew, then, on this basis would be to amend what is uncertain by that which is still more uncertain. Hence the more sober critics with one consent hold fast the Massoretic text. This has been the rule with the authors of the present revision. Their work is based throughout upon the traditional Hebrew. In difficult or doubtful places, where some corruption seems to have crept in or some accident to have befallen the manuscript, the testimony of the early versions is given in the margin, but never incorporated with the text. That remains intact. But even this reference to secondary sources was unacceptable to the American portion of the Old Testament revisers,

74

Earl

as may be seen by their appendix. Cf. Section VI. under the heading "Classes of Passages." It seemed to them that all these references had in them too much of the uncertain, conjectural and arbitrary to be entitled to a place on the margin, as if they had some portion of intrinsic authority. We are not sure in any case that the makers of these versions did not follow their notion of what the text ought to be rather than that which they found in the codices before them. And conjectural emendations are of no value. Various scholars in the last century, such as the accomplished Lowth, and some in the present age, have expended much labor in suggesting alterations which in their view reproduced the original text, but they convinced almost nobody but themselves. The learned Casaubon once said, in reference to a very acute suggestion of a contemporary, "Torrentius's conjecture is clever ; but I cannot adopt it in the teeth of all the manuscripts, from which I never depart except when absolutely necessary." To the same effect Ritschl in our own day : "There is hardly any codex of any classical author so bad that it will not occasionally offer a good reading which will deserve more credit than a conjectural, even a likely one." Both these utterances were made in reference to the classics, but they have even greater force when applied to the sacred writings.

Accordingly the reader will find in the Revised Old Testament a rendering of the Hebrew manuscripts pure and simple, nothing but the Massoretic marginal readings being adopted into the text, and even they only when circumstances seemed to justify or require it. Undoubtedly the day will come when the labor of many earnest students in Europe and America will accumulate such materials and lead to such a method of handling them as will throw light upon many difficult passages and furnish a much nearer approach to the true original text than we now have. But this is to be the work of years, possibly of generations. Meanwhile it is wisest and safest to adhere to the unbroken tradition of the past, notwithstanding there are some outspoken dissentients from this conservative course. One of the most brilliant of American Biblical scholars * said a few months ago that "we can no more rely with childlike confidence upon the common Massoretic text for the Old Testament than we can upon the so-called received text of the New Testament. The New Testament revisers abandoned the received text of the New Testament for a better text. If the present revisers have not sought a better text of the Old Testament, in our judgment they have failed in their duty, and their work will not be accepted." But surely the learned professor has made a mistake here. It is very true that the New Testament revisers often departed from the received text, but never upon the authority of ancient versions or quotations only. Every alteration which they made rests upon manuscript authority, as to which they accepted the testi-

^{*} Prof. Briggs, in the *Presbyterian Review* for January, 1885, (p. 150).

mony of the Syriac, the Itala and others merely as corroborative. And this has been the rule adopted by the Old Testament companies. Nor would they be justified in taking any other course. No canon of criticism which exalts subsidiary sources of knowledge above that which confessedly is direct and primary will ever be accepted either by "Biblical scholars" or by the Christian public.

CHAPTER IV.

CHANGES IN THE PENTATEUCH.

THE first feature that arrests attention here is the printing of the poetical portions of the Books of Moses in the form of verse. Instances are to be seen not only in the prophetic blessing of the patriarch Jacob (Gen. xlix.), the song of triumph at the Red Sea (Ex. xv.), the rapt utterances of Balaam (Num. xxiii., xxiv.), and the song and the blessing of Moses at the end of his life (Deut. xxxii., xxxiii.), but also in several much shorter passages-viz., the song of Lamech (Gen. iv.), the prophecy of Noah (Gen. ix.), the Lord's answer to Rebecca (Gen. xxv.), the blessings pronounced by Isaac (Gen. xxvi.), the song of the well (Num. xxi.) and the abrupt ode on the downfall of Moab (ibid.). To persons not familiar with the subject this at first sight looks pedantic and unmeaning. It is, however, very far from being so. The form of these utterances shows that they belong to that poetical feeling and habit which pervaded the entire life and history of the Hebrews. Whatever moved the heart of the people was expressed in song, whether it was the discovery of a fountain in the desert or joy over some great victory. And it is desirable that the reader be reminded of this fact.

lest he should fall into error by interpreting poetry as prose. For the laws of the two kinds of composition have essential differences. And though Hebrew poetry has neither rhyme nor rhythm, and cannot be subjected to the classifications usual in classic and modern poetry,* yet the poetic element is inwrought in its very structure. Everywhere and always symmetrical clauses are placed side by side. The symmetry is not external and formal but real, lying in the relation of the expression to the thought. The same thought is repeated several times synonymously in different words, or else antithetically by two opposite sentences. In the more fully developed literature of later periods the parallelism often appears with elaborate and diversified refinements, but the brief, rapid utterances of the lyrical spirit here recorded introduce us directly into the manners and habits of the early race, and show how artlessly deep feeling by a sort of necessity expressed itself in poetical forms. It is well, therefore, that the correct method of printing the parallel clauses should remind the reader that he is passing from didactic prose into emotional and animated poetry. Some critics, such as Herder ("Spirit of Hebrew Poetry"), would extend this practice, and print in parallelisms portions of the ordinary narrative of the Pentateuch; but nothing seems to be gained by such a course, nor has it com-

* This is the commonly accepted doctrine on the subject. Whoever wishes to see the contrary view set forth with great acuteness and vigor may consult Prof. Briggs's interesting volume on Biblical Study (New York, 1883), Chapter IX. mended itself to general acceptance. The revision, therefore, has wisely confined the printing in verse form to those passages which by their origin as well as structure compel one to see in them an outburst of poetical feeling.

The following selection of passages which have been changed in the revision is intended as a specimen of the work done and of the principles upon which it has been carried out. The selection has been determined more by the brevity of the passages quoted or the facility with which the alterations made could be stated and explained than anything else. It was desirable to cite enough cases to furnish a tolerably fair conception of the revisers' work, both in amount and character. Yet in such narrow limits the whole case could not be set forth, and the reader is earnestly requested to bear this in mind. The author had for the most part to rely upon his memory in stating the general reason for the action taken in each particular case, and he thinks that what he states is correct, yet of course errors may have slipped in. This, however, is not likely, because the revision never contemplated novelties, but only a summing up of the results of criticism during the last two centuries.

GENESIS.—In the first chapter the putting of each day's work in a separate paragraph aids the common reader. In iv. 23 the song of Lamech is made more intelligible by making the second couplet read,

> For I have slain a man for wounding me, And a young man for bruising me:

In xiii. 1 "Abraham went up out of Egypt . . . into the South," the printing of the last word with a capital letter shows that it refers to a definite region (the Negeb), and thus avoids the incongruity of the Authorized Version in leading one to think that the patriarch reached Palestine by going south from Egypt. In v. 18 "the plain of Mamre which is in'Hebron" is changed to "the oaks of Mamre which are in Hebron," because this is the meaning of the Hebrew, and there is no plain in Hebron or its vicinity. (So xiv. 13 and xviii. 1.) In xviii. 19, "For I know him that he will command his children and his household after him" is changed to, " For I have known him, to the end that he may command," etc. This is according to the Hebrew, which teaches that God's reason for telling Abraham of His purpose to destroy Sodom and Gontorrah was His previous knowledge of him, in the intense sense the word know often has in Scripture. (Amos iii. 2; Galatians iv. 9.) In xxiv. 2, "Abraham said to his eldest servant of his house" is made to read, " Abraham said to his servant, the elder of his house," which is what the Hebrew means. The change brings to view an official designation which runs all through the Scripture, and has endured to this day. In xxxiii. 18, "And Jacob came to Shalem, a city of Shechem," the revision reads, " came in peace to the city of Shechem," because no such city as Shalem is known, and the true rendering shows how God fulfilled Jacob's request (xxviii. 21). In the prophecy of Jacob (Gen. xlix.) are several manifest improvements. Reuben

is charged with being not "unstable," but, as the original word means, "boiling over"-that is, impulsive or excitable, which exactly describes his character as shown by his conduct on various occasions. In the second member of the fifth verse, "instruments of cruelty are in their habitations," the margin of the Authorized Version, "weapons of violence are their swords," is inserted in the text, as being both more literal and more expressive. In the ninth verse, instead of saying that Judah couched "as an old lion," the revision returns to Tyndale's more accurate rendering, "as a lioness." In the tenth verse the Authorized Version is retained, and other proposed renderings put in the margin, except that "the gathering of the people" is changed into "the obedience of the peoples." The alteration of the last word is one which is required scores of times, since the authors of the Authorized Version never recognized the plural of the word "people," save in two instances in the Apocalypse (x. 11, xvii. 15), and therefore left the meaning ambiguous. In the case before us the sense is not merely that his own people should be gathered unto Shiloh, but that whole nations should obey him. In vv. 14, 15 the more accurate rendering of the revision brings out more plainly the character of Issachar ("couching down amidst the sheepfolds" instead of "between two burdens") as one who preferred the ease of a subject state to a struggle for liberty and independence. In v. 19 Gad's history is distinctly brought to view as a tribe which, although severely assailed,

shall resist, and routing the enemy shall harass his rear. Thus:

Gad, a troop shall press upon him : But he shall press upon their heel.

In the prediction about Joseph (vv. 23-25) the obscurity of the Authorized Version is alleviated, but the margin exhibits the smoother rendering of some critics who remove the parenthesis and make the passage an accumulation of phrases (like the 18th Psalm) descriptive of the author of Joseph's deliverance, as the Mighty One of Jacob, the covenant shepherd, the stone (or rock-foundation) of Israel, etc. In l. 22 the fine antithesis of the original is brought out by rendering the verb which occurs in both clauses in the same way; "ye meant evil against me, but God meant it for good."

Exorus.—In Exodus ii. 22 the awkward tautology, "a stranger in a strange land," is replaced by the literal version, "a sojourner in a strange land." In the song of triumph after passing the Red Sea (Ex. xv.) the vividness and poetical grandeur of the lyric are shown in the revision by the change of the past tense into the present in vv. 5–7, and of the future into the past in vv. 14–16, a change required by the original. In the obscure passage (Ex. xvii. 16) the text retains the rendering of the Authorized Version, while the margin gives the more literal and more generally accepted sense of the Hebrew. "Because there is a hand (*i.e.*, the hand of Amalek) against the throne of the LORD [therefore] the Lord will have war with Amalek from generation to generation." In the second commandment (xx. 5) the sanction is made more clear by a slight change, thus : "visiting the iniquity of the fathers upon the children, upon the third and upon the fourth generation of them that hate me." And this is the exact sense of the original. The sixth command (v. 13) is, after the pattern of the Prayer Book and also of the Authorized Version in Matt. xix. 18, given as "Thou shalt do no murder," and the same is done at Deut. v. 17. The advantage of this rendering is that it needs no limitation or explanation. To *kill* is often lawful and sometimes a duty, but to *do murder* is wrong always and everywhere.

In the account of the tabernacle (ch. xxv.) shittim is replaced by acacia, crown by cornice, almonds by almond-blossoms, and bowls by cups; and "badgers' skins" has in the margin sealskins-all changes in the interest of fidelity and perspicuity. Other alterations, too numerous to be denoted in detail, contribute to make the account of the construction more intelligible to the ordinary reader. In xxvii. 21 the phrase "tabernacle of congregation," which occurs more than a hundred times afterward, is properly changed into "tent of meeting," for this tent was not a place where the people met merely one another, but where they met with God (see xxix. 42); and this fact gave it its name. An acknowledged error is corrected in xxxii. 25, when, instead of saying that the people were "naked," which does not suit the connection, the text says that they were "broken loose," which exactly expresses the unbridled condition of the sinful multitude. So the divine names become more impressive when we read in xxxiv. 6, "The LORD, The LORD, a God full of compassion," etc. In like manner a peculiarity of the original is represented in v. 13, "Ye shall break their images and cut down their groves," when instead of "groves" we read "Asherim" with margin, "Probably the wooden symbols of the goddess Ashtoreth which were set up beside the altars of Baal." This word occurs a score of times in the Old Testament, and is always mistranslated; sometimes to the utter ruin of the sense. In v. 33, "And till Moses had done speaking with them he put a veil on his face," a gross error of the Authorized Version in inserting the word till, for which there is no authority in the original, is removed. " And Moses left off speaking with them, and he put a veil on his face." The sense is that as long as Moses was uttering the Lord's commands he remained unveiled, but when that official function ceased he resumed the veil, and took it off only when he went in before the Lord to speak with Him (v. 34).

LEVITICUS.—In i. 3 (and elsewhere, where the same Hebrew phrase occurs), instead of saying that the bringer of an oblation offers it "of his own voluntary will," the revision states correctly that he does it "that he may be accepted before the Lord;" and in v. 16 "filth" is substituted for "feathers," which a bird's crop cannot have. In iv. 21 "congregation" is changed to "assembly," as often else-

where, in order to preserve a distinction between two Hebrew words which are confounded in the Authorized Version. In v. 7 and elsewhere "trespass offering" is replaced by "guilt offering," as more faithful to the sense of the original. A variety of minor alterations is found in this book owing to the advance in Biblical knowledge, which do not require special notice. One in the 16th chapter is an exception, the substitution of "Azazel" for "scapegoat." The latter is an impossible translation, and is given up by all critics. The former is a transliteration of the Hebrew word, and is inserted because there is so much doubt among the most learned as to its precise meaning. An alternative rendering in the margin, "dismissal," suggests the thought that as the two goats made only one oblation, that which was slain expressed the expiation of sins, and that which was dismissed to the wilderness the utter and final removal of those sins. In xvii, 11 the revision reads, "For it is the blood that maketh atonement by reason of the life," which is at once more faithful and more expressive than the Authorized Version, which renders the last portion of the clause "atonement for the soul." In xix. 17 the Authorized Version reads, "thou shalt in any wise rebuke thy neighbor, and not suffer sin upon him." The obscurity of the last clause is removed in the revision by rendering "and not bear sin because of him," which teaches the important truth that it is a sin not to give rebuke when it is called for. In v. 20 "she shall be scourged " is replaced by "they shall

be punished," showing that both participants in a common sin meet retribution. In v. 26 the ambiguous phrase "observe times" is changed into "practise augury." (So Deut. xviii. 10, 14.) In xxiv. 11 the Authorized Version says of a man that he "blasphemed the name of the Lord." The revision is more exact, "blasphemed the Name," in accordance with the emphasis Scripture puts upon the divine name. It is by eminence the Name.

NUMBERS.-In the opening chapters of Numbers the paragraph division greatly aids the cursory reader in perceiving the enumeration of the tribes and their order in marching and encamping, and the divisions of the Levites. The rigid care with which the sanctuary was secured against desecration appears in the change made in iv. 20 where the prohibition of the Kohathites from going in to see the holy things is not "when they are covered," as the Authorized Version has it, but as the phrase means-" even for a moment." A single momentary glance is forbidden. In vii. 39 "the voice of one speaking" is changed to "the Voice speaking," which is more literal and more vivid. In ch. viii. 3 the unmeaning clause "he lighted the lamps thereof over against the candlestick" (for the lamps were upon the candelabrum) is exchanged for "he lighted the lamps so as to give light in front of the candlestick," which is what was needed to be done, and was done. In xi. 25 is an important change. The Authorized Version says of the seventy elders that "they prophesied and did not cease," whereas the true sense of the last

words is that they "added not," or, as the revision puts it, "did so no more." (The same Hebrew is so given by the Authorized Version in Deut. v. 22.) They were not to teach, but to rule, and their speaking by inspiration was a temporary gift to signalize their entrance into office. In the eighth verse of the next chapter "apparently" is changed to "manifestly," with an obvious gain in lucidity. In xiii. 17 "mountain" is put by the revision in the plural, as in v. 29, for the spies were to visit not a single mountain, but the entire hill country of the land. In the 33d verse "Nephilim" (which is merely the Hebrew word in English letters) is substituted for "giants," as in Gen. vi. 4, because the meaning of the word is uncertain, and the ordinary reader is as well able as the scholar to gather it from the connection. In this passage it may as well mean mighty in strength as mighty in size. In xiv. 34 the unhappy rendering which ascribes a "breach of promise" to the Lord is properly altered to "alienation." In xvi. 33 the change of "houses" into "households" is plainly required, since the people had no houses in the wilderness. (Even the Authorized Version so renders in Deut. xi. 6.) In xviii. 10 the revision retains the odd rendering of the Authorized Version : "In the most holy place shalt thou eat thereof," yet nothing is more certain than that no food was eaten in the innermost sanctuary. Doubtless the first clause should be, "As (or among) the most holy things." In xxi. 1 "way of the spies" is changed into "way of Atharim," it being more likely that

the original is a proper name than an unusual form of a common noun. In v. 9 the healing of a man bitten by a serpent is said to come, not simply when he "beheld" (as Authorized Version) the serpent of brass, but when he "looked unto" it, implying a voluntary and designed turning of the eyes in that direction. In ch. xxi, the extract from the book of the wars of the Lord, and the song of the well, and the ode on the overthrow of Moab are properly printed in parallelisms. The same is the case with Balaam's prophetic utterances, clis. xxiii., xxiv. The change of a "unicorn" into a "wild ox" displaces a mythological creature for a real animal well known in the East. The assertion that there is "no enchantment with Jacob" is stronger than that of the Authorized Version that there is none "against" him, inasmuch as it means that such is Jacob's protection by his covenant God that he has no need of divination or magic arts. The vague, ambiguous phrase in xxiii. 23, "according to this time," is changed with much effect into the single word "Now." The alteration made in xxiv. 2, 3, and repeated in vv. 15, 16, representing the seer in the first instance with eyes closed and in the second with eves opened, is quite agreeable to the original, and at the same time much more poetic and striking than the Authorized Version, since it conveys the conception of one whose bodily vision is closed against all outward things, while his inner sense, on the contrary, is divinely illumined. In xxiv. 17 " children of Sheth" is very properly changed into

"sons of tumult"-i.e., tumultuous warriors. In the same verse the omission of the initial capital in the "Star out of Jacob" and the "Sceptre out of Israel" leaves the reader to decide for himself whether these terms refer to a divine or to a human personage. The brief, obscure closing prophecies of Balaam respecting Amalek, the Kenite and Kittim, are given with as much clearness as a close version admits. In ch. xxix. there occurs several times, as often before, the phrase "after the ordinance," which is correct and much less ambiguous than the wording of the Authorized Version "after the manner." In the description of Canaan's boundaries (ch. xxxiv.) is a number of minor corrections of the Authorized Version, chief of which is the change of "river of Egypt," which most readers would suppose to be the Nile, into "brook of Egypt," a very different stream, the modern Wadyel-Arish, which reaches the sea about forty miles south of Gaza. In the account of the cities of refuge (xxxv. 11-31) the same Hebrew word is rendered in the Authorized Version several times by "manslayer," and again by "slayer," and again by "murderer ;" in the revision the first-mentioned term is carried through uniformly. In the last verse but one the ambiguous phrase, "the land cannot be cleansed of the blood that is shed therein," is replaced by the clear and accurate statement, "no expiation can be made for the land for the blood," etc.

DEUTERONOMY.—In i. 1, instead of "the plain over against the Red *sea*," the revision has "the Arabah over against Suph." The margin explains the Arabah as the deep valley running north and south of the Dead Sea. It is the most conspicuous topographical feature of Palestine, and as such should be noted when it occurs in the text of the Scripture. "Suph" is probably the pass es Sufeh, near Ain-el-Weibeh. No one who has ascended that pass will wonder at its being used in a geographical description. In v. 7 the revision makes distinct the various portions of the country--viz., the Arabah, the hill country, the lowland (or Shephelah=the low tract south of Carmel), the South or Negeb, and the sea-shore (the entire coast up to Tyre). These wellmarked divisions reappear in Joshua (ix. 1, x. 40, etc.). In v. 40 there is a gain in clearness by changing "way of the Red sea" into "way to the Red sea," which is beyond question the meaning. In iii. 17 the first word of the compound "Ashdoth Pisgah'' is translated (as in the Authorized Version at iv. 49), and appears as "the slopes of Pisgah." In iv. 19 "shouldest be driven" is changed into "be drawn away." It was enticement to idolatry, not compulsion, against which Moses warns the people. Verse 41, "Then Moses severed three cities beyond Jordan," severed is changed to separated, the word used in the corresponding passage (xix. 2). The transposition of "desire" and "covet" in v. 21 is justified by the wish to show that the first verb here represents the same Hebrew word that occurs in Ex. xx. 17. In vii. 26 the substitution of "devoted " for " cursed " brings out the full meaning

of the Hebrew herem as something given over to destruction by divine command. An unwelcome change to many will be found in xi. 21, "as the days of heaven upon the earth," where the revision reads the clause "as the days of the heavens above the earth ;" but the original words, the parallel passage, Ps. lxxxix. 29, and Hebrew usage, all require us to hold the comparison as relating not to character but to duration, and the meaning to be that Israel should retain the land as long as the heavens cover the earth. In v. 30 the geographical distinctions of the passage are made much more intelligible in the revision. In xii. 31, " even their sons and daughters they have burnt in the fire to their gods," the change from the past tense to the present (according to the Hebrew) is important as showing that human sacrifices were in use in Canaan at the time of the conquest. In xiii. 13 the revision follows the Authorized Version in the phrase "sons of Belial," but adds in the margin what is the accepted meaning of the noun "worthlessness." Many scholars insist that this phrase is simply a common instance of personification (like sons of affliction = the afflicted, Prov. xxxi. 5), and should always be resolved into base, or worthless, men. But the Apostle in II. Cor. vi. 15 uses Belial (or Beliar) as the name of a person, and for this reason, if for no other, it is well to retain the picturesque combination.

The change in xv. 4, "Howbeit there shall be no poor with thee," etc., regards the words as a promise of exemption from abject poverty so long as the

people were obedient, and therefore as conditional. The Authorized Version rendering, added here in the margin, "save when there shall be," etc., means that a loan could be called in when the debtor was not a poor man and would not be distressed by the exaction. And this was not an improbable contingency, since the Lord was to bless the people so largely. The assurance in v. 11 seems to oppose the view taken in the revision. In xviii. 10 the term "witch" is replaced by "sorcerer," and justly, for the Hebrew noun is masculine. (In Ex. xxii. 18 it is feminine.) In the close of xx. 19, a very obscure and difficult passage, the revision gives a rendering which is certainly better than that of the Authorized Version. (It is that of the LXX., Ewald, Knobel and Keil.) For "thou shalt not cut them down (for the tree of the field is man's life) to employ them in the siege" is substituted "Thou shalt not cut them down ; for is the tree of the field man, that it should be besieged of thee ?" In xxi. 18 " a rough valley" is changed into "a valley with running water," in accordance with the opinion of most critics. Verse S is rendered more accurately and smoothly than in the Authorized Version, and in v. 14 the phrase "make merchandise of her" is wisely exchanged for "deal with her as a slave." (So in xxiv. 7.) In xxiii. 20 (and xxix. 22) "stranger" is well replaced by the stronger word "foreigner." In xxv. 5 the change of "child" into "son" is important, for it was the failure of male children only that required the application of the Levirate law. In xxviii. 4, 5

and 17, 18 "flocks of thy sheep" is made "young of thy flock," and "store" becomes "kneading trough," both changes being due to fidelity. For the same reason "removed into" in v. 25 becomes "tossed to and fro among," a phrase often used in reference to Israel's sufferings in captivity. But it admits of a doubt whether in v. 68, "ye shall be sold unto your enemies," it was necessary to change "be sold" into "sell yourselves," since the reflexive conjugation sometimes is a simple passive. In xxix. 19 "stubbornness" is more correct than the "imagination" of the Authorized Version; and the change in the last clause of "to add drunkenness to thirst" to "to destroy the moist with the dry" is more literal, and does something to relieve the obscurity which overhangs the clause (cf. Luke xxiii. 31). In xxxi. 26 is the small but significant change of the preposition "in" into "by," for the book of the law was put, not "in the side of the ark," but by the side of it. In xxxii. 5 there is a great change. The second member, as given in the Authorized Version ("their spot is not the spot of his children"), is an impossible transla-The extreme compression of the Hebrew tion. makes it hard to render at once literally and intelligibly. The revision reads "they are not his children, it is their blemish," meaning that these corrupt dealers, so far from being God's children, are their blot—i.e., a blemish to the name. In v. 4 the fine comparison of the eagle is brought out more distinctly than in the Authorized Version. In v. 17

94

"demons" is much better than "devils," which is misleading. In v. 27, "lest their adversaries should behave themselves strangely," the last three words are correctly changed to "misdeem." Many will regret to lose out of v. 35 the familiar utterance, "Their foot shall slide in due time," but true as that sentiment is, it cannot be fairly gotten out of the Hebrew, which simply means "At the time when their foot shall slide." An obscurity is removed in v. 36, "and there is none shut up or left," by adding "at large" to the word "left," this indicating the contrast implied in the clause. The prefix of "As" in v. 40 to "I live forever" makes the whole passage plainer; and the new rendering of the last clause of v. 42, "From the head of the leaders of the enemy," is at once clearer and more suitable than "From the beginning of revenges upon the enemy." The song of Moses in ch. xxxiii. is given more plainly than in the Authorized Version, as well as more correctly. The declaration about Reuben is rendered literally, "And let his men be few," and the other version put in the margin. The same is true respecting the third member of Judah's blessing. In v. 17 "unicorns" is changed into "wild ox," and "people together" into "peoples all of them." In v. 21 "because there, in a portion of the lawgiver, was he seated " becomes "For there was the lawgiver's portion reserved "-i.e., in due time he secured his allotment. In v. 25 the "shoes" of Asher's portion are, in accordance with most modern critics, given

as "bars." In v. 28 a different view of the connection from that taken by the Authorized Version preserves the parallelism, and the order and meaning of the original, thus :

> And Israel dwelleth in safety, The fountain of Jacob alone, In a land of corn and wine.

Israel is safe, yet separate from all other peoples, and, moreover, in a rich and fertile region.

CHAPTER V.

CHANGES IN THE HISTORICAL BOOKS.

In the historical books of the Old Testament the need of amendment is much less than in other portions of the Scripture. Unusual forms, rare combinations, elliptical phrases, difficult constructions, are not nearly so frequent as in the prophetic or poetic writings. For the most part the narrative runs on in an even tenor, according to the accepted usages of the language.

JOSHUA.—In this book the partition of Canaan among the tribes is rendered more intelligible owing to modern progress in sacred geography. But occasionally there is an infelicity of another kind that requires removal. In iii. 13 at the crossing of the Jordan it is said in the Authorized Version that "the water of Jordan shall be cut off *from* the waters that come down from above," but the subsequent verses show that the italicized word *from* is needless and disturbing, and should be replaced by "even," for it was the descending waters that were to be cut off. So in v. 21, the place where the waters stood in a heap was, not "very far from the city of Adam," but "a great way off, at Adam, the city that is beside," etc. The revision here rightly adheres to the *Ket*- *hib*, which furnishes a reason for the mention of Adam. In viii. 33 the Authorized Version is altered so as to read, "as Moses . . . had commanded that they should bless the people of Israel first of all." This is more literal than the old version, more conformed to the order of the original, and besides gives a reason why this solemn ceremony was performed before the conquest of the land was completed. In ix. 4, 13, instead of "wine bottles," we read "wine-skins," of which alone it could be said that they were "rent and bound up." In x. 12, 13 the extraordinary command of Joshua and its fulfilment are printed in verse form, in accordance with its manifest intention and character.

Sun, stand thou still upon Gibeon;

And thou, Moon, in the valley of Aijalon.

And the sun stood still, and the moon stayed,

Until the nation had avenged themselves of their enemies.

The advantage of this is that thus there is a distinction between the sublime, rhythmical, poetical utterance that is quoted, and the cool, prosaic statement of the author which follows it, reasserting the miracle. One is an extract from the Book of Jasher, the other the historian's narrative. In xi. 2 the revision states clearly the different regions summoned by Jabin to his help. In v. 13 "the cities that stood in their strength" is changed to " on their mounds," the sense being that the cities in the plain were burned, but the fortified upland cities (save Hazor) were only saeked. An important correction is made in xxii. 11, where the true rendering " in front of the land of Canaan," instead of "over against the land," etc., shows that the altar of the trans-Jordanic tribes was erected not on the eastern side of the river, but on the western, as indeed it required to be in order to confirm the claim of these tribes to a common interest in the Sanctuary of Israel. In xxiv. 15 the change of "flood" into "River" (*i.e.*, the Euphrates) removes a needless obscurity, and shows that the reference is to the ancestors of Abraham in Ur of the Chaldees.

JUDGES.—The song of Deborah (ch. v.) is amended according to the demands of modern scholarship. Verses 10, 11 are rendered so as to show the call on those now in safety and comfort to give due honor to the author of their deliverance.

Tell of it, ye that ride on white asses, Ye that sit on rich carpets, And ye that walk by the way. Far from the poice of archers in the y

Far from the noise of archers, in the places of drawing water, There shall they rehearse the righteous acts of the Lord.

The verses that follow are still somewhat obscure owing to the brevity of the phrases, but many clauses are helped, as in the substitution of "the marshal's staff" for "the pen of the writer," and of "they rushed forth at his feet" instead of "he was sent on foot," and in the striking antithesis about the "water-courses of Reuben." "Creeks" in place of "breaches," v. 17, turns darkness into light.

In vii. 11, 19 "outside" is changed into "outermost" with propriety and advantage, and in the same connection "lamps" into "torches." In x. 53 the misleading archaism "all to brake his skull" is changed to "brake his skull." In xv. 19 the change of "the jaw" into the proper name "Lehi" shows that the fountain that refreshed Samson burst forth not from the jawbone but from a depression in the earth. So in xx. 18, 26, 31 and xxi. 2 "the house of God" becomes "Bethel," because it is certain that it was the city so called, and not the sanctuary that the writer meant.

I. SAMUEL.-In i. 28 the change of "lent" into "granted" expresses the exact sense of the original. In iii. 13 Eli's sons "made themselves vile" becomes "did bring a curse upon themselves," which is the usual meaning of the word used here. In vi. 18 "even unto the great stone of Abel whereon they set down the ark" becomes "even unto the great stone whereon they set," etc.-one of the few instances in which the existing Hebrew text is corrected on the authority of the early versions, the internal evidence in their favor being overwhelming. In ix. 20 Samuel asks Saul, "On whom is all the desire of Israel ?" but the revision gives the true sense, "For whom is all that is desirable in Israel?" At this time the young Saul was not widely known. In xxiv. 3 "sides" of the cave is properly made "innermost parts," and in xxvii. 10 "Whither have ye made a road to-day" the change of a single letter converts the archaic "road" into the modern "raid."

II. SAMUEL.—In i. 18 the Authorized Version says David "bade them teach the children of Judah *the* use of the bow," which is most improbable, and the

100

revision puts the last words, "the song of the bow" -viz., the one which immediately follows, it taking this name from the mention of Jonathan's bow in v. 22. This is in accordance with Oriental usage. The second chapter of the Koran is very long, yet because of the brief mention of a red cow in a portion of it, it bears the title, "The Cow." In ii. 23 (iii. 27 et al.) "Abner smote him under the fifth rib," the last four words are, in agreement with modern lexicons, changed to "in the belly." In v. 10 we read "David went on and grew great;" the revision resolves this Hebrew idiom by rendering "David waxed greater and greater," which is the exact English equivalent. In vi. 19, instead of "a flagon of wine," the revision properly reads, "a cake of raisins." In xvi. 7 the words, "Begone, begone, thou bloody man," are surely a more spirited rendering of Shimei's address to David than the "Come out, come out" of the Authorized Version. It is hard to understand the reason assigned by Joab in xvii. 22 for declining to allow Ahimaaz to run as messenger to the king, because it asserts what certainly was not the fact. Therefore the assertion, "Seeing thou hast no tidings ready," is well replaced by "Seeing thou wilt have no reward for the tidings," which is intelligible. The last words of David in xx. 1-7, though not wholly relieved of obscurity, are yet made much plainer in the revision. In accordance with the solemn formality with which these words are introduced, it makes the third verse describe not what must be, as in the case of an earthly

ruler, but rather what *shall* be, with at least a hint of Messianic reference.

One that ruleth over men righteously, That ruleth in the fear of God; *He shall be* as the light of the morning when the sun riseth, A morning without clouds; *When* the tender grass *springeth* out of the earth, Through clear shining after rain.

In xxiv. 23 the version, "all this, O king, doth Araunah give unto the king," is quite as faithful as that of the Authorized Version, "all these things did Araunah, as a king, give unto the king," and much more natural.

I. KINGS.-In v. 18, instead of "stone-squarers," the revision adopts the rendering given in the margin of the A. V., "Giblites," now universally admitted to be correct. (It means the people of Gebal, a Phœnician city.) The same remark is true of the change in x. 28 (II. Chron. i. 16), where "linen yarn" is certainly a mistranslation. The correction made in xii. 31, 33, "made priests from among all the people," instead of "of the lowest of the people," relieves Jeroboam of the superfluous folly of making the worst men priests. What he really did was to disregard the priestly tribe. The change in xv. 13 reveals more clearly the extraordinary wickedness of Maachah, who did not make simply "an idol in a grove," but "an abominable image for an Asherah," probably an infamous phallus-statue. In xviii. 45 it is a gain to read that the rain came not " in the mean while," but "in a little while." So in xx. 27, instead

102

of the statement that the people "were numbered and were all present," it is said that they were "mustered and were victualled." In xxii. 38, instead of the meaningless utterance "and they washed his armor,". the revision reads correctly, "now the harlots washed themselves there," which teaches that Ahab's blood came in contact not only with dogs, but with impure and shameful persons.

II. KINGS .- The interrogation in i. 3 as to Ahaziah's folly in consulting the god of Ekron when he was sick, gains much in force and vividness by being put, as the Hebrew demands, in a positive form-" Is it because there is no God in Israel that ye go to inquire of Baal-zebub?" The addition of the margin to ii. 9 forbids the common mistake of supposing that Elisha asked to have twice as much of the Spirit as Elijah had. He asked a first-born's portion in his master's spirit. In viii. 11 the addition of the words in italics, "upon him," to the statement, "and he settled his countenance steadfastly," removes an ambiguity by showing that it was the steady gaze of Elisha that put Hazael to shame. In ix. 8, and elsewhere, the term "man child" expresses the full sense, and does away with a disagreeable form of speech. (A similar euphemism is introduced in xviii. 27.) In xii. 4 the phrase "current money," which exactly renders the Hebrew, displaces the obscure statement, "even the money of every one that passeth the account." Many readers have stumbled at the statement (xxii. 14) that Huldah dwelt at Jerusalem "in the college," but the

word means, as the revision has it, "the second quarter" of the city, probably an addition recently made to its enclosure.

I. CHRONICLES.—In x. 3 " and the archers hit him, and he was wounded of the archers," a repetition is avoided by changing "and hit him" to "and overtook him," a rendering just as faithful as the other. In xii. 14 the excellence of the Gadites becomes more conspicuous by the better rendering that is adopted in the revision. Not "one of the least was over an hundred, and the greatest over a thousand," but "he that was least was equal to a hundred, and the greatest to a thousand." In the 40th verse an obvious error is corrected by changing "meat, meal" into the marginal rendering of the Authorized Version, "victual of meal." In xiv. 15 the signal for David to attack the Philistines is not the obscure "a sound of going" in the tops of the mulberry trees, but "the sound of marching," which is much more intelligible. In the close of ch. xvii., the whole tone of the passage is lifted up by rendering v. 24, "and the house of David is established," instead of "let it be established," and v. 27, "and now it hath pleased thee to bless the house of thy servant," instead of "let it please thee to bless," etc. For the words express not merely a request, but a calm and assured conviction that God has done and will do what He promised. This the revision states in conformity to the original. In ch. xxix. "glistering stones" (v. 3) is happily exchanged for "stones for inlaid work," and (v. 7) the mislead-

104

ing term "dram," which suggests inevitably our English weight so called, for "daric," the name of a Persian coin.

II. CHRONICLES.-In the Authorized Version, at iv. 3, we read of oxen that compassed the molten sea "ten in a cubit," which is simply impossible. Few who study the case can doubt that there has been an error of early date in transcription, substituting the word here given (bekharim) for the word (pekhahim), which is found in the corresponding passage in I. Kings (vii. 24). The revision meets the difficulty by translating "for ten cubits," which is intelligible, but rather a strain upon the Hebrew. The word "devils" in xi. 15 is misleading as well as incorrect, and is therefore rendered literally "he goats." The last words of this chapter, "And he desired many wives," which in the Authorized Version only repeat what has been already said, are made in the revision to have a sense which is legitimate and in entire harmony with the connection. "And he sought for them [the sons just mentioned] many wives "

The change of "images" into "sun-images" in xiv. 5 relieves the narrative of repetition (see v. 3), and brings to view what seems to have been a very seductive form of idol worship in ancient Israel. In viii. 22 and xxiv. 27, for the word "story" of the Authorized Version, the revision adopts its marginal rendering, "commentary." The Hebrew term is the same (Midrash) afterward employed by the Rabbins to denote their interpretations of the

105

Scripture. In xxviii. 19 the obscure phrase "he made Judah naked " is happily exchanged for " he dealt wantonly (or margin, cast away restraint) in Judah." In xxxiii. 11 it is said that the captains of the host of Assyria "took Manasseh among the thorns," which it is not easy to understand. The revision, in accordance with the Hebrew, puts it, "took Manasseh in chains," and adds a margin, "Or, with hooks," either of which is intelligible. In v. 19 the statement that certain things are written "among the sayings of the seers," is made " in the history of Hozai," in accordance with most of the moderns, who think that the word rendered "seers" is really a proper name. In xxxiv. 6, after saving that Josiah burned the bones of the priests and cleansed Judah and Jerusalem, the writer adds, "So did he in the cities of Manasseh . . . even unto Naphtali, with their mattocks round about." As it is hard to see how either burning or cleansing could be done with mattocks, the revision reads the last clause, "in their ruins round about," a phrase which would apply very well to the dismantled and forsaken cities of northern Israel.

THE POST-EXILE BOOKS.

These books, like Chronicles and Daniel, have a considerable mixture of Chaldee with the Hebrew, and also have a number of words known or supposed to be of Persian origin, as was to be expected from the circumstances of the time. These, however, add but little to the difficulties of the interpreter or translator.

EZRA. - In iv. 11 a letter is represented as beginning, "Thy servants, the men on this side the river, and at such a time," where the last clause (found also in vv. 10 and 17) seems to be wholly unmeaning. The revision renders, "and so forth," the combination apparently being equivalent to our et catera. The same phrase is found again in vii, 12, where the letter of Artaxerxes begins with the words, "Unto Ezra, the priest, a scribe of the law of the God of heaven, perfect peace and at such a time," which the revision renders more faithfully, "unto Ezra the priest, the scribe of the law of the God of heaven, perfect and so forth," which is exactly in the style of formal address to a person of dignity. In v. 22, instead of "measures" of wheat the revision has "cors." And very properly, for surely it is as reasonable to transliterate a Hebrew dry measure as it is the liquid one, which occurs in the same verse ("baths"), and often elsewhere. "Cor" occurs once (Ezek. xlv. 14) in the Authorized Version. In viii. 36 "lieutenants" is replaced by "satraps," which, being an anglicized Persian word, is rightly used to denote a Persian officer. In ix. 6, 7, 13, 15 and x. 19 "trespass" is supplanted by "guilt" and "guiltiness," the stronger term being required to bring out the full meaning of the original.

NEHEMIAH. —In ii. 8, instead of "the palace which appertained to the house," the revision reads more sensibly "the eastle which appertaineth to the house." In iv. 6 the Authorized Version says, "and all the wall was joined together unto the half thereof,"

which is a very enigmatic utterance. The revision relieves the difficulty by rendering "unto half the height thereof," which is doubtless the true sense. In v. 8 certain persons are said to conspire to fight against Jerusalem, and "to hinder it." The revision is at the same time more literal and more intelligible in rendering the phrase, "to cause confusion therein." In the last verse of the chapter, Nehemiah says, "none of us put off our clothes saving that every one put them off for washing." This is so flat and feeble that most critics agree that something has dropped out of the text. The revision greatly lessens the difficulty by rendering, "Every one went with his weapon to the water." In v. 10 the Authorized Version represents Nehemiah as saying, after his rebuke of others for their exactions, "I likewise, and my brethren and my servants, might exact of them money and corn." But this is not the meaning of the Hebrew, which states not a possibility but a fact. Hence the revision renders fairly, "And I likewise . . . do lend them money and corn on usury." Nehemiah through his family was implicated in the wrongdoing, and hence his confession, and his saying, "let us leave off this usury." In ix. 22 the Authorized Version reads, "Moreover, thou gavest them kingdoms and peoples; and didst divide them into corners." The last clause the revision renders, "which thou didst allot after their portions," which at least has some meaning. The eleventh chapter closes with the verse, "And of the Levites were divisions in Judah and in Benjamin,"

a very unimportant statement. The revision gets a much better sense by rendering, "And of the Levites certain courses in Judah *were joined* unto Benjamin."

ESTHER.—In i. 22 the last clause reads, "and that it should be published according to the language of every people." The revision is more accurate in rendering, "and should speak of it according to the language of his people," which doubtless refers to the diversities of languages in the households of the polygamous Persians. In iv. 6 "street of the city" is changed to "broad place (i.e., open square) of the city," in front of the palace. In viii. 10 it is said of the king's decree that letters were sent "by posts on horseback, and riders on mules, camels and young dromedaries." This is altered to read "by posts on horseback, riding on swift steeds that were used in the king's service, bred of the stud," which is more faithful, and better suggests the pains and care for rapid communication. In ix. 19 it is said of the Jews that they "made the fourteenth day of Adar a day of feasting and gladness," as if this was done only that year. But the true sense is that this became a permanent custom. Hence the revision, following the Hebrew, translates, "Therefore do the Jews make," etc.

CHAPTER VI.

CHANGES IN THE POETICAL BOOKS.

THE BOOK OF JOB .- Poetry is found, as we have seen, in the historical books, and also occurs in the prophets, but there are several books of which it makes the warp and the woof. This fact renders the work of the translator more difficult, because a close rendering of words sometimes causes both form and spirit to evaporate. The difficulty is increased where the writer is profound and sublime as well as impassioned. Hence it is acknowledged that King James's translators were less successful in the Book of Job than anywhere else. Sometimes the course of the argument was mistaken, at others the meaning of particular words or the connection of the clauses. Nor can revisers in our own day be sure of having the universal suffrage of scholars in favor of the emendations they introduce, for often there is only a choice of difficulties. Words are met with that occur but once, and so offer no facility of comparison with other passages, and there are references or allusions to customs that have long been obsolete. And while the analogy of the other Semitic tongues offers some help, it is not always such as can be relied upon. The rhythm and beauty of the English of the common

version have rendered it attractive to many cultivated men, who regard Job only as a wonderfully fine ancient poem, but without any definite divine authority; and their praise of it is unstinted. So much the more reason is there for such a revision of the version as will make it represent the present state of Hebrew scholarship. Needless obscurities may be removed, not only in single words and clauses, but also in the connection of the thought and the aim of the different speakers. And so far as this has been effected in the revision a boon of no common magnitude has been conferred on ordinary readers, in enabling them to get a better comprehension and a fuller enjoyment of the noblest poem and loftiest discussion the world has ever seen, one too which, notwithstanding its grandeur and pathos and fire, its boundless range of figure and illustration, yet deals with a moral question of perpetual recurrence in every land and every age. This question, the apparent contradiction between God's promise and His providence, is often glanced at in the prophetic writings, such as Malachi iii. 13-18, and is lyrically set forth in several of the Psalms, such as the 73d, but only here is it formally debated by a number of speakers and finally brought to an issue by the voice of Jehovah Himself.

In i. 5 (also v. 11 and ii. 5, 9) the phrase "cursed God" is replaced by "renounced God," which in the judgment of most critics is more suitable and natural. In iii. 8 the change of "mourning" into "Leviathan" (the marginal reading of the Authorized Version) is demanded by fidelity, however difficult it is to explain the word. In v. 7, 8 the reasoning of Eliphaz is sadly perplexed in the Authorized Version by making him say that "Although affliction cometh not, etc., yet man is born to trouble, etc.;" whereas what he says is really, as the revision gives it :

> For affliction cometh not forth of the dust, Neither doth trouble spring out of the ground ; But man is born unto trouble, As the sparks fly upward.

Sorrow does not come from natural causes, but from man's sinful nature. In viii. 13, as in seven other places, "hypocrite" is changed to "godless man," which is the true meaning of the word. In ix. 29 "If I be wicked" is justly, and with great advantage to the sense, made to read, "I shall be condemned." In the very difficult verse, xi. 12, the revision renders

> But a vain man would be wise, Though man is born as a wild ass's colt,

and puts in the margin one of the most probable of the many other renderings, some of which show that if the charge in the text is not true of the race, it certainly is of some members of it. In xii. 5 the obscure comparison of a man ready to fall to "a lamp despised" disappears in the revision, which renders faithfully and clearly,

In the thought of him that is at ease there is contempt for misfortune ;

It is ready for them whose foot slippeth.

So in xiii. 12 the dark and unmeaning comparison of remembrances to ashes, and of "bodies" to "bodies of clay" becomes lucid in the version,

> Your memorable sayings *are* proverbs of ashes, Your defences *are* defences of clay.

Many readers will be glad to see that the common version of xiii. 15, "Though He slay me, yet will I trust in Him," is substantially retained, although most critics, following a different reading of the text, explain the passage as meaning that Job, though he knows that God will slay him and he has no hope of another issue, yet will maintain his right before Him. In v. 27 the obscure "settest a print upon the heels of my feet" becomes "drawest a line about the soles of my feet"—*i.e.*, keepest me as a prisoner. The revision renders xvii. 11 "Are the consolations of God," etc., more accurately and with a great increase of force. Thus :

> Are the consolations of God too small for thee, And the word *that dealeth* gently with thee?

So in xvi. 21 it makes Job express the wish that his witness, God, would see right done him both with God and with men. The touching passage xvii. 15, 16, "where is now my hope? They shall go down," etc., is so altered as to show Job's conviction that the hope held before him by his friends, instead of being realized, will go down with him to Sheol when once he finds rest in the grave. Thus: Where then is my hope? And as for my hope, who shall see it? It shall go down to the bars of Sheol, When once there is rest in the dust.

In xviii. 15 the meaningless words "It shall dwell in his tabernacle because it is none of his" become, "There shall dwell in his tent that which is none of his"—viz., strangers.

The notable passage xix. 25-27 is greatly clarified. The offensive and needless mention of "worms," to which there is nothing answering in the Hebrew, is dropped. Job had just expressed a wish for a perpetual record of his words that coming generations might know his claim to rectitude. This, however, was not enough. Hence he adds, "But I know"whatever their opinion may be; "I know"-that my Redeemer liveth. This vindicator will stand up upon the earth in a future day, and Job will see him. That vision of God will be all that he needs, as it is an assurance of peace and reconciliation. It will be from his flesh, and as his body is said to have been destroyed, it must be from a new body, which implies a resurrection. In the margin are stated the other and more generally accepted views, which consider the vision as made "without the flesh "-i.e., in a disembodied state, and that Job sees God "on my side"-i.e., favorable, and "not a stranger"-i.e., not hostile or estranged. The last clause, " My reins are consumed within me," is an expression of intense longing.

Chapter xxi. is Job's reply to the assertion that

the wicked are punished in this life, but the argument is embarrassed in the Authorized Version by the rendering of vv. 17-21, which tends in the opposite direction. The evil is corrected in the revision, which states the question,

How oft is it that the lamp of the wicked is put out? That their calamity cometh upon them?

so as to imply that it is rare, and presents the statement, "Ye say, God layeth up His iniquity for His children," as an objection which the speaker proceeds to answer and refute. A similar correction of the argument is found in the next chapter, vv. 19, 20, where the senseless contrast between "our substance is not cut down" and "the remnant of them the fire consumeth" is done away by making v. 20 the utterance of the righteous, in accordance with the argument of Eliphaz, thus:

Saying, Surely they that did rise up against us are cut off, And the remnant of them the fire hath consumed.

In the last verse of the chapter a curious and unintelligible misrendering "island of the innocent" is set right. In ch. xxiv. the alteration of v. 1, "Why, seeing times are not hidden from the Almighty, do they that know Him not see His days?" so as to make it ask,

Why are times not laid up by the Almighty, And why do not they which know Him see His days?

That is, why does He not appoint a period of assize, is sustained by the rest of the chapter which, prop-

erly speaking, brings out the fact that the sufferings of the poor and the wrong-doing of the wicked require such a day of judgment, which, however, does not come. In ch. xxvi. the senseless rendering of v. 5, "Dead things are formed from under the waters," etc., is replaced by a vivid reference to God's control over departed spirits; the obscurity of v. 10, "until the day and night come to an end," gives way to a poetical view of the arch of heaven as marking the horizon; and in the last verse the revision finely expresses the thought that what is seen of God in nature's most striking works is merely the outskirts of His ways, and bears the same relation to His intrinsic majesty that a faint whisper does to the rolling thunder. Chapter xxviii., in vv. 3, 4, which to the ordinary reader are simply darkness visible, the revision shows that the reference is to man's boldness and success in mining, and in v. 11 his skill in hindering the percolation of water into a mine. Thus :

He breaketh open a shaft away from where men sojourn; They are forgotten of the foot *that passeth by*; They hang afar from men, they swing to and fro.

And again :

He bindeth the streams that they trickle not.

In ch. xxx. many obscurities are removed. In v. 20 "thou regardest me *not*" is properly changed to "thou lookest at me"—*i.e.*, in silent indifference, as the sense requires. In xxxi. 31 an obvious error that disturbs the sense and the connection is

amended; and in 35, instead of the prosaic and incorrect, "Oh that one would hear me! Behold, my desire is that the Almighty would answer me," the revision reproduces the vigor of the original,

Oh that I had one to hear me ! (Lo, here is my signature, let the Almighty answer me ;) And that I had the indictment which my adversary hath written !

Job offers to affix his sign manual to the protestations of innocence already made, and prays to see the charge against him, which is very different from the A. V.'s absurd rendering, "Oh that mine adversary had written a book !" In xxxiii. 23, " If there be a messenger . . . to show unto man his uprightness," the ambiguous "his uprightness" is made "what is right for him," which it is assumed the sufferer follows, whereupon God becomes gracious to him. The result is shown in vv. 25, 26, where the revision justly puts the tenses in the present. In. v. 27 a considerable alteration is made, to the great improvement of the sense. Instead of the incoherent, "He looketh upon men; and if any say, I have sinned," etc., we have the verse rendered as an expression of the restored sinner's thankfulness,

> He singeth before men, and saith, I have sinned, etc.

And the next verse states not a prediction, "He will deliver his soul," but a fact, He hath delivered my soul from going into the pit. In xxxiv. 6, 23, 31, 33, 34, 36 are important changes, which render the course of thought much clearer. The same is true of xxxv. 1–3 and 12–16, where the original is obscure, and often there is only a choice of difficulties. In xxxvi. 18 the well-known rendering of the Authorized Version, "*beware* lest He take thee away with *His* stroke" is perforce abandoned, and a quite different turn given to the passage. Thus:

Because there is wrath, beware lest thou be led away by thy sufficiency;

Neither let the greatness of the ransom turn thee aside.

The last two verses, "With clouds He covereth the light, and commandeth it not to shine by the cloud that cometh betwixt. The noise thereof sheweth concerning it, the cattle also concerning the vapor," which are so dark, are made intelligible in the revision, which represents God as covering His hands with lightning and sending it in the right direction, so that thunder announces the fact, and even the cattle are apprized of the coming storm. In xxxviii. 14, instead of the clay turning to the seal, the revision reads, "It is changed as clay under the seal ;" -that is, under the light of the dawn the earth takes shape as clay does when impressed by the seal, and all things stand forth as a many-colored garment. In xxxix. 13 the words are not, as in the Authorized Version, a challenge concerning the creator of the peacock and the ostrich, "Gavest thou the goodly wings to the peacocks ?" etc., but between the latter bird's strength and pride of wing and her disposition as shown in the following verses :

> The wing of the ostrich rejoiceth, But are her pinions and feathers kindly?

In xl. 23 the Authorized Version quite mistakes the sense in rendering, "he drinketh up a river and hasteth not : he trusteth that he can draw up Jordan into his mouth," the true sense being

Behold, if a river overflow, he trembleth not : He is confident though Jordan swell up to his mouth.

No outbreak of water, not even the madly rushing Jordan, can affright him. In xli. 25 "By reason of breakings they purify themselves" becomes, in accordance with the original, the more forcible,

By reason of consternation they are beside themselves.

Such is the terror leviathan inspires even among the mighty.

THE PSALMS. - The revision of this book was attended with peculiar difficulty. The Psalter does not, like Job, have its most obvious interest on the literary side, although it has a great charm even as a collection of ancient Hebrew lyrics. But for generations it has been endeared to multitudes as the vehicle of their devotional feelings, the companion of their worship, their solace in sickness, their resource in every time of trial or peril. This has rendered its words and phrases inexpressibly dear; and the least alteration seems like the touch of a desecrating hand. It is fortunate that alteration is not nearly so much called for here as in some other books, particularly in Job. The early English translators generally seized the sense of the original, and expressed it with force and beauty, yet of course, for the reasons that have been elsewhere specified, there are cases in which faithfulness requires a new rendering. It is believed that in the main the revisers have been wisely conservative.

The Psalms, in pursuance of an old custom, are divided into five books, a division which if not of indisputable authority is at least a matter of convenience. The superscriptions being a part of the Massoretic text are retained, but the endeavor is made to represent them as accurately in English as our knowledge of ancient musical terms will allow.

In the second Psalm the natural division of this perfect lyric into four equal parts is suggested by the spaces after vv. 3, 6 and 9. The slight alteration in the last verse, "For His wrath will soon be kindled," in place of "When His wrath is kindled but a little," is in accordance with the weight of critical, authority. In Ps. viii. 5 man is said "to have been made a little lower than God," which exactly conforms to the Hebrew. The Authorized Version's "lower than the angels" was taken from the LXX. (who were copied by the Vulgate), whose words are quoted in the Epistle to the Hebrews (ii. 7), where they fully answer the needs of the writer's argument. But the quotation in the New Testament affords no reason for overlooking the strength of the Hebrew original. The introduction of the divine name JEHOVAH (in place of LORD) in the first verse and the last adds greatly to the force and beauty of the psalm. In Ps. ix. the confusion and obscurity of v. 6 are admirably removed by a version which brings God's overthrow of the wicked

into marked contrast with the fact that HE sits as king forever. In Ps. x. every verse except the first is more or less changed with the effect on the whole of greatly increasing the vividness of the characterization. In xi. 2 the substitution of "in darkness" for "privily" is one of many instances in which a literal version is more expressive than any paraphrase. The 16th Psalm is greatly improved. Its general theme is that God is all in all to the believer, and this is well given in the new rendering of v. 2,

> I have said unto the LORD, Thou art my Lord ; I have no good beyond Thee.

In v. 10 the revision substitutes for the misleading "in hell," the literal rendering "to Sheol," which means that the singer's soul is not to be abandoned to the state of the dead. The change of the same word in xviii. 5 shows that the writer there was not complaining of hellish sorrows, but of the network of the unseen world closing around him.

The cords of Sheol were round about me.

In this psalm, "prevent," used in its obsolete sense, is twice (5, 18) exchanged for "came upon." In Ps. xx. the omission of *where* supplied by the Authorized Version in v. 3 shows the true sense of the original—viz., that the heavens without articulate language declare the divine glory. The omission of the article before "great" in v. 13 brings out the true sense, that the suppliant will escape, not one pre-eminent sin, but "much transgression." In xxii. 29, 30 the changes made indicate that both the prosperous and the poor, even those ready to perish, shall join in the feast held in honor of the great salvation, and that it shall be related to coming generations.

All the fat ones of the earth shall eat and worship : All they that go down to the dust shall bow before Him, Even he that cannot keep his soul alive. A seed shall serve him ; It shall be told of the Lord unto the *next* generation.

The space at v. 21 indicates the transition from suffering and outery to praise and triumph. In xxvii. 13, instead of supplying words to make out the sense, the revision resolves the construction into an aposiopesis,

Oh, had I not believed to see the goodness of the Lord In the land of the living—

leaving the imagination to suggest the consequence of a different course. In xxviii. 8 "the saving strength of His anointed " becomes " a stronghold of salvation to His anointed." With an equal increase of vigor the 9th verse of the next psalm is made to read, "And in His temple everything saith, Glory," instead of "every one doth speak of His glory." In xxxii. 8 the incomprehensible "I will guide thee with mine eye" becomes "I will counsel thee with mine eye upon thee," as the Hebrew requires. In xxxvii. 3 the impossible rendering of the Authorized Version, "verily thou shalt be fed," is replaced by "Follow after faithfulness," and in v. 37 the true translation is given in the margin, "there is a latter end to the man of peace."

Book II.-In xliv. 2 the change is intended to bring out what all admit to be the meaning of the Hebrew, that God drove out the nations, but planted His own followers in their place, and afflicted other peoples, but spread abroad His own. In xlv. 13 the king's daughter is all glorious not "within," as the Authorized Version ambiguously says, but "within the palace." The changes in xlix. are of great importance in exhibiting the meaning of this interesting and important lyric. They show that the "iniquity" mentioned in v. 5 is not the speaker's, but his foes'; that the "redemption" of v. 8 is not atonement, but deliverance from temporal death; and (vv. 14, 15) that death rules over the rich and honored, while God "receives" the believer. The poetical vigor of the original is well set forth in the rendering proposed for v. 14:

> They are appointed as a flock for Sheol; Death shall be their shepherd.

In l. 8 the Authorized Version implies that though the Jews neglected burnt offerings, this was of no account, whereas the true sense is that they did not neglect this duty, but gave to it an *opus operatum* efficacy. In lvi. 19 the utterance, true enough in itself, "Because they have no changes they fear not God," is replaced by the stricter rendering, "*The men* who have no changes and who fear not God." The first verse of lxii., "Truly my soul waiteth upon God," is made to read, "My soul waiteth only upon God." The change of *truly* to *only* gives to the original Hebrew word the same sense the Authorized Version gives it in vv. 2, 5, 6, and thus preserves a characteristic feature of the psalm. The self-consistency of Ps. lxvii. as a harvest song is preserved by changing, "Then shall the earth yield her increase" (v. 6) into the more faithful, "The earth hath yielded," etc. The sublime but difficult 68th Psalm is much improved. Verses 15, 16, dark in the Authorized Version, "The hill of God is as the hill of Bashan; an high hill, as the hill of Bashan. Why leap ye, ye high hills? *this is* the hill," etc., are so rendered as to show that so exalted is the hill where God dwells that even lofty mountains like Bashan "look askance" at it.

A mountain of God is the mountain of Bashan; An high mountain is the mountain of Bashan. Why look ye askance, ye high mountains, At the mountain which God hath desired for His abode?

In lxix. 22 the cumbersome list of supplied words, "that which should have been for their welfare," is neatly supplanted by "when they are in peace." In lxxi. 16 the fine utterance, "I will go in the strength of the Lord God," gives way to the more exact sentiment, "I will come with the mighty acts of the Lord Jehovah."

Book III.—In lxxii. 15 the obscure "he shall live" of the Authorized Version is changed into "they shall live," and the clause is so connected with what precedes as to show that the words refer not to the king, but to His subjects. Their blood is so precious in His sight that so far from suffering it to be shed,

He will cause them to live on. In v. 16 the striking contrast between a handful of seed corn and a harvest waving like Lebanon disappears, because it is not found in the original. In vv. 17-19 the word "blessed" occurs in the Authorized Version four times; in one case the revision puts it "happy," because a different word occurs in the Hebrew. The familiar phrase (lxxvi. 10), "The remainder of wrath thou wilt restrain," is supplanted by this stronger utterance, "shalt thou gird upon thee" -i.e., as a sword belt or weapon, because the Hebrew means this. So for the same reason, in the 2d verse of the next psalm, "my sore ran in the night" becomes " my hand was stretched out in the night." In Ps. lxxxiv: the obscurities of vv. 5, 6, "in whose heart are the ways of them; who passing through the valley of Baca," etc., are removed, and we learn instead the happiness of those

In whose heart are the highways to Zion.

Passing through the valley of weeping they make it a place of springs;

Yea, the early rain covereth it with blessings.

In the fine missionary psalm lxxxv. 4 a slight change of the prepositions shows that Rahab and Babylon not merely receive communications from God, but are actually counted among His people which accords with the whole tenor of the song.

Book IV.—In xc. 11 the enigmatical "according to thy fear, so is thy wrath" is resolved into a continuation of the question preceding, and so becomes clear, Who knoweth the power of Thine anger,

And thy wrath according to the fear that is due unto Thee?

So in the next verse "to get a heart of wisdom" is stronger as well as more exact than "to apply our hearts unto wisdom." In xcii. 14 the trees of the Lord instead of being "fat and flourishing," as in the Authorized Version, are "full of sap and green," which is at once appropriate and faithful. In c. 3, instead of "He hath made us and not we ourselves," the revision reads, "He that hath made us and we are His," following the *Keri*, and getting a more emphatic and suitable sense. In civ. 4 the clause "who maketh His angels spirits," which conveys little or no meaning to the reader, becomes "who maketh winds His messengers." The rudest blasts are only agents that do His will.

Book V.—In ex. 3 the grammatically impossible rendering "Thy people *shall be* willing in the day of thy power" gives place to "Thy people offer themselves willingly"—*i.e.*, are cheerful recruits when the host is mustered. In exvi. 10, instead of the Authorized Version "I believed, therefore have I spoken," which violates the tense forms, the revision renders literally "I believed, for I will speak," which has much the same meaning—viz., that His speech implies antecedent faith. A more important change is in the next verse, where all men are declared to be not "liars," which here must mean morally false, but "a lie"—that is, an uncertain dependence, upon which no one can count. In exix. 61 "The bands of the wicked have robbed me" becomes "The cords of the wicked have wrapped me around," as the Hebrew demands. In v. 113, for the same reason, "they that are of a double mind" rather than "vain thoughts" are made the objects of the writer's hatred. In exxxix. 15, 16 the reference to the formation of man before birth is made much plainer. "My substance was not hidden from thee" becomes "my frame was not hidden from thee." And instead of the dark, "[members] which in continuance were fashioned," we read, "which day by day were fashioned," referring to the gradual growth of the embryo. In exliv. 14 a few changes made in accordance with the Hebrew render the description of prosperity stronger.

> That our oxen may be well laden ; That there be no breaking in nor going forth And no outcry in our streets.

THE BOOK OF PROVERES.—This is the longest specimen of the gnomic poetry of the Hebrews. In it the didactic rather than the emotional element prevails, and the chief design is to give instruction by means of maxims of wisdom conveyed in a condensed and often antithetical form. And although on some accounts this facilitates the work of the translator, yet in other respects it makes it harder. For occasionally condensation is pushed to the extreme, and there are allusions and references which are remote, and therefore obscure.

In v. 16 the Authorized Version reads, "Let thy fountains be dispersed abroad," etc., which is in direct contradiction to the direction in v. 15. Some

remove the difficulty by inserting a not before "dispersed," but the revision secures the same end by throwing the verse into the form of a question, "Should thy springs be dispersed," etc. The bed covering, called in the Authorized Version, viii. 16, "carved works, fine linen of Egypt," the revision correctly renders "striped cloths of the yarn of Egypt." In x. 23 "It is as sport to a fool to do mischief; but a man of understanding hath wisdom," the revision reads the second clause, "And so is wisdom to a man of understanding," bringing out the fine contrast that as a fool delights in mischief, so a wise man does in understanding. In xiii. 15 the familiar sentiment, "the way of transgressors is hard," which certainly in itself is a just and weighty sentiment, becomes "the way of the treacherous is rugged," which fairly represents the original. In xvi. 1 "The preparations of the heart in man, and the answer of the tongue, is from the Lord" falls far short of the true sense, which is "The preparations of the heart belong to man, but the answer of the tongue is from the Lord." What is said in xviii. 23, "A man that hath friends must show himself friendly," is true enough, but the meaning of the Hebrew is, "He that maketh many friends doeth it to his own destruction." Indiscriminate friendship is ruinous. It is not easy to understand the Authorized Version in xx. 30, "The blueness of a wound cleanseth away evil," but the revision makes the sense plain, "Stripes that wound cleanse away evil" -i.e., severe discipline is effectual. In xxiv. 34 (as

in vi. 11) it is said to the slothful, "So shall thy poverty come as one that travelleth," which is not very The revision renders the concluding phrase, clear. "as a robber," which gives a good sense and completes the parallelism. The well-known comparison of a word fitly spoken to "apples of gold in pictures of silver" is made vivid by changing "pictures" to "baskets," with margin "filigree work." The golden fruit gleams through the meshes of the network. It is true, as the Authorized Version says in xxviii. 25, "He that is of a proud heart stirreth up strife," but the more exact rendering of the first words is "He that is of a greedy spirit." In xxxi. 11 the Authorized Version says of the virtuous woman that her husband trusteth in her, "so that he shall have no need of spoil," but the revision, following the Hebrew, says, "And he shall have no lack of gain."

ECCLESIASTES.—This book, although classed among the poetical writings, and though it has proverbial utterances (as in viii. 1–14), and at least in one place a passage of lofty poetical feeling (xi. 9—xii. 8), still in the main belongs rather to prose, and accordingly is printed as such. It is one of the most difficult books of the Old Testament, and its age and authorship are still stoutly contested. Many of its utterances are obscure in whatever way they are translated, and in these the pains taken by the revisers show little fruit. But there are others in which a slight change adds greatly to the case of comprehension.

OLD TESTAMENT REVISION.

In i. 11 "There is no remembrance of former things," the revision puts generations as the supplied word, which agrees better with the Hebrew and the connection, making the whole verse a declaration of the emptiness of all earthly fame; a fitting conclusion to the prologue of this melancholy book. In v. 14 occurs an utterance, often repeated afterward, "All is vanity and vexation of spirit." The revision, in conformity with most critics, renders, "All is vanity and a striving after wind." In ii. 25 "For who can eat, or who else can hasten hereunto, more than I ?" the revision removes an obscurity by rendering the second clause, "who can have enjoyment ?" There is a very great gain in the new rendering of vii. 11, "Wisdom is good with an inheritance, and by it there is profit to them that see the sun." The revision renders more accurately, "wisdom is as good as an inheritance; yea, more excellent is it for them that see the sun." In xi. 10 it is said, "childhood and youth are vanity." The sense is more plain in the revision, "youth and the prime of life are vanity." In the fine description of old age in the last chapter of the book, instead of "desire shall fail" (v. 5), the new rendering is "the caper-berry (a restorative and stimulating article of food) shall fail "-i.e., lose its power to rouse and revive. In v. 11, instead of "nails fastened by the masters of assemblies," it is the words of these masters that are compared to nails well fastened. In the last verse but one the revision retains the words by which the Authorized Version en-

forces the charge to fear God and keep His commandments, "For this *is* the whole *duty* of man," but in the margin gives what many consider the only possible rendering of the Hebrew, "this is *the duty* of all men."

THE SONG OF SOLOMON.-The pious instinct of believers in every age and land, aided by the general analogy of Scripture-an analogy running all the way through from the Pentateuch to the Apocalypse-has discerned the figurative meaning of this Song of songs, as it is justly entitled, and has joyfully used it for the purposes for which it was made a part of divine revelation. But its exquisite literary beauty as a Hebrew pastoral, and one exceeding all other poems of the kind, has in large measure escaped the common apprehension, because its peculiar form as a dramatic song, implying two chief interlocutors and a sort of refrain or chorus, has not been recognized. It is desirable that this should be expressed in some way, and if not by attaching names (e.g., Solomon and the Shulamite) to the mutual responses, at least by putting a space between them, to indicate that there is a dialogue. The poem turns upon the expression of the strongest passion of our nature, and is marked with Oriental abandon, yet, unlike all other pastorals, Latin, Greek or Eastern, it has not the vestige of a putrid stain, and nowhere needs to be apologized for or to have omissions marked with An unseen but irresistible hand warded off stars the touch of pollution, and kept the emotion which glows like a very flame of Jehovah from overleaping

132 OLD TESTAMENT REVISION.

decorum or modesty. No part of the poetical books more required the hand of revision, since in the common version the connection of the paragraphs was not exhibited, and the force of not a few terms was misunderstood. It would be claiming too much to assert that all infelicities have been removed in the present revision, but it is certain that a very great improvement has been made. The dramatic element is brought out, the poetry is made clearer, the descriptions are rendered intelligible, and the general effect of the entire song is made obvious to the careful reader. It should be added that the distribution into paragraphs is not arbitrary or a matter of mere taste, but determined by the changes of gender in the Hebrew, which clearly show whether it is the Shulamite or the object of her affection that is speaking. Thus it is the bride who calls herself " a rose of Sharon, a lily of the valleys," and accordingly it is a male voice that responds, "As a lily among thorns, so is my love among the daughters."

In i. 15 the Authorized Version has "thou hast doves' eyes," but the true sense is "thine eyes are as doves"—*i.e.*, resemble their plumage. In ii. 5 "flagons" is changed to "raisins," meaning the pressed cakes of that fruit. In v. 7 the adjuration to the daughters of Jerusalem, "stir not up nor awake my love till he please" is made to read, "nor awake love until it please"—*i.e.*, till love awakes of itself. (And so in iii. 5 and viii. 4.) Genuine love is a shy and gentle affection which dreads intrusion and delights in spontaneity.

The 13th verse has its point and poetry well brought out by the accurate rendering :

> The fig-tree ripeneth her green figs, And the vines are in blossom, They give forth their fragrance.

The obscure clause in the next verse, "secret places of the stairs," is made plain by the literal version, "the covert of the steep place." That iii. 7 gives the answer to the question in the verse preceding "who is this that cometh out of the wilderness," etc., is shown by the rendering, "Behold, it is the litter of Solomon." This litter is spoken of again (v. 9) not as "a chariot" (Authorized Version), but as "a palanquin," a portable seat or couch, the costly structure of which is then recounted. In iv. 3 (and vi. 7) the temples of the bride are compared to a piece of pomegranate, not "within thy locks," as the Authorized Version, but "behind thy vail." The pleasing combination of white and red shines through the diaphanous material. In vi. 12 the clause, "my soul made me like the chariots of Ammi-nadib," is changed to "set me among the chariots of my willing people," which suggests some meaning congruous to the connection, while the former is hopelessly blind. The same may be said of the change in v. 13. "The company of two armies" is far less suggestive than "the dance of two companies." In the seventh chapter the Oriental coloring of the poem is preserved by changing "shoes" of the Authorized Version into "sandals," and adding to "the joints of thy thighs," the margin, "Thy rounded thighs,"

which is beyond doubt the true sense. For v. 9, "The roof of thy mouth like the best wine for my beloved, that goeth down sweetly," etc., there is the better as well as more exact rendering,

And thy mouth like the best wine, That goeth down smoothly for my beloved, Gliding through the lips of those that are asleep.

In the animated description of love (viii. 6, 7) the comparison in the words "the coals thereof *are* coals of fire, *which hath* a most vehement flame" is made much more vivid by the literal rendering,

The flashes thereof are flashes of fire, A very flame of Jehovah.

In v. 12 the saying "thou, O Solomon, must have a thousand" is very obscure in itself and in the connection. A part of the obscurity at least is removed by the literal rendering, "thou, O Solomon, shalt have the thousand," which refers back to the preceding verse, where a thousand pieces of silver was mentioned as the ample product of Solomon's vineyard at Baal-Hamon. Here the Shulamite declares that to him shall be the whole result of the allegorical vineyard—viz., herself.

CHAPTER VII.

CHANGES IN THE PROPHETICAL BOOKS.

The writings of the prophets are framed largely on the model of the poetry of the Hebrews, and abound in the use of parallelisms, so that by some editors they are printed in couplets just as the Psalms and the Song of Solomon. But as the writers frequently give up this peculiarity, and for the most part utter what they have to say in ordinary prose, the revision here adheres to the usage of the Authorized Version, making an exception only in those cases where the poetic form and spirit plainly contrast with that which precedes and follows, e.g., the prayer of Jonah and the sublime ode in the 3d chapter of Habakkuk, and the whole of the Lamentations of Jeremiah, which are evidently of a lyric character. The division into paragraphs is suggested either by the short titles given in the text, as in Isaiah xxi. 11, 13, where "The burden of Dumah" and "The burden upon Arabia" obviously imply the transition to a new theme, or by the internal structure of other parts where the prophet passes from one subject to another.

ISAIAH.—In i. 31 the Authorized Version renders, "The strong shall be as tow and the maker of it a

spark," which is very obscure. The revision removes the difficulty by rendering the second clause, "and his work as a spark," which means that the idol the strong man makes shall kindle a devouring flame to the destruction of both. The well-known passage in iii. 18-24, which describes the punishment of female luxury by the removal of all ornaments of dress, is rendered much more intelligible by attaching to the terms used the meaning now generally accepted among archeologists. It is not worth while here to mention the items in detail, except to say that the change in the second clause of v. 24, "instead of a girdle a rope," suggests the contrast between a richly ornamented belt and the common rope used by the poorest classes. In the fourth chapter the revision, putting the new paragraph at the second verse, makes the connection much more clear, since the first verse evidently belongs to what precedes. In v. 17, "Then shall the lambs feed after their manner, and the waste places of the fat ones shall strangers eat," the changes of "after their manner" to "as in their pasture," and of "strangers " into " wanderers," bring out the sense that the lands of the Jews are to become a mere pasture ground for the flocks of wandering shepherds. The comparison of Israel with a teil tree casting its leaves, in vi. 13, is dark in the Authorized Version, but becomes clear when the land is said to be compared to a terebinth or an oak whose stock (or substance) remaineth even when they are felled, and can again put forth shoots. So with Israel : after repeated

desolations, still there is a holy seed, a remnant according to the election of grace (Rom. xi. 5), to be the stock thereof. In vii. 15, "Butter and honey shall he eat that he may know to refuse the evil and choose the good," the change of "that he may know" to "when he knoweth," shows that even when the child to be born comes to the age when he discerns between good and evil, he is to eat "butter (eurds) and honey," the diet of a sparse population and a neglected tillage; a token that God's judgments have come. So in the next verse we are not to read, "the land that thou abhorrest shall be forsaken of both her kings," which is not what Isaiah means to say, but "the land whose two kings thou abhorrest shall be forsaken." The alterations in v. 25 make plain its meaning that even the hills which once had been carefully cultivated should become mere hunting grounds and pastures. In viii. 12 a " confederacy" is properly changed into "conspiracy," since the Hebrew word means a treasonable combination. The dark clause that ends v. 19, "for the living to the dead," becomes luminous by supplying what is implied. "For (or, in behalf of) the living should they seek unto the dead ?' a pungent rebuke of all necromancy, modern as well as ancient. The ninth chapter has its true force and beauty brought out by a number of changes. In v. 1 Isaiah does not foretell affliction to the land of Zebulon, etc., but says that as before it was abased now it should be glorious. So in v. 3, instead of the conundrum of the Authorized Version, "multiplying the nation

and not increasing the joy," the revision takes the reading of the Keri, and renders "Thou hast multiplied the nation, thou hast increased their joy," which just suits the context. In v. 5 the Authorized Version, "Every battle of the warrior is with confused noise, and garments rolled in blood; but this shall be with burning and fuel of fire," is hopeless, for the connection has no reference to two sorts of battles. The revision says, "For all the armor of the armed man in the tumult, and the garments rolled in blood, shall be for burning, for fuel of fire." So complete shall be the reign of peace that all the means and appurtenances of warfare shall be utterly consumed. It was a felicitous illustration of the terms of this prophecy when, at the close of the Sepoy rebellion, large bodies of the natives were disarmed, and it took a week or more to consume by fire the immense number of varied weapons that were surrendered.*

*This verse is one of those quoted by Mr. Matthew Arnold in his "Isaiah of Jerusalem" as illustrating his views of the method to be adopted by revisers of the English Bible. He quotes the amended version of Prof. Robertson Smith and also that of Mr. Cheyne, and condemns both as lacking the excellence of the old version. "The charm has vanished never to return." What now is this charm? He confesses the incorrectness of the verse as it stands, saying frankly, "No one of us understands clearly what this means, and, indeed, a clear meaning is not to be got out of the words, which are a mistranslation." But then to balance this evil, "they have a magnificent glow and movement," "they delight the ear and move us." Could there be a more conspicuous instance of dilettanteism? Men are moved not by sense, but by sound. In xiii. 22 we read, "The wild beasts of the islands shall cry in their desolate houses, and dragons in their pleasant palaces," but the revision is more correct, as well as clearer and more forcible, in read-

They hear or read something. They do not know what it means. It conveys no distinct idea to the mind. Yet somehow the pomp of words tickles the ear and awakens agreeable sensations. And therefore the unintelligible version is to be preferred to one which, without being particularly smooth, is certainly correct! I submit that this is true neither in literature nor in religion. In the case of any ordinary work of letters no sensible person would accept a beautiful but senseless translation in place of one that gave the meaning of the original, and he would deem it an insult to his understanding to be asked to do such a thing. Much more is this the case when the work in question is a sacred one-nay, even claims to be a divine message. Here it is not the words, but the meaning that is in the words, that is intended for human instruction and guidance. God is "a God of knowledge," and He requires knowledge in acceptable worshippers. Truth is His great means for turning men from sin to holiness, and after they have made that turn, for building them up into the complete likeness of their Saviour. Nothing can be done without this. Impressions made by anything else, no matter how deep or thrilling, are as evanescent as the dew that goeth early away. The servant of God is strong and stable just in proportion to the amount of divine truth he has understood and appropriated and made absolutely his own. It is impossible that words that are not understood can Whatever influence they exert "upon soul have this effect. and spirit" is superficial and temporary. Take the case of this very verse. Is there any comparison between a vague impression of power and grandeur made by confused noise and garments rolled in blood as features of a battle, and the weighty truth taught by a correct version, that so mighty is the power of the coming Prince of Peace that even all the weapons of war, offensive or defensive, shall be utterly destroyed ?

ing-"wolves shall cry in their castles, and jackals in their pleasant palaces," a vivid picture of desolation. In xiv. 29, 31 the misleading "Palestina" is rightly changed to "Philistia;" for what is meant is not the entire holy land, but the southwest coastplain from Ekron to Gaza, as in Ps. lx. S. In xvi. 1 the change of the to a in the phrase "in the night" expresses what is the fact, that the ruin of Moab came in a single night. The change of the futures into presents in vv. 2-5 is according to the original, and makes the picture much more vivid. In xvii. 9 the Authorized Version says of the strong cities that they "shall be as a forsaken bough or an uttermost branch, which they left because of the children of Israel." The revision renders more intelligently and accurately "shall be as the forsaken places in the wood and on the mountain top, which were forsaken from before the children of Israel." Even fortified cities shall become as desolate as the forests and hilltops which were forsaken at the time of the Conquest. In the remainder of the chapter the alterations are too many to be noticed in detail, but all are sustained by authority, and add exceedingly to the force of the passage. In xviii. 1, 2 the enigmatical description of Ethiopia is made clear by changing "Woe to the land shadowing with wings" into "Ah the land of the rustling of wings," and the direction, "to a nation scattered and peeled, . . . a nation meted out and trodden down, whose land the rivers have spoiled," so as to read "to a nation tall and smooth, . . . a nation that meteth out and treadeth

down, whose land the rivers divide "—a very lively description of a land occupied by a great and powerful people, here understood by most critics to be Ethiopia. In xix. 10 the Authorized Version, "And they shall be broken in the purposes thereof, all that make sluices *and* ponds for fish," being confessedly a mistranslation, the revision reads, "And her pillars shall be broken in pieces, all that work for hire shall be grieved in soul."

In xxi. 8 "And he cried, a lion," which makes no sense, is turned into "he cried as a lion"-i.e., as when a lion roareth (Rev. x. 3). In xxii. 17, instead of threatening "a mighty captivity," which scarcely applies to a single person, the revision says that "the Lord will hurl thee away violently as a strong man, yea, He will wrap thee up closely," the purpose of which is shown in the next verse, "will toss thee like a ball into a large country." In xxiii. 4, 14, the abstract "strength" is properly changed to the concrete "stronghold," and in v. 10 "Pass through thy land as a river" is made " Overflow thy land as the Nile." The familiar direction (xxiv. 15) "Glorify the Lord in the fires" is necessarily changed to "Glorify the Lord in the East," which most critics agree to be the meaning. The old version made a good motto for the afflicted believer, but there is a plenty of others as excellent in the Old Testament as well as in the New. In xxvi. 19, instead of "Thy dead men shall live, together with my dead body shall they arise," we have the briefer and clearer figure of a resurrection, "Thy dead shall

142 OLD TESTAMENT REVISION.

live; my dead bodies shall arise." A beautiful anticipation of the later revelation that Christ's people even in the grave are still united to Him and are, In ch. xxvii. are numerous changes, among His. them one which obliterates the familiar utterance "He stayeth His rough wind in the day of the east wind" (v. 8), because faithfulness requires that the first part of it should be rendered, "He hath removed her with His rough blast," reciting not a promise but a judgment. In xxviii. 7 the omission of the supplied words in the Authorized Version "must be," shows that the statement "it is precept upon precept, line upon line," simply continues the charge in the preceding verse that the prophet speaks to the people as to children. In xxx. 7 another familiar saying, "Your strength is to sit still," disappears, because the Hebrew is simply a conclusion from the previous assertion of Egypt's inability to help, and means, "therefore have I called her Rahab (or arrogance) that sitteth still." In xxxi. 9, instead of "he shall pass over to his stronghold for fear," the true rendering is that the stronghold itself shall cease to exist, "his rock shall pass away by reason of terror." In xxxiii. 18, instead of "Thine heart shall meditate terror," as if in view of a present or coming calamity, the revision reads, "Thine heart shall muse on the terror "-viz., that which has passed away. Hence is added the inquiry, what has become of those who caused it but have now disappeared. "Where is he that counted, where is he that weighed the tribute? where is he that counted

CHANGES IN THE PROPHETICAL BOOKS.

the towers ?" In xxxvi. 12 a very desirable euphemism is introduced. In xli. 2, instead of "who raised up the righteous man," etc., the revision reads, "who hath raised up one from the East whom He calleth in righteousness to His foot ?" thus transferring the righteousness from Cyrus (the one here intended) to Him who called him. In xlii. 21 the force of the familiar text about magnifying the law is enhanced by putting the whole verse into one sentence, "It pleased the Lord for His righteousness' sake to magnify the law and make it honorable." In xlvi. 1 the obscure archaism, " your carriages were heavy loaden" is relieved so as to give liveliness to the picture of idols captured and re-a load, a burden to the weary beast." In xlvii. 1 the clauses, "sit on the ground; there is no throne," are, with a manifest improvement, thrown into one, "Sit on the ground without a throne," to express Babylon's humiliation. In xlix. 5, by using the reading of the Hebrew Keri, the sense is greatly improved. Instead of rendering "And now saith the Lord . . . Though Israel be not gathered, yet shall I be glorious," etc., the revision reads, "And now saith the Lord that formed me to be His servant, to bring Jacob again to Him, and that Israel be gathered unto Him (for I am honorable in the eyes of the Lord, and my God is become my strength): yea, He saith, It is too light a thing," etc. In v. 7, "because of the Lord that is faithful, and the Holy One of Israel, and he shall choose thee," gram-

mar and sense are both consulted in changing " and He shall choose thee'' to "who hath chosen thee." In l. 11 the Authorized Version reads, "Behold all ye that kindle a fire, that compass yourselves about with sparks; walk in the light of your fire and in the sparks that ye have kindled." The revision puts it, "Behold, all ye that kindle a fire, that gird yourselves about with firebrands; get you into the flame of your fire, and among the brands ye have kindled." This change makes more striking the obvious sense of the passage that the fire which God's foes prepare for His servants shall be the cause and means of their own destruction. A more exact rendering of li. 14, "The captive exile hasteth that He may be loosed, and that he should not die," etc., makes it assert not an effort toward freedom, but its actual accomplishment. " The exile shall speedily be loosed, and he shall not die," etc.

The 53d chapter of the evangelical prophet has so long been endeared to the hearts of devout believers that nearly every word has become sacred, like the psalms, and no change can fail to give a shock to many readers. Yet the conviction of scholars is universal that in not a few instances the common version fails to give the exact sense of the original. The revision begins the pericope with lii. 13, as is certainly right, and removes the needless and disturbing confusion of tenses in vv. 2, 3, such as "He *shall* grow up;" "when we shall see him;" "He *is* despised and rejected." The correction of these makes the description more coherent and impressive, as one continuous picture of lowliness and rejection. In v. 3, instead of "we hid as it were our faces from Him," there is the exacter rendering, " as one from whom men hide their face, He was despised," etc. The difficult Sth verse, "He was taken from prison and from judgment; and who shall declare His generation" is made plainer by rendering, "By oppression and judgment He was taken away; and who considereth His generation ?" Yet it is the opinion of not a few of the learned that it would be better to substitute for the latter clause what is given in the margin, and read thus : "As for His generation, who among them considereth that He was cut off from the land of the living for the transgression of my people to whom the stroke was due?" In liv. 8 "In a little wrath I hid my face from thee" becomes "In overflowing wrath I hid my face," etc., thus making a stronger contrast with the kindness mentioned in the next clause. In v. 12 the promise to Zion is not "windows of agates," but "pinnacles of rubies." * In lvi. 10, 11 the comparison of Israel's rulers to dumb, indolent, greedy dogs, and to faithless shepherds, is brought out much more clearly than in the Authorized Version. The indignant question of Jehovah at offerings made to

* The author, when he was in the East some ten years ago, learned of a tradition current among the Mohammedan populations, that one of the pinnacles of Solomon's temple terminated in a jewel of such transcendent lustre that even in a dark night the Bedawin women, thirty miles away beyond the Jordan, were able to thread their needles by its light. idols (lvii. 6), "Should I receive comfort in these ?" is much better expressed by "Shall I be appeased for these things?" In v. 13 a literal rendering turns "vanity shall take them" into "a breath shall carry them away." In lix. 19 the oft-quoted text, "when the enemy shall come in like a flood, the Spirit of the Lord shall lift up a standard against Him," becomes, according to the tenor of modern criticism, "For He shall come as a rushing stream which the breath of the Lord driveth." So rendered, the words are a glowing description of the impetuous progress of the name of the Lord. In lxii. 6 the Authorized Version reads, "Ye that make mention of the Lord, keep not silence and give Him no rest till He establish Jerusalem." But the boldness and the correspondences of the original are finely set forth in the revision, "Ye that are the Lord's remembrancers, take ye no rest and give Him no rest till He establish," etc. Rest not yourselves, neither let him rest.

The striking passage at the beginning of the next chapter, "who is this that cometh from Edom, with dyed garments from Bozrah," etc., is greatly helped by representing the conqueror as "marching" rather than "travelling" in the greatness of his strength, and by a more vigorous rendering of the last clause of v. 6, but especially by preserving the preterite tenses of the original. Thus, the version adequately represents the whole grand dramatic description of Jehovah as a warrior on his triumphant return after having achieved a triumphant victory. The enig-

matical close of the chapter, "We are thine; thou never barest rule over them : they were not called by the name," is made coherent by the change, "We are become as they over whom thou never barest rule; as they that were not called by thy name." The similar difficulty in lxv. 5, "in those is continuance, and we shall be saved," which is unmeaning, is removed by rendering "in them [i.e., in our sins] have we been of a long time, and shall we be saved ?' In lxv. 11, "ye that prepare a table for that troop, and that furnish the drink unto that number," the change of "that troop" into "Fortune," and of "that number" into "Destiny," suggests to the reader what otherwise he would hardly conjecture, that these are names of idol deities. In lxvi. 2 to say, after Jehovah's assertion that He made heaven and earth, " and all those things have been," is flat, but it becomes significant in the revision, "and so all these things came to be," thus emphasizing the contrast between a manufactured universe and the nobler temple of a spiritual nature.

JEREMIAH. The phrase "imagination of their heart," which occurs iii. 17 and several times elsewhere, is changed to "stubbornness of their heart," which is what the word means. In iv. 14, "How long shall thy vain thoughts lodge within thee ?" the word vain (= empty) does not express the force of the original, and is therefore changed to evil. So in v. 30, "thou rentest thy face with paint" becomes "thou enlargest thine eyes with paint," because the Oriental custom was in this way to produce an apparent enlargement of the eye. In vi. 29 the fine figure of the prophet is obscure. ""The bellows are burned, the lead is consumed of the fire; the founder melteth in vain." The revision is more accurate. "The bellows blow fiercely; the lead is consumed of the fire; in vain do they go on refining." That is, no matter how severe the smelting process, there is no good result. The wicked remain, and Israel becomes "refuse silver." In viii. 8, to the people's claim, "We are wise, and the law of the Lord is with us," the Authorized Version says, "Lo, certainly in vain made He it; the pen of the scribes is in vain," but the revision gives the better and clearer sense, "But, behold, the false pen of the scribes hath wrought falsely." You have the law, but your scribes have turned it into a lie. In x. 21 and elsewhere "pastors" is changed into "shepherds" to avoid ambiguity. In xi. 19, "I was like a lamb or an ox that is brought to the slaughter," " a lamb or an ox" is changed into "a gentle lamb," which is just as correct, and more suitable. The second member of the fine antithesis in xii. 5 is in the Authorized Version "if in the land of peace wherein thou trustedst they wearied thee, then how wilt thou do in the swelling of Jordan ?" but the revision renders more exactly, "though in a land of peace thou art secure, yet how wilt thou do in the pride of Jordan ?" In xiv. 2 the Authorized Version says of the gates of Judah that "they are black unto the ground," but the revision resolves the pregnant expression of the Hebrew into "they sit in black upon the ground ;" and in v. 6, instead of saying that the wild asses "snuffed up the wind like dragons," says they "pant for air like jackals." In xvii. 11 the partridge that "sitteth on eggs and hatcheth them not" becomes "the partridge that gathereth young which she hath not brought forth ;" meaning that as these young when aware of the fraud forsake the false mother, so riches wrongly gotten forsake the unlawful owner. In xviii. 14 the enigmatical question, "Will a man leave the snow of Lebanon which cometh . . . field, or shall the cold flowing waters . . . be forsaken," is changed to "Shall the snow of Lebanon fail from the rock of the field, or shall the cold waters that flow down from afar be dried up;" the prophet using the perennial snows on Lebanon and its never-failing streams to set forth the hereditary attachment of a nation to its gods. The striking passage xx. 7-12 is made clearer and more vivid in the revision, but is too long to be given here. The unmeaning direction in xxii. 20, "Cry from the passages," is changed to "Cry from Abarim," which is a mountain summit like Lebanon and Bashan mentioned in the preceding clauses. In xxxi. 21, "Set thee up waymarks, make thee high heaps," the revision gives light by substituting "guide-posts" for "high heaps." In the account of Jeremiah's purchase of land (xxxii. 10), "I subscribed the evidence'' very properly becomes "I subscribed the deed." A similar change in vv. 11, 12, 14 clarifies the narrative. The prophet is said in

xxxvii. 12 to have gone out of Jerusalem "to separate himself thence," which the revision rightly turns into "to receive a portion there," as required both by the Hebrew and the connection, for the Authorized Version's phrase would seem to justify the charge of attempted desertion which his foes urged against him. In xxxix. 2 the awkward and dubious statement, "the city was broken up," is replaced by "a breach was made in the city." In xliv. 21 "fatted bullocks" gives way to "calves of the stall," the phrase used for the same Hebrew in Mal. iv. 2. In xlviii. 12 the bold figure of the context is preserved by changing "I will send wanderers that cause him to wander" into "I will send them that pour off and they shall pour him off." Jeremiah has compared Moab to wine that has never been drawn off into another cask, and therefore retains its taste and scent unchanged. Now, however, shall come those who will tilt up the old casks and empty them completely. In li. 12 the direction to the besiegers of Babylon is to set up the standard, not "upon the wall," as the Authorized Version has it, but "against the wall." In v. 17 the strange utterance, " Every man is brutish by his knowledge," is changed to "is become brutish, and is without knowledge," which is what the Hebrew and the connection require. In vv. 31, 32 the Authorized Version says that at the capture of Babylon messengers shewed the king that "his city is taken at one end, and that the passages are stopped," whereas their message was that the "city is taken on every

quarter and the passages are surprised," which was the fact. So in v. 55, instead of the identical proposition, "when her waves do roar like great waters, a noise of their voice is uttered," the revision gives both sense and poetry, reading, "and their billows roar like many waters, the noise of their voice is uttered."

THE LAMENTATIONS OF JEREMIAH. - This book, which is not merely poetry but poetry of a very complicated nature, since three of the five chapters are alphabetical and all of very elaborate structure, is printed in parallelisms. The sense is made clear by a variety of minor changes. I note only a few. Instead of saying (i. 8) that "Jerusalem is removed," the revision is more literal and clear in saying, she is "become as an unclean thing." (The same change is made in Ezek. vii. 19, 20.) A similar phrase is employed euphemistically and wisely at the close of v. 17 and also in Ezek. xviii. 6. In ii. 20 "children of a span long" are changed into "children dandled in the hands," as modern criticism demands. The triplet in iii. 28-30, "He sitteth alone and keepeth silence, because he hath borne it upon him. He putteth his mouth in the dust; if so be there may be hope. He giveth his cheek to him that smiteth him : he is filled with reproach," is made clearer by turning the verbs from the present into the cohortative, according to the Hebrew, and changing "borne" into "laid." The passage then is an address concerning the sufferer.

Let him sit alone and keep silence, because He [i.e. God] hath laid it upon him.

Let him put his mouth in the dust, if so be there may be hope.

Let him give his cheek to him that smitch him; let him be filled full with reproach.

EZEKIEL.-In i. 15 we read, "behold, one wheel upon the earth by the living creatures, with his four faces," as if there was only a single wheel for the whole. The true sense is given in the revision, " behold one wheel upon the earth beside the living creatures, for each of the four faces thereof," which is what the Hebrew means. In iii. 21 the Authorized Version represents the penitent man as delivered "because he is warned." But the impenitent was likewise warned, and the revision therefore shows the difference by rendering, as the original admits, "because he took warning." The curious utterance respecting the wheels of the cherubic vision, x. 13, "it was cried unto them in my hearing, O wheel !" is supplanted by the simpler and more accurate statement, "they were called in my hearing, the whirling wheels." In xi. 16 the familiar phrase "a little sanctuary " disappears in the revision, because the promise really is that God will become a sanctuary "for a little while "-i.e., during the provisional period of exile. Hence the loss is only in expression. The substance of the promise in the Authorized Version remains. In xvi. 4, "to supple thee" is made "to cleanse thee;" v. 12, "a jewel on thy forehead" becomes "a ring upon thy nose ;" v. 14, "comeliness" is turned into "majesty;" v. 24,

"high place" becomes "lofty place," to distinguish this term from another usually so rendered; v. 49, "abundance of idleness" is made "prosperous ease''-all of which are changes required by modern lexicography. In xviii. 24 the Authorized Version preserves a Hebraism, "all his righteousness that he hath done shall not be mentioned," which in English implies that some of it might be, whereas the sense is just the reverse, as given in the revision, "None of his righteous deeds . . . shall be remembered."* In the 20th chapter the word "polluted " is in seven cases changed to " profaned," which is the exact meaning of the original; but in vv. 26, 31, 43 it is retained because it translates another Hebrew verb. The printing of "South" with a capital initial letter indicates that the reference is not to a point of the compass, but to a specific region known as the Negeb or South. In ch. xxi. 8-17 the vivid description of the sword which is to overthrow Babylon is freed from obscurities in the revision-e.g., the statement, v. 15, "it is made bright, it is wrapped up for the slaughter," is thus illumined, "it is made as lightning, it is pointed for slaughter." So in v. 21, instead of "he made his arrows bright, he consulted with images," we read, "he shook the arrows to and fro, he consulted the teraphim" (household gods), both of these being customary forms of divination. The well-known pas-

* A similar retention of a misleading Hebrew idiom is found in Ps. ciii. 2, "And forget not all His benefits," where the meaning is, "Forget none of His benefits."

sage, vv. 25-27, "And thou, profane wicked prince of Israel, whose day is come when iniquity shall have an end. Thus saith the Lord God, Remove the diadem, and take off the crown : this shall not be the same : exalt him that is low and abase him that is high. I will overturn, overturn, overturn," etc., retains its general character as an address to Zedekiah, but the change of "diadem" to "mitre" indicates that the revolution predicted was to include the priesthood as well as the royalty. "And thou, O deadly wounded wicked one, the prince of Israel, whose day is come, in the time of the iniquity of the end, thus saith the Lord God : Remove the mitre and take off the crown : this shall be no more the same : exalt that which is low, and abase that which is high. I will overturn, overturn, overturn it: this also shall be no more until he come whose right it is ; and I will give it him." No overturning, however, would be final until He came whose is the right. In v. 30 the question, "Shall I cause it to return into his sheath ?" is properly transformed into a command, "Cause it to return into its sheath," etc., an impressive statement of the fact that the sword's work is over. In xxiv. 3, "Set on a pot" becomes "Set on the caldron," the one mentioned in xi. 3; and in v. 12 the revision shows how ineffectual was the effort to burn away the filth-"She hath wearied herself with toil; yet her great rust goeth not out of her; her rust goeth not forth by fire," a view wholly misconceived in the Authorized Version. The description of Tyre's wealth and commerce

(ch. xxviii.) is rendered more intelligible. Instead of "the company of Ashurites have made thy benches of ivory," we read, "they have made thy benches of ivory inlaid with boxwood :" and instead of "The ships of Tarshish did sing of thee in thy market" (v. 25), there is the fine figure that these ships "were thy caravans for thy merchandise." In the last four verses the change of the futures into preterites is more literal, and adds greatly to the effectiveness of the wail. In the reproof of Tyre's claim of divinity, xxviii. 6, the weak dilution of the Authorized Version, "but thou shalt be a man" gives way to the vigorous, "but thou art man." In vv. 16-19 the change of the futures of the Authorized Version into preterites is a gain in accuracy and vividness. In xxxii. 2 "whale" is changed to "dragon," which better represents the crocodile of Egypt than an animal whose habitat is the ocean. In v. 6 "water-courses" is substituted for "rivers," because in the land referred to, Egypt, there is but one river, which, however, has many artificial channels. In the description of the valley of dry bones (xxxvii.), the change of "shaking" (v. 7) into "earthquake" gives the striking sense of the original, and that of the statement "we are cut off for our parts" into "we are clean cut off," converts obscurity into lucidness. In xxxviii. 2, 3, "the chief prince" is made "prince of Rosh," according to the general consent of modern critics. In xliv. 23 is a change which occurs also elsewhere-viz., that of "the holy and profane" into "the holy and the

common," the last term implying only what is not consecrated.

DANIEL.-In ii. 30 the Authorized Version makes Daniel say that the secret was revealed to him " for their sakes that shall make known the interpretation," but the revision gives it more accurately "to the intent that the interpretation may be made known." The difference is considerable. In iii. 25 the king says, in the Authorized Version, that the form of the fourth person seen in the furnace "is like the Son of God," which the revision changes properly to "a son of the gods," which is all that the original means or can mean. In vi. 7, 8, etc., "decree" becomes "interdict," because the original word means a prohibitory decree. In vii. 9 "the thrones were cast down" is changed to "thrones were placed," in accordance with the older versions and most moderns, and with the connection. In viii. 9 "the pleasant land " becomes "the glorious land," in accordance with the rendering of the same word in Ezek. xx. 6, 15, and also with the Authorized Version's usage in Dan. xi. 16, 41. In v. 13 "saint" becomes "a holy one," for the same reason that a like change was made in Job v. 1 and xv. 15-viz., that "saint" is usually understood to mean a human being, whereas "a holy one" may be either angelic or human. In v. 17 the obscure utterance, "at the time of the end shall be the vision," gives place to the more literal, "the vision belongeth to the time, of the end." A similar emendation is found in vv. 19, 26. In the famous

passage at the close of ch. ix. many will be disappointed to find that "Messiah," which is simply the Hebrew word in English letters, has disappeared, while instead of it appears the translation of its meaning-viz., "the anointed one." This is the only case in Scripture where the word is given in the Authorized Version as a proper name, and the revisers thought proper to assimilate it to the numerous other passages (e.g., Lev. iv. 3; I. Chron. xvi. 22; Ps. ii. 2), where it is uniformly rendered "anointed." But whether so late as the time of Daniel. the word had not come to have a specific reference to the future deliverer who was to exhaust the meaning of anointing in all its applications, may be a question. In favor of the revisers' rendering is the fact that in the Hebrew neither this word nor the next one has the article, so that a literal rendering would be "an anointed one, a prince." But quite apart from the matter of translation is the question whether the reference is to an earthly deliverer, like Cyrus, or to Him of whom Andrew said to his brother Peter (John i. 41), "We have found the Messiah (which is, being interpreted, Christ)."

The latter half of the 25th verse conforms as closely as possible to the original. In the next verse many will be surprised to miss the phrase about Messiah's being cut off "but not for himself," but it is the general opinion of scholars that this is an impossible translation. The words are "there shall not be to him," and we may supply, to complete the sense, "a successor," or "a people," or, as the revision, "anything." The latter part of the verse follows the Hebrew closely; instead of "and unto the end of the war desolations are determined," the revision reads "and even unto the end shall be war: desolations are decreed." In the last verse, "confirm the covenant," which is hardly a rendering, is changed to "make a firm covenant." The latter half of the verse, shunning the obscurity of the Authorized Version, takes the form most agreeable to current critical opinion : " upon the wing (or pinnacle) of abominations shall come one that maketh desolate ; and even unto the consummation, and that decreed, shall wrath be poured out upon the desolator." Of course, in a passage which has been fought over for ages by all classes of critics, no one can furnish a version which will be universally accepted. But any candid judge must admit that the revision excels the common version in strictness and clearness of rendering, as well as in freedom from dogmatic bias.

The twelve Minor Prophets constitute the most generally neglected portion of the Old Testament, partly because they abound in obscure and difficult passages, partly because the historic period and relations of these writers are not understood, and also because they are less frequently made the subject of popular comment in the pulpit or the press. Many otherwise intelligent believers would be puzzled to recite their names in the order of their occurrence or otherwise, and much more to indicate their differ-

ences as to subject, style, purpose, ability or literary merit. The evil has been increased by the fact that here the authors of the common version were less successful than elsewhere, and sometimes by infelicitous renderings made the sacred writers more obscure than they naturally are. The revision of course does not solve all difficulties and make all rough places plain, but if it smooths the path for the English reader and perceptibly aids him in reaching the mind of the Spirit, the benefit will not be small to the church of God.

HOSEA.-In ii. 21, 22 the verb "hear" is changed to "answer," which is the proper sense of the Hebrew. When the heavens ask to send their rain upon the earth, God will answer them, and when the earth asks rain the heavens will answer, and so throughout the series of bold personifications. In iv. 16, "For Israel slideth back like a blacksliding heifer," the revision reverts to the true meaning of the original, which is that Israel hath behaved himself stubbornly like a stubborn [or refractory] heifer. In v. 18, "her rulers with shame do love, Give ye," which is almost unintelligible, is replaced by "her rulers dearly love shame"-i.e., what is shameful. In v. 10 "the princes of Judah are like them that remove the bound," the change of "bound" into "landmark" makes the sense more obvious. In vi. 3 the fine passage, "Then shall we know if we follow on to know the Lord ; His going forth is prepared as the morning; and He shall come unto us as the rain, as the latter and former rain unto the earth," has its full beauty brought out by a stricter rendering-" Let us know, let us follow on to know the Lord ; His going forth is sure as the morning ; and He shall come unto us as the rain, as the latter rain that watereth the earth." The sense is both clearer and richer. We read in v. 4 concerning Judah's goodness that "as the early dew it goeth away ;" but all dew is early, and the revision amends in accordance with the Hebrew, and reads, "the dew that goeth early away," which well represents the evanescent piety of the people. The same phrase occurs in xiii. 3, where the same emendation is made. The use of "goeth" in one passage and "passeth" in the other to render the same Hebrew verb, is a variation retained from the Authorized Version.

A striking alteration is found in v. 7, where instead of saying that "they like men have transgressed the covenant," the revision reads, "they like Adam have transgressed," etc., which is certainly a possible translation, and to many far more expressive than the common version. In ch. vii. are many obscurities inherent in the brief elliptical style of the prophet. Verse 4 shows one that belongs to the translators. It is hard to see any meaning in the words "who ceaseth from raising after he hath kneaded the dough until it be leavened," but the revision reads, "he ceaseth to stir *the fire* from the kneading of the dough," etc.—*i.e.*, the oven of the baker, to which the people burning with lust are compared, is so hot that he needs no more to add fuel. In viii. 12 the Authorized Version reads, "I have written to him the great things of my law," but the revision (following the Kethib) renders, "Though I write for him my law in ten thousand precepts," etc., referring to the myriads of instructions the people had enjoyed. In x. 1 it is said, "Ephraim is an empty vine, he bringeth forth fruit unto himself," certainly a very suggestive sentiment; but modern critics agree to the rendering of the revision, which manifestly suits the connection better, "Israel is a luxuriant vine which putteth forth his fruit." But his prosperity only made him more devoted to idols. In xii. 3 an obvious contrast is obscured in the version, "He took his brother by the heel in the womb, and by his strength he had power with God." The revision reads, "In the womb he took his brother by the heel, and in his manhood he had power with God," thus comparing together Jacob's earliest years and his adult vigor. In xiii. 9 the Authorized Version, "O Israel, thou hast destroyed thyself, but in me is thine help," just and weighty as it is in itself, is not a fair rendering. The revision gives the true sense : "It is thy destruction, O Israel, that thou art against me, against thy help." In xiv. 2, "So will we render the calves of our lips" is against Hebrew grammar, as well as obscure. The revision reads, "so will we render as bullocks the offering of our lips ''-i.e., thankful praise will take the place of sacrificial offerings, which is doubtless the meaning hinted at in the Authorized Version.

JOEL.—The chief changes here are in the tense forms. The vividness of the description of the locusts' invasion in the second chapter is greatly increased by putting the verbs in vv. 3–11 in the present. The prophet speaks as if the whole scene were passing before his eyes. In v. 8 the mysterious utterance "when they fall upon the sword, they shall not be wounded" is greatly relieved by the rendering, "they burst through the weapons, they break not off *their course*." There is a gain also in changing the tenses in vv. 18, 19, for, according to the Hebrew, the prophet tells, not what the Lord will do, but what He has done.

Amos.—In this prophet all obscurity is not removed, but light is given to many passages that perplex the ordinary reader. In ii. 13 the Authorized Version, "I am pressed under you as a cart," etc., is exactly reversed, according to the original, "Behold, I will press you in your place as a cart presseth that is full of sheaves." And this better suits the connection. In iii. 12 the incongruity of describing the rescue of Israel from Samaria and at the same time from Damascus, is remedied by changing "in Damascus in a couch' into " on the silken cushions of a bed." In v. 9 the description of Jehovah as one "that strengtheneth the spoiled against the strong" is turned so as to show his punitive majesty, "that bringeth sudden destruction upon the strong so that destruction cometh upon the fortress." And this better suits the connection. In the symbolic vision, vii. 4, the fire is said in the Authorized Version to

"have devoured the great deep and did eat up a part." A part of what, the reader asks, but asks in vain. The revision solves the riddle by rendering the last clause, "and would have eaten up the land," which makes sense, and probably conveys the true meaning. In viii. 8 and ix. 5 the change of "flood" into "River" brings out the meaning of the figure employed—viz., the land shall rise and fall just as the Nile rises, overflows and then subsides. So in ix. 6 the description of the Lord's work becomes clearer. It is His "chambers" not "stories" that He builds in heaven, and it is not "a troop" but "a vault" or arch that He founds upon the earth.

OBADIAH.—In vv. 11–14 the Authorized Version resolves the imperatives of the Hebrew into subjunctives—"Thou shouldst not have looked," etc., "shouldst not have entered," etc. But the revision with most critics keeps the form of the Hebrew, "Look not thou on the day of thy brother in the day of his disaster, and rejoice not," etc. The words of the prophet are addressed to the Edomitesby way of apostrophe, just as if he saw them actually pursuing the unbrotherly conduct which he denounces.

JONAH.—A single change of minor importance is noted in this prophet. In i. 11 "the sea wrought and was tempestuous" is put into English idiom by the phrase "became more and more tempestuous," which is precisely what the original means.

MICAH.—In i. 15 " I will bring an heir unto thee " sounds like a promise in the midst of denunciations, but the word for " heir " is justly in the revision

rendered "him that shall possess thee," which is a menace, and suits the context. And the next clause carries out the sentiment by saying, not as the Authorized Version, that this new possessor "will come unto Adullam," but that the glory of Israel shall come even to that cave for refuge. In vi. 11, instead of the Authorized Version, "Shall I count them pure with the wicked balances?" which does violence to the verb, the revision reads, "Shall I be pure with wicked balances," meaning that the offender thus asks his conscience.

NAHUM.—In the vigorous description of the assault on Nineveh, the Authorized Version reads (ii. 3), "the chariots shall be with flaming torches," but the revision, "the chariots flash with steel." In iii. 2, 3 the revision does justice to the original by representing the rapid movement of the assailants and the pomp and glow of their onward rush. "The noise of the whip, and the noise of the rattling of wheels; and prancing horses and jumping chariots; the horsemen mounting, and the flashing sword and the glittering spear; and a multitude of slain, and a great heap of carcases."

HABAKKUK.—The Authorized Version renders i. 11, "Then shall his mind change, and he shall pass over and offend, imputing this his power unto his god," but most critics understand the verse as stating the resistless march of the invader and his self-confidence. "Then shall he sweep by, as a wind, and shall pass over and be guilty, even he whose might is his god." In ii. 3 is the familiar utterance about

the vision : "though it tarry, wait for it; because it will surely come, it will not tarry." The revision changes the last word to "delay," because the Hebrew has two different words for tarry, one that means merely to linger, the other meaning a delay that is final or too late to be rectified. The apparent contradiction of the Authorized Version is thus shown not to exist. In ii. 15 the Authorized Version says, "Woe unto him that giveth his neighbor drink, that puttest thy bottle to him," which the ignorant quote as if it were applicable to our own day. But the second clause is incorrectly translated, and the true rendering is, "that addest thy venom thereto." Thus the revision shows that there is no reference to friendly social drinking usages, but rather to a man who thrusts an unwelcome drink upon another on purpose to bring him to shame. In ii. 19 the Authorized Version has the idol-maker saying "to the dumb stone, Arise, it shall teach," but it is far more spirited to make the last words an indignant question of the prophet-" Shall this teach ?" The brilliant ode which occupies the third chapter is made more clear in several places. Instead of the senseless "horns" (v. 4), we read, "He had rays coming forth from His hand." So in v. 14, instead of "striking through with his staves the head of villages," we read, "Thou didst pierce with His own staves the head of His warriors." The prosaic version of v. 15, "Thou didst walk through the sea with thy horses, through the heap of great waters," is exchanged for "Thou didst tread the sea with thine horses, the heap of mighty waters."

ZEPHANIAH.—In i. 11 "merchant people" is replaced by "people of Canaan," whose overthrow is mentioned in the next chapter.

HAGGAI.—In ii. 7 the well-known promise in reference to the second temple, "the desire of all nations shall come," is usually interpreted to mean Messiah as the unconscious hope of the Gentiles; but the true rendering makes it refer to things, not persons— "The desirable things of all nations shall come, and I will fill this house with glory." Of course this is a consequence of Messiah's appearance.

ZECHARIAH.—In iii. 8 Joshua and his fellows are called in the Authorized Version "men wondered at." The revision gives the true and comforting meaning—"men that are a sign" — *i.e.*, typical men, they who foreshadow the great future priest upon his throne. In xii. 2 the unintelligible phrase "the forest of the vintage" is exchanged for "the strong forest." In xii. 2 Jerusalem is to be a cup of reeling to all the people "when they shall be in the siege both against Judah and Jerusalem," but countries are not besieged, and the literal rendering is, " and upon Judah also shall it be in the siege against Jerusalem."

MALACHI i. 10.—Instead of the irrelevant question of the Authorized Version, "Who among you would shut the doors *for naught*?" modern critics render, as the revision, "Oh that there were one among you that would shut the doors, that ye might not kindle *fire on* my altar in vain." Better no sacrifice than one improperly offered. The well-known passage,

iii. 17, "they shall be mine . . . when I make up my jewels," is rendered according to the original thus, "And they shall be mine, saith the Lord of hosts, in the day that I do make, *even* a peculiar treasure." The Hebrew offers no suggestion that God makes up a casket of jewels, but it does teach how dear God's people are to Him, and how carefully they are preserved.

CHAPTER VIII.

THE AMERICAN APPENDIX.

WHEN the co-operation of American scholars in the work of revision was invited, nothing was said, perhaps nothing was even thought of, in respect to the course to be pursued in case of a difference of opinion between the two committees as to the propriety of any proposed changes. As the work went on it became apparent that such a difference existed. Various methods of composing it were suggested, and there was considerable correspondence on the subject. Finally it was agreed with great, if not entire, unanimity, that on the one hand the American Committee should recognize the moral claim of copyright on the part of the English publishers, the Syndics of the University presses, and for fourteen years from the date of publication should abstain from issuing any edition of their own, meanwhile giving the whole weight of their influence in favor of the English issues; while, on the other hand, the differences of reading or of rendering which in the view of the American Committee were of special importance should be inserted in an appendix to be attached to all the English editions. There were some at least of the American Committee to whom the plan of an

appendix was very distasteful, and who would gladly have welcomed some other solution of the difficulty; but none such could be found, and accordingly all acquiesced in the conclusion just stated. The effort of the American Committee, then, was to reduce the appendix to the smallest possible dimensions; and after receiving the final action of their British brethren, they revised and re-revised the exceptions they took to their results, often surrendering what they deliberately judged to be best because it did not seem to be of such importance as to demand distinct mention. With these explanations the reader will easily understand the precise force of the heading of the appendix as given in the authorized editions.

"The American Old Testament Company, while recognizing the cordial acceptance given to many of their suggestions, present the following instances in which they differ from the English Company as of sufficient importance to be appended to the revision in accordance with the original agreement."

These suggestions are divided into two portions, one consisting of emendations to be applied to words or phrases of frequent occurrence, or at least occurring oftener than once, and hence bearing the general title of "classes of passages," the other of particular instances in which a different rendering is preferred.

I. CLASSES OF PASSAGES.

I. Of these the first and most important is that which refers to the characteristic divine name, *Jehovah*. This name occurs in the Authorized Version of the

Old Testament in seven places, in three of which it is in composition, as Jehovah-Shalom (Judges vi. 24). This number has been considerably increased in the revision, but the American Committee think that the change should be universal. It is well known that the Jews cherished a superstitious dread of this name, and while preserving its radical letters altered the vowels, so that it is not altogether a settled question what those vowels were, though I believe all admit that they were not those represented by our English word Jehovah. Most modern scholars propose to express them by the form Jahveh, which is sometimes by pedants introduced into popular works. The Greek translators did not transfer the word, but rendered it uniformly by *nupros*, and the English translators copied their example by rendering with the exceptions noted, LORD; and where this occurred in connection with another Hebrew word signifying Lord, they rendered the compound phrase "Lord GOD," thus completely hiding from the ordinary reader the full force of the term. For "Lord" simply conveys the ideas of authority, power and majesty, which are abundantly conveyed by other terms, such as El Shaddai. As is well known, God is the ordinary title given to the Creator as supreme and the object of worship, in which sense it is applied to the gods of the heathen; but Jehovah belongs alone to the God of Israel who revealed Himself to Abraham, Isaac and Jacob, and it is never applied to any other deity. There are Gods many, or many that are so called, but there is only one Jehovah.

This is the incommunicable name. There are differences of opinion as to its exact meaning, but there is no difference as to its being the chosen and characteristic appellation of the God of the Scriptures, the One who revealed Himself to His people and entered into covenant with them. Elohim is the God of nature, the creator and preserver of men, but Jehovah is the God of revelation and redemption; and this wealth of meaning in the latter term is increased if we regard it as involving the ideas of eternal and immutable self-existence which its derivation is generally considered to imply. Now, why should such a peculiar and pervading feature of the living oracles be effaced from the English Bible ? Why should a habit, originating in nothing but superstition, be retained? The only answer is the shock to usage given by the change in such a multitude of places in the Bible.* But this, though it be sore enough, is not

* Mr. Arnold indeed gives another reason in his "Isaiah of Jerusalem"—viz., that Jehovah "has a mythological sound." But how can that be, when it has for nearly three centuries been in the Authorized Version in seven places? Most persons are accustomed to make a wide distinction between Scripture and mythology. Is it possible that Mr. Arnold was influenced by an unconscious recalling of the opening stanza of Pope's "Universal Prayer," fitly so called, as no rational individual could thus worship he knows not what?

> Father of all ! in every age, In every clime adored, By saint, by savage, and by sage, Jehovah, Jove, or Lord !

If this be so, I may be permitted to say that where one reader of the English Bible has gotten his conception of Jehovah from sufficient to justify so great a departure from fidelity as is found in the common version, for this departure operates to obscure the very thing which the author of the Bible intended to make prominent. Words are often things, and nowhere so clearly as in the names of the divine Being. Witness the emphasis laid on this word in the Old Testament and the New. "This is my name, and this is my memorial to all generations" (Ex. iii. 15). "His name through faith in His name hath made this man strong" (Acts iii. 16). The sentiment of the passage in Exodus is reproduced in Ps. xxx. 4 (xcvii. 12), where, however, it is quite obscured in the rendering of the Authorized Version, which is retained in the British revision, "Give thanks at the remembrance of His holiness." The true sense of the passage is :

> Sing praise unto the Lord, O ye saints of His, And give thanks to His holy memorial *name*.

And so in Hosea xii. 5 we read "Jehovah is His memorial," where the whole point of the sentiment lies in the divine name. The American Company felt that it was due to the English reader that he should be able to see in his Bible all the stress which the Most High has been pleased to lay upon His chosen characteristic name.

II. The word *Sheol* is rendered in the Authorized Version variously as "the grave," "the pit" or "hell." The English revisers in some cases substituted

Pope, at least fifty have drawn theirs from the occasional use of the word in that Bible.

the transliteration of the Hebrew word, but in others allowed the old rendering to remain. The Appendix asks that the transliteration should be carried through the book without exception. The reasons are that this saves the necessity of a periphrasis, since no one English word expresses the full sense of the Hebrew, and it is not wise to substitute a description for a definition. The original term, whatever be its derivation, simply denotes the state or place of departed spirits, considered as the common abode of the righteous (Gen. xxxvii. 35) and the wicked (Ps. ix. 17). The Authorized Version's renderings of it are therefore misleading. "Hell" in popular English is the place of endless punishment, a sense which Sheol never has. The grave and the pit refer primarily to the body, and so miss the very point of Sheol, which refers to the spirit. The only safe way is to transliterate the word throughout, and then the English reader, studying all the passages in which it occurs, can arrive at his own conclusion as to its meaning. It is of course unpleasant and undesirable to introduce a new and foreign word into a book for the people, but in this case no resource is left. Any other course would darken the mind of the Spirit.

Classes III., IV. and V. express simply a preference for modern usage over ancient. Many prefer the archaisms as not misleading and as in keeping with the venerable age of the Scriptures, but others insist that the book which is put into the hands of all the young as soon as they are able to read should represent the grammatical forms in vogue among all good writers of our own day. A very large majority of the American Committee sided with the latter, and hence the substitutions recommended.

Class VI. respects renderings in the margin that have been borrowed from the Septuagint version, the Vulgate or other ancient "authorities." The insertion of these is based on the presumption that the variations found in these versions originated in variations in the Hebrew codices, which the authors of those versions had before them. Without denying that such matters are well worthy of the scholar's careful attention, the American Committee yet felt that there was an element of uncertainty about them which forbade the notion of presenting them even as alternative readings in a book intended for the people. The English Bible is a version of the Hebrew Bible as we have it from the hands of them to whom " were committed the oracles of God."

Class VII. contains a variety of details, very many of which explain themselves, or at least suggest the reasons for their adoption. For example, "adder" is substituted for "basilisk," because the latter word conveys to most readers no more meaning than the original Hebrew would convey. Other words, such as seethe, sod, chapiter, fenced (in the sense of fortified), fray, mount (in the sense of mound), ouches, sith, tell (in the sense of number or count), are practically obsolete. "A lamb of the first year" is an ambiguous expression, but the change of the last four words into "a year old" gives the sense of the original clearly and exactly. The phrase "son of

THE AMERICAN APPENDIX.

Belial'' seems to imply that Belial, which simply means worthlessness and then wickedness, is the name of an evil spirit, for which there is indeed plenty of authority in Milton but none in the Scripture, save possibly in II. Cor. vi. 15, where Belial (true text, Beliar) is put in opposition to Christ, and where many think it is simply a personification of the evil principle. It seemed to the American Company that to resolve the phrase into its obvious meaning would be a gain to the reader. The phrase "God forbid" is removed, because it does not seem reverent to introduce the divine name in an exclamation where it does not appear in the original. "Lamp'' takes the place of "candle," because the latter never has been known in the East, and is not found there now save as introduced by foreigners. "New wine" is inserted whenever it represents the Hebrew word usually so translated, in order that the English reader may for himself trace the usage. No one would guess that "apothecary" and "confectionery" in the Authorized Version simply mean "perfumer;" and since such is unquestionably the fact, it seems better to put the correct word in the text. To say that God "sitteth upon the cherubim" does not convey a sense suitable to our conceptions of the divine majesty; and it is equally correct and far more dignified to say that "He sitteth (i.e., as king = enthroned) above the cherubim," these exalted creatures being considered as bearers of His throne. It is worth while to substitute scoffer for scorner, because the latter word now refers mainly to a mental emo-

OLD TESTAMENT REVISION.

tion, whereas the other implies the outward expression of such emotion, which is what the original word means. It greatly increases the vividness of a passage when, instead of the word trust, which represents several different Hebrew terms, we find the phrase take refuge, which is the exact sense of the original. So the phrase "wait on," which now means to serve or minister, entirely falls short of the signification of the Hebrew verb = wait for, and therefore a change is required if the reader is to know just what the book says. Modern usage expresses the loud lamentation of intelligent beings by the word "wail" and not by "howl," which is usually reserved for irrational creatures. For euphemistic reasons, "harlot" is substituted for "whore," and "play the harlot" for "go a whoring." To justify these substitutions, it is enough to say that while both words and phrases have precisely the same meaning, there is a large class of persons to whom one seems much more coarse and offensive than the other. It cannot be wrong to gratify an innocent predilection like this.

II. SINGLE PASSAGES-THE PENTATEUCH.

In Genesis xviii. 19 the phrase of the Authorized Version "to do justice and judgment" is retained in the revision. This is objected to not only because it is a tautology, but because it conceals an important distinction of the two original words, one of which expresses man's duty toward God (righteousness), the other his duty toward his fellow (justice). In xlix. 3 the change of "excellency" into "pre-eminence"

is both more literal and more effective, since the point of Reuben's position as first-born was not simply that he had dignity and power, but that he had more of these than any of his brethren—*i.e.*, had the pre-eminence.

In Exodus i. 21 the saying that God made the midwives "houses" is often misunderstood as if it were material structures He built for them, yet there seems no doubt that what is meant is "households" (or families), a meaning which the word has in scores of instances, even according to the Authorized Version. It ought, then, for perspicuity to be inserted here. In xvii. 14, where the Lord tells Moses to write his purpose to destroy Amalek, "in a book," the proposed addition of the marginal rendering " Or, the book" is by no means a trifle, since it gives the article of the original, and besides suggests the important fact that a regular record was habitually kept at that time. In xix. 5 God's promise to Israel, "ye shall be a peculiar treasure unto me," has often been misconceived as meaning that Israel should be a peculiar people in the ordinary sense of that phrase. The exact sense of the words is given in the Appendix, "mine own possession"-i.e., peculiarly minemine in a sense in which no other people is. (See Appendix on Deut. vii. 6.)

In Leviticus xvi. 8 the revision puts in the margin "dismissal" as the probable meaning of the transliterated Hebrew Azazel (or scapegoat). The Appendix prefers the stronger word "removal" as more faithful and more suitable. The much-vexed passage, xviii. 18, is thus rendered, "Thou shalt not take a woman to her sister to be a rival to her . . . beside the other in her lifetime." The Appendix reverts to the Authorized Version, "Thou shalt not take a wife to her sister," because this is the obvious meaning of the prohibition, and because the word in question is again and again in this very chapter rendered *wife*, and there is no reason for choosing another rendering here.

In Numbers v. 21, 22 the change proposed in the Appendix is simply euphemistic. The reason of it is that in a book intended for both sexes and all ages, and for public as well as private reading, a euphemistic expression is always to be preferred when it leaves the sense unchanged. In vii. 13 and elsewhere the obsolete word "charger" is exchanged for its exact equivalent, "platter." Whatever may be the state of the case in England, it is certain that in this country not one reader in a hundred would understand what was meant by "a silver charger." In several verses in ch. xix., the purifying water, made by infusion of the ashes of a red heifer slain and burnt in a peculiar way, is called "the water of separation." The Appendix prefers the phrase "water for impurity," both as more faithful to the Hebrew, and as better adapted to express the exact purpose for which the red heifer water was prepared. It was intended to purify the unclean.

In Deuteronomy the margin "hill country" proposed to be added to "mountain" in iii. 25, is meant to suggest that here the sense may be made plainer by attaching to the word rendered mountain the wider sense which it unquestionably has very often in the Old Testament. It was not one particular peak or knoll that Moses longed to see, but the whole mountainous region of which Palestine mainly consists. In iv. 34 the margin "trials" is justly preferred to the text "temptations," since a comparison of the other passages in which the word occurs shows that it is not moral enticements that are referred to, but the chastisements inflicted upon Pharaoh and other adversaries. The change of "in any wise" to "surely" in xvii. 15 and xxii. 7 is made in the interest of perspicuity; and the same is to be said of the substitution of "judge amiss" for "misdeem" in xxxii. 27.

THE HISTORICAL BOOKS.

In Joshua v. 10, 11 the phrase "old corn," retained from the Authorized Version in the revison, is misleading, for the original word does not specify any kind of cereals, new or old, but merely what the land is wont to yield, and hence the Appendix properly proposes to substitute the term "produce." In xvi. 1 the revision reads, "And the lot for the children of Joseph went out from the Jordan," etc., connecting the verb with the locality, whereas the meaning is that "the lot came out [from the urn or receptacle of the lots] for the children of Joseph," etc. So in the second verse of the next chapter the revision reads, "And *the lot* was for the rest of Manasseh," as if this was a new statement in addition to what preceded, whereas it is a mere resumption of what has gone before. The Appendix therefore reads, "So the lot was for the rest," etc. In xxii. 10 we read of "a great altar to see to," which is certainly obscure if not ambiguous; hence the Appendix renders "a great altar to look upon"-i.e., its size would impress the spectator. In the 20th verse a different rendering of the divine names is a manifest improvement. "The Lord, the God of Gods," is changed into "The Mighty One, God, Jehovah." The first noun is a name signifying Power; the second is the ordinary name for Deity; the third is the covenant name of Him who called Israel to be His people. The whole together, El, Elohim, Jehovah, expresses all that to an Israelite was commanding and impressive in the Being whom he worshipped. The same combination reappears in the first verse of the 50th Psalm.

In Judges iii. 20, instead of "summer parlor," the Appendix proposes "cool upper room," for this is all that the original words mean. In v. 26, instead of "the nail," which Jael is represented as using to kill Sisera, the Appendix says "the tent-pin," which is what the implement is called in the preceding chapter (vv. 21, 22). The revision corrects the Authorized Version in one chapter, but not in the other. It seems plain that the poetical account should correspond with the prose narrative. In ix. 15 the Authorized Version and the revision represent the bramble in Jotham's parable as saying to the trees, "Put your trust in my shadow," but it is evident that the meaning is the "shade" which the bramble offers. Hence the Appendix suggests this change here, and in many other places where it is clearly called for. In the same chapter (v. 52) it is said of Abimelech that he " went hard unto the door of the tower," which is not clear to ordinary readers, for which reason the Appendix substitutes the modern phrase "he drew near." The questions of Manoah to the angel in xiii. 12 are given by the revision, "What shall be the manner of the child, and what shall be his work?' The Appendix better represents the letter and spirit of the original by, "What shall be the ordering of the child, and how shall we do unto him ?" A comparison of v. 8 shows that Manoah wished to learn, not what the child was to do, but how his parents were to deal with him. In xv. 15 what the Hebrew says of the jawbone with which Samson did such execution was not that it was "new," but that it was "fresh." It might have been very old, but it was still moist, and therefore strong.

In Ruth ii. 10 the Moabitish maiden tells Boaz, according to the Authorized Version and the revision, that she was a "stranger;" but the Appendix suggests what the Hebrew says, that she was "a foreigner." The same change applies well to David's address to Ittai the Gittite (II. Sam. xv. 19), "For thou art a foreigner." A more important emendation occurs in iii. 11, where Ruth is called "a virtuous woman," which she certainly was. But the word means more, both here and in Prov. xii. 4 and xxxi. 10, and can be fairly rendered only by some such term as "capable," or, as the Appendix prefers, "worthy." Virtue is the *sine qua non* of a reputable woman, but some may have that and nothing else. Ruth was not of that class.

In I. Samuel ii. 20 Eli appears by the Authorized Version to be promising Hannah further offspring instead of "the loan which was lent to the Lord;" but the Appendix renders "for the petition which was asked of the Lord." And this is true to the fact. Samuel, as his name shows, was asked of the Lord, and was therefore not lent but consecrated irrevocably to Him. Eli prays for other children in his place. In v. 26 Samuel not only "was" in favor both with the Lord and with man, but "increased" in the same, as the Appendix says, for the Hebrew expresses an advance equally in years and in favor. The expression in iii. 1, "there was no open vision," is so obscure as to be almost unintelligible; the Appendix makes it clear by rendering "no frequent vision." In x. 2 the Authorized Version, followed by the revision, makes Samuel say to Saul, "Thy father hath left the care of the asses and taketh thought for you." To bring this into conformity with modern usage, the Appendix puts it, "Thy father hath left off caring for the asses, and is anxious for you." (Cf. ix. 5.) This corresponds with the Revised New Testament in Matt. vi. 25, 31, 34. In v. 24 "God save the king" is changed into "Long live the king," because this is all that the original means, and the needless use of the divine

name should be avoided. In xiv. 47 "vexed them" is made "put them to the worse," because the former rendering is both inadequate and ambiguous. In xxiv. 11 it is proposed to substitute "life" for "soul," as the object of Saul's pursuit of David, since it was plainly David's death which the king sought, and it is well to hinder plain readers from making a mistake. In xxv. 13 the Appendix substitutes "baggage" for "stuff" ("two hundred abode by the stuff"), making the same change which the revision made at xvii. 22, where it is surely no more needed than it is here. The omission of the margin to xxv. 22, 34 recommends itself.

In II. Samuel v. 2, instead of "Thou shalt feed my people Israel," the Appendix proposes, "Thou shalt be the shepherd of my people," etc. This is the meaning of the original word, which implies much more than is contained in the term, *Feed*. See a fine example in Ps. xlix. 14 (and also in Rev. vii. 17), Revised Version. "Widow woman" and "widow" in English mean precisely the same thing. It is hard to see therefore why, in deference to a mere Hebraism, the longer form should be retained in our version, as it is in xiv. 5 and elsewhere. So in v. 26 the retention of "polled his head," instead of "cut the hair of his head," seemed to the American Company the preferring of a misleading archaism.

In I. Kings vi. 6 it is proposed to substitute "offsets" for "rebatements," on the ground that it being hard enough to understand the construction of the temple any way, no needless difficulties from obsolete terms should be left to embarrass the meaning. The same thing is to be said of the proposed substitution of "panels" for "borders" in vii. 28, 29. In x. 15, 16 the change of "chapmen" into "traders" and of "targets" into "bucklers" is simply the surrender of obsolete terms or meanings. The same is true of the substitution of "cakes" for "cracknels" in xiv. 3. "Jar" is proposed for "barrel" in xvii. 12, 14, 16, because the original does not mean barrel, and that measure is too large. for the circumstances. The substitution of "go ye halting" for "halt ye," in xviii. 21, is for the reason that it better expresses the vacillation, the habitually shifting inconsistent course which the prophet reproves. The fault rebuked was not their taking a middle ground between two parties, but their adhering now to one, and again to the other.

In II. Kings ii. 23 the Appendix asks that the margin "young lads" be put in the text in place of "little children," because the Hebrew term $(na'ar)^*$ has the same latitude of meaning as boy used to have in our Southern States, where it was applied in the case of slaves equally to a babe in arms and to a man of seventy. The offenders here were evidently not mere children, but half-grown persons, and are therefore properly described as young lads, and again as (v. 24) lads. In xvii. 6 the phrase "in Habor, on the river of Gozan," it is proposed to replace by

* Compare II. Sam. xvii. 1 and II. Kings iv. 31.

"on the Habor, the river of Gozan," because there seems little reason to doubt that the word denotes the chief affluent of the Euphrates, known as Khabour. In xix. 7 the Appendix changes "a rumor" into "tidings," because the word means not a vague report, but a definite communication or message. The other change proposed in this chapter—viz., v. 35, "these were all dead bodies," is due to an attempt to escape the tautology (which, it must be confessed, exists in the Hebrew), "they were all dead corpses."

In I. Chronicles ix. 19 the Authorized Version and the revision mention "the gates of the tabernacle," which, in accordance with the Hebrew, the Appendix turns into "the thresholds of the tent." In the same chapter (v. 28) "tale" is changed to "count," the former word being almost obsolete. In the statement, xxviii. 17, that David's pattern of the temple which he gave to Solomon came to him "by the Spirit," the revision removes the capital letter of the Authorized Version, which the Appendix proposes to restore, as it is hard to conceive what else the phrase can mean than the Spirit of the Lord, the same Spirit which filled Bezaleel and Aholiab of old.

In II. Chronicles xxxvi. 3 the Authorized Version says that the King of Egypt "condemned the land in a hundred talents of silver," etc. The revision substitutes "amerced" for "condemned." For this the Appendix proposed to read "fined" as more intelligible to modern readers. In v. 17 the revision changes "him that stooped for age" into "ancient," for which the Appendix proposes "hoary headed," as being both literal and unambiguous.

In Esther ii. 17 it is said of Esther that she obtained "grace and favor" in the sight of the king. The Appendix proposes to substitute "favor and kindness," in accordance with a purpose to render the Hebrew words uniformly.

THE POETICAL BOOKS.

In Job i. 1, 8 and ii. 3 the revision retains the Authorized Version's word "eschewed," but the Appendix (following the example of the New Testament revisers in I. Peter iii. 11) substitutes "turned away from," as a plainer term. In the last verse of the chapter the revision reads " nor charged God with foolishness," but the Appendix prefers to retain the text of the Authorized Version," charged God foolishly," and also its margin, "Or, attributed folly to God." In iii. 4 the revision retains the Authorized Version, "Let not God regard it from above," but the Appendix renders more exactly the form and meaning of the Hebrew, " Let not God from above seek for it "-i.e., Let not Him who is on high seek after it that it may duly appear. The change proposed in v. 11 is a euphemism which preserves the full sense, and is therefore acceptable. In v. 19 the insertion of the article before "great" in the sentence, "The small and great are there," is required both by euphony and grammar. In v. 24 "my roarings are poured out like waters," the pro-

posed substitution of "groanings" for "roarings" commends itself as more appropriate to the utterances of a human being. In iv. 4, "Thou hast confirmed the feeble knees," the proposed change of "confirmed" to "made firm" conforms to modern usage, and renders the phrase at once intelligible. [But the same change is required in Is. xxxv. 3.] In v. 6 the transposition suggested by the Appendix makes the sense of the question more clear. Does not your confidence rest upon your fear of God? and your hope upon your integrity? In vi. 2 it is hard to see any meaning in the last word of the clause, "Oh that my calamity were laid in the balances together !" Hence the Appendix omits it, and renders, Oh that all my calamity, etc.-a sense which the Hebrew will certainly bear, and which is every way appropriate. (A similar instance of the same amended rendering of the Hebrew is to be seen in xxiv. 4.) In v. 10 the revision reads,

> Then should I yet have comfort; Yea, I would exult in pain that spareth not; For I have not denied the words of the Holy One.

The Appendix proposes as more literal, and more congruous after Job's request for death, to render the words as a calm assurance of innocence :

> And be it still my consolation, Yea, let me exult in pain that spareth not, That I have not denied, etc.

In v. 25 is the question, "What doth your arguing reprove ?" which is rather blind. The Appendix renders literally, "Your reproof, what doth it reprove?" The kind of reproving that comes from you, what does it amount to? In v. 26, as often elsewhere, "imagine" is used where modern usage requires "think" or "purpose" to be substituted. In vii. 4 the revision reads,

> When I lie down, I say When shall I arise? but the night is long: etc.,

but the Appendix prefers the old form of the second member, which is simpler and quite as true to the original, "When shall I arise, and the night be gone ?" In v. 7, "my life is wind," the Appendix suggests the more emphatic "my life is a breath." In v. 17 "heart" is changed to "mind," because this is what the passage means. The question is, Why God should make man of any importance or busy Himself at all with him, not why He should bestow any affection upon him. In ix. 20 the revision reads,

If we speak of the strength of the mighty, lo He is there ! But if of judgment, who will appoint me a time?

The Appendix better preserves the balance of the clauses, and makes clearer the sense, by reading,

If we speak of strength, lo He is mighty ! But if of judgment, who, saith He, will summon me?

That is, if the question be one of power, of course He will crush me; but if it be one of right, then God asks who can summon Him to adjudge the question?

In x. 22 the revision follows for the most part the

Authorized Version. The Appendix would read it thus :

The land dark as midnight; The land of the shadow of death, without any order, And where the light is as midnight,

adding as margin to midnight "Or, *thick darkness.*" This is quite as literal as what it supplants, and more effective. The difficult line in xi. 6, that God would show the secrets of wisdom—" That it is manifold in effectual working," the Appendix puts thus, "For He is manifold in understanding," which is simpler, more suitable and equally true to the original. The similarly obscure passage in v. 12 the revision renders,

> But a vain man would be wise ; Though man is born as a wild ass's colt,

making a contrast between the two members. The Appendix considers the second an emphatic repetition of the first, thus:

> But vain man is void of understanding : Yea, man is born as a wild ass's colt.

This seems better suited to the connection than the other. In xii. 4, instead of "A man that called," the Appendix puts "I who called," thus bringing out Job's full meaning that it was a monstrous thing that he, a man who called upon God and received an answer, should be made a laughing-stock. In xii. 23, where the revision reads, "He spreadeth the nations abroad and bringeth them in," the Appendix makes the sense clearer by rendering, "He enlargeth the nations, and He leadeth them captive." And in the next line, instead of "He taketh away the heart of the chiefs of the people," the Appendix has, "He taketh away understanding from the chiefs," etc., which is beyond doubt what the line means. In xiii. 8 the Hebraism, "Will ye accept His person," retained from the Authorized Version, is resolved by the Appendix into its exact equivalent in our idiom, "Will ye show partiality for Him ?" So in v. 10. In v. 11 "excellency" becomes "majesty," which is the manifestation of excellency. In the very familiar passage, v. 13, the revision retains the first clause of the Authorized Version, and renders, "Though He slay me, yet will I wait for Him," but the Appendix is more literal, and gives the true sense, "Behold, He will slay me; I have no hope." It is not pleasant to resign a version which expresses such triumphant faith, and has therefore become dear to pious hearts in all generations, but it The rendering "Though He slay" must be done. is impossible. In v. 16 the revision retains the Authorized Version (with a slight change),

> He also shall be my salvation ; For a godless man shall not come before him.

But the Appendix prefers to read,

This also shall be my salvation, That a godless man shall not, etc.

-i.e., Job's desire to appear before God is evidence of innocence, and so an assurance of his safety, for no one conscious of wrong-doing would venture this. In xv. 12 "And why do thine eyes wink?" the change of "wink" to "flash" gives the sense, and is clear. In v. 27 "made collops of fat on *his* flanks" is obscure, and hence changed to "gathered fat upon his loins." For the same reason the margin of v. 29 is preferred to the text. In xvii. 2 Job's saying, "mine eye abideth in their provocation," is ambiguous; to say "it dwelleth upon their provocation" -i.e., it must do so—is plain. In v. 7 "I am become an open abhorring" gives way to the more literal and vigorous "They spit in my face." In xix. 17 is another euphemism, which, however, preserves all the force of the original. The famous passage 25-27 is thus given in the Appendix :

But as for me, I know that my redeemer liveth, And at last he shall stand up upon the earth ; And after my skin, *even* this *body*, is destroyed, Then without my flesh shall I see God ; Whom I, even I, shall see on my side, And mine eyes shall behold, and not *as* a stranger.

Job expected to die, but even then he will see God, see Him on his side, and no more as estranged or hostile. The rendering here given is certainly a possible one, and the sense quite suitable to the connection. In v. 28 the margin "And that" is substituted for the text "Seeing that," because the sense seems to be that if Job's friends continued to pursue him and insist that the root of the matter (the real cause of his inflictions) was in himself, they should suffer.

In xxi. 32, "And shall keep watch over the tomb," the insertion of the word "men" before

the verb watch does away with the apparent absurdity of a body in the grave keeping watch over the tomb. In xxii. 14 to say that "God walketh on the vault of heaven" is more clear and vivid than to say He walketh "in the circuit of heaven." In xxiv. 12 "God imputeth it not for folly," the Appendix prefers "regardeth not the folly"-i.e., gives no heed to the wrong done, which is the sense the connection requires. In xxix. 6 and elsewhere "rivers" is turned into "streams," because the latter word better represents the Hebrew, and is more suited to the circumstances. In xxxi. 2 " what is the portion of God from above ?" the true sense is given by reading "from God above," and by a corresponding change in the next line. In v. 31 the ambiguous "satisfied with his flesh" is changed into "filled with his meat." In xxxii. 19 "breast" is introduced emphemistically as a full equivalent to the Hebrew. In xxxv. 6 "doest" is changed to "effectest," because "doest" occurs in the next line, where it renders a different Hebrew verb. In xxxvi. 18 the revision reads, "Because there is wrath, beware lest thou be led away by thy sufficiency," but it gives a better and clearer sense to render, "For let not wrath stir thee up against chastisement," for Job's wrath was enticing him to rebellion. (Cf. xxxiv. 37.) In xxxvii. 1 the slight change of "At this also" into "Yea, at this" makes the connection with the preceding chapter closer; and in v. 2 "Hear, oh hear" is immensely more forcible than "Hearken ye unto," and represents the Hebrew exactly. In

xxxviii. 10 " prescribed for it my decree," a mental act does not suit the connection nearly so well as the concrete physical effect, " marked out for it my bound"—*i.e.*, fixed a limit to the sea. In v. 30 the obscure " the waters are hidden as with stone" is well changed into " hide themselves and become like stone," which exactly and poetically represents the formation of ice. In xxxix. 5 the term " wild ass" occurs in both members, but as the Hebrew employs two different words, the Appendix properly puts " swift ass" in the second member. In v. 13 the revision greatly improves the Authorized Version, but the Appendix better preserves the fine poetic touch of the original,

> The wings of the ostrich wave proudly ; But are they the pinions and plumage of love ?

In v. 16, instead of "She is hardened against her young," as the Authorized Version and the revision, the Appendix gives the true sense, "She dealeth hardly with." So in v. 28 the form and spirit of the Hebrew are well given in the spirited rendering of the Appendix,

Upon the cliff she dwelleth and maketh her home, Upon the point of the cliff and the strong hold.

In xl. 15 "which I made with thee" is made to say by the Appendix what all admit that it means—*i.e.*, "which I made as well as thee." So in v. 19 the lumbering clause "He only that made him can make his sword to approach unto Him" is wisely changed to "He that made him giveth him his sword." The

•

changes in the last chapter of "comely proportion" into "goodly frame" and of "neesings" into "sneezings" are in the interest of fidelity and clearness.

THE PSALMS.

Book I.-In ii. 1 and xxxviii. 12 the margin "meditate'' is substituted for the text "imagine," because the latter word does not sufficiently express the force of the original. In v. 7 it is better English to say "abundance" of lovingkindness than "mul-titude" of the same. In ix. 17 to say that the wicked shall "return to Sheol" implies that they have been there before, wherefore "return" is changed to "be turned back unto." In x. 14 the phrase "to requite it with thy hand " is quite as faithful to the obscure Hebrew as "to take it into thy hand," and much more lucid. In xii. 2 the Hebrew may mean "falsehood" as well as "vanity," and the connection here requires the former. (Similar is the change, xxvi. 4, xli. 6, cxliv. 8.) In v. 5, "For the oppression of the poor, now will I arise," the substitution of "because of" in place of "for," prevents ambiguity, and makes the meaning plain at once. The proposed substitution in xvi. 2 of "O my soul, thou hast said " for "I have said," is due simply to an unwillingness to depart from the Massoretic interpunction. The sense is the same with either reading. In xvii. 7, "shew thy marvellous lovingkindness," etc., the Authorized Version is preferred, because the version given in the revision, although more faithful to the form of the original, is unidio-

matic and lumbering in a high degree. In v. 15 the reading of the Authorized Version, retained in the revision, "I shall be satisfied . . . with thy likeness," is rejected as positively misleading. The Psalmist does not expect to be like God, but to see Him (as the parallelism shows), and hence the Appendix renders "with beholding thy form," which is the meaning. In xxi. 3 for obvious reasons "meetest" is substituted for the obsolete (in this sense) word "preventest." In xxii. 8 "deliver" in the second line is changed to "rescue," because " deliver" occurs in the first line, where it renders a different Hebrew verb. In v. 10 a grateful euphemism preserves the full sense of the original by rendering "Thou art my God since my mother bare me." In v. 16 the preference for the revision's margin, "Like a lion," over the text, "they pierced," rests upon the fact that the Massoretic text requires the former, while the latter is derived from the ancient versions. The substitution of "Be their shepherd" for "Feed them," in xxviii. 4, is made because the latter fails far short of the meaning of the original. Feeding is only one of a good shepherd's offices. In xxx. 4 for "Give thanks for a remembrance of His holiness" it is proposed to read "Give thanks to His holy memorial name," because a comparison with Ex. iii. 15 (where God says of His name JEHOVAH, "This is my memorial unto all generations") shows that the latter phrase is what the Hebrew means. (Cf. cii. 12, cxxxv. 13.) In v. 5 "His favor is for a lifetime" is preferred to "In His favor is life,"

because, while the Hebrew allows either, the former is better suited to the form of the original and to the parallelism. The change of "judgment" into "justice" in xxxiii. 5 and often elsewhere, is required by the modern difference between the two words, which makes the former a very inadequate representation of the original. In xxxvii. 3 the familiar and blessed promise, "and verily thou shalt be fed," is rejected, because it is a grammatically impossible version. Of other versions which are possible, the Appendix selects that one, "Feed on His faithfulness," which is most poetical, representing God's veracity as the very food by which His servants are sustained. So in v. 37, "the latter end of that man is peace" cannot fairly be gotten from the Hebrew, and hence the Appendix prefers the rendering, "there is a happy end to the man of peace," which accords with the usage of the word end. (Cf. Prov. xxiii. 18.)

Book II.—In xlii. 5, "the health of His countenance" (so v. 11 and xliii. 5), the word "health" is exchanged for "help," because the latter gives the sense of the Hebrew, which the former does not. The change proposed in xliv. 2 is important in order to prevent misconception. The revision, following mainly the Authorized Version, renders,

Thou didst drive out the nations with thy hand, and plantedst them in ;

Thou didst afflict the peoples, and cast them forth.

The alteration makes more clear what all admit to be the sense :

- Thou didst drive out the nations with thy hand, but them thou didst plant;
- Thou didst afflict the peoples, but them thou didst spread abroad.

God did one thing to the heathen, but just the opsite to His people.

In xlix. 8 the substitution of "life" for "soul" is necessary, for most readers would suppose "the redemption of the soul " meant propitiation, whereas the whole reference is to bodily existence, which the writer tells us no wealth can buy. And so in the next clause it is said of any proposed ransom, not that it "must be let alone forever," but that "it faileth forever"-i.e., comes absolutely to an end. In v. 12 the Authorized Version "man being in honor abideth not" is preferred, because this is the very point of the psalm, that no degree of wealth or station can secure permanence in life. "Conversation " in l. 23 is changed to "way," for the same reason that the New Testament revisers gave up the word when used in the now obsolete sense of "deportment." In li. 11 "spirit" is spelled by the Appendix "Spirit," because the reference must certainly be to a divine spirit. In v. 12 "willing" is put in place of "free," because the latter term in this connection is not so easily understood. In lii. 9 the phrase "I will wait on thy name" is ambiguous. The sense is made clear by putting "hope in" for "wait on." In lvi. 4 the obscure utterance, "In God I will praise His word : In God have I," etc., is greatly relieved by putting the words "I will

praise His word " in a parenthesis, so that the verse runs smoothly. Thus :

In God (I will praise his word), In God have I put my trust.

The same in v. 10. In lix. 10, instead of "The God of my mercy shall prevent me," the Appendix proposes, in accordance with the Massoretic text, to render

My God with His lovingkindness shall meet me,

which is richer as well as plainer. In lxii., "my soul waiteth in silence for God only" is more faithful and more emphatic than the revision "my soul waiteth only upon God." In v. 3 "leaning" is substituted for "bowing," because "a bowing wall" is often misunderstood. The substitution of "earnestly" for "early" in the sentence lxiii. 1, "early will I seek thee," is according to all modern lexicographers. In lxv. iii "forgive them" takes the place of "purge them away," because this better expresses the meaning of the word which relates to a forensic act and not to a subjective process. In lxviii. 13 the revision makes a question, "Will ye lie among the sheepfolds as the wings of a dove covered with silver," etc.; the Appendix prefers to treat the verse as an assertion, "When ye lie, etc. (are at rest), it is as the wings," etc. That is, your prosperity is as splendid as the changeable colors of a dove's plumage. In v. 18 the Hebraism "led captivity captive" is reduced to the English idiom, "led away captives." The meaning of v. 20, " unto the Lord be-

long the issues from death," is made clearer by reading "belongeth escape from death." So in v. 23, to render, "That thou mayest crush *them*, *dipping* thy foot in blood" is more exact than to say, "That thou mayest dip the foot," etc.

Book III.—In lxxiii. 10 the obscurity of the words "waters of a full cup are wrung out by them" is removed by changing "wrung out" into "drained." (Cf. lxxv. 10.) In xc. 9 the revision has, "We bring our years to an end as a tale *that is told*;" the Appendix displaces the singular and obscure periphrasis at the end of the line by the word "sigh," which is at least one meaning of the Hebrew term. In v. 17, "the beauty of the Lord be upon us," the substitution of *favor* for *beauty* gives the sense, and converts obscurity into lucidity. In xcii. 13 the revision follows the Authorized Version in treating the verse as an identical proposition,

They that are planted in the house of the Lord Shall flourish in the courts of our God.

The Appendix is faithful to the Hebrew in making the verse a continuous description of the righteous, thus,

> They are planted in the house of the Lord, They shall flourish in the courts of our God.

In xciii. 1 it is hard to see any gain in the revisers' change of "clothed" into "apparelled." Hence the Appendix reverses this, and reads the second line,

Jehovah is clothed with strength, He hath girded Himself therewith.

In xevii. 5 the change of "hills" into "mountains" is required by fidelity, and by the loftiness of the thought. It is *mountains* that melt like wax before Jehovah. In cilli. 5, "who satisfieth thy *mouth* with good things," the word rendered "mouth" has long been a cross to critics. As it cannot be rendered literally, it is better to take a term such as the Appendix offers—viz., "desire," which is of larger compass than one like "mouth," which is confined to bodily sustenance. In civ. 4 the revision renders

> Who maketh winds His messengers, His ministers a flaming fire,

which is an improvement upon the Authorized Version; but the Appendix preserves the parallelism and adheres to the form of the original by reading the second member "Flames of fire His ministers." Winds and flames are alike His servants. In v. 8, "they went up by the mountains, they went down by the valleys" is a possible rendering of the original, but it is far more poetical to render, as in the margin, "The mountains rose, the valleys sank." In cv. 34 "caterpillar" is put in place of "cankerworm," because since the Hebrew has no exact equivalent in English, it is better to use a familiar term than one that is obsolete.

Book V.--In evii. 30 the revision changes "their desired haven" of the Authorized Version into "the haven where they would be." The Appendix restores the Authorized Version as being both faithful and idiomatic. In ex. 3 the revision retains the mis-

translation of the Authorized Version in the clause "beauties of holiness." The Appendix divides the verse differently, and brings out a clearer and more consistent sense,

Thy people offer themselves willingly In the day of thy power, in holy attire : Out of the womb of the morning thou hast the dew of thy

youth.

When God marshals His host, His people freely offer themselves in sacerdotal array as servants of a priestly king: as the dew is freshly produced every morning, so they have perpetual succession by constant renewal. In exi. 11 the Authorized Version, "A good understanding have all they that do *His commandments*," is better than the proposed "... they that do thereafter," which is awkward and harsh. In exvi. 1, "I love the Lord, because He heareth my voice" is better than "because He hath heard," both in point of faithfulness to the original and as a representation of present experience. In exix. 38 the revision reads,

> Confirm thy word unto thy servant, Which belongeth unto thy fear.

But the Appendix follows the order of the original, and gives its sense better by reading,

> Confirm unto thy servant thy word, Which is in order to thy fear,

i.e., make good to him the word which thou didst utter in order to be feared. In v. 158, "I beheld the treacherous dealers," the last word adds nothing to the

sense, and may properly be omitted. In cxxii. the obscure statement that the tribes go up to Jerusalem, "a testimony unto Israel," is altered to read, "an ordinance for Israel," thus pointing to the wellknown fact that their visit to the capital was a divine requisition. In exxx. 6, instead of saying "my soul looketh for the Lord," the Appendix prefers to supply the same verb as the Authorized Version-viz., waiteth. In exxxix. 13, for "thou hast possessed my reins' the Appendix reads, "thou didst form my reins," which is certainly more intelligible. So in v. 16, "thou didst see mine imperfect substance," the change of "imperfect" into "unformed" makes the meaning plain. In exliii. 2 the revision follows the Authorized Version in saying "in thy sight shall no man living be justified," but the Appendix renders more exactly, "in thy sight no man living is righteous." In exliv. 7, 11 occurs the term "strange children," which misleads. The Hebrew has no reference to age, and means simply "strangers" or rather "aliens,"

PROVERES.—In iv. 18, "the path of the righteous is as the shining light," the beautiful figure is made more vivid by turning "shining" into "dawning," which the Hebrew admits. In vii. 22 the obscure statement that one following false guides goeth "as fetters to the correction of the fool" is illumined by the change of "fetters" into "one in fetters." In ix. 7 "shame" is altered to "reviling," because this and not self-reproach is what befalls him that corrects a scorner. In x. 7 (and elsewhere) the substitution of "righteous" for "just" rests upon the fact that the former means more than the latter, and so represents the original. In xxv. 11 the rendering "apples of gold in baskets of silver" misses the point that the word for "baskets" evidently means something through whose interstices the golden fruit shows itself; hence "network" better expresses the meaning. In xxvii. 4, "wrath is cruel and anger is outrageous," the substitution of "overwhelming" for the last word is nearer the Hebrew (= a flood), and better suits the connection. Respecting "virtuously" in xxxi. 29, see on Ruth iii. 11. In v. 30 "Grace" is substituted for "Favor," because the Hebrew means an inherent personal quality, and not something adventitious, dependent upon the opinion of others.

ECCLESIASTES.—In iii. 11 the revision follows the Authorized Version in rendering "also He hath set the world in their heart," the objection to which is that this gives to the word translated by "world" a sense which it never has elsewhere in Biblical Hebrew. The Appendix, in accordance with most scholars, renders the word "eternity." In vi. 10 the change of "it is known that it is man" into "it is known what man is" rests simply upon the better sense thus attained. The Hebrew admits either rendering. In vii. 15 the change of "the days of my vanity" into "my days of vanity" is merely giving up a Hebrew idiom for one that is English. The alteration suggested in x. 1 is a euphenism which no whit affects the sense. The substitution

of "dawn" for "prime" in the sentence, xi. 10, "youth and the prime of life are vanity," is due to the fact that this sense of the obscure Hebrew is at least as well founded lexically as the other, and better suits the context. The changes in xii. 1, 2, 6 are made in the interest of perspicuity, as well as a closer conformity to the original-"" Remember also thy Creator, etc., while the evil days come not, nor the years draw nigh, when thou shalt say, I have no pleasure in them; while the sun is not darkened, nor the light, nor the moon, nor the stars, and the clouds return not after the rain." In v. 6 "desire" is substituted for "caper-berry," because though the latter has all lexical authority for it, it would be practically without significance to the ordinary reader, while the rendering of the Authorized Version, "desire shall fail," comes very near to what is supposed to be the meaning-viz., that stimulating food shall cease to rouse the flagging appetites of age.

Song of Solomon.—The adjuration in ii. 7, iii. 5, and viii. 4 to the daughters of Jerusalem, not to stir up "nor awaken love until it please," which is the rendering of the revision, rests upon the view that the words refer to the spontaneity of love, which must not be aroused but awaken of itself—a doctrine neither of Scripture nor of sound ethics. The Appendix, with the great body of interpreters, takes love as (abstract for concrete) = beloved one, and conceives the words as those of the bride who at peace in the arms of her beloved prays that He may not be aroused by any intrusion, thus—" nor awaken

THE AMERICAN APPENDIX.

my love until He please." It is true the verb is feminine, but this is because the antecedent is feminine. In vi. 5 "garment" is read for "coat," because the latter is not suited to an article of woman's dress. In vi. 4 and 10 the change proposed is intended to remove the incongruity that a person evidently regarded as attractive should be spoken of as "terrible." For this word is substituted "overpowering," in the sense that this person so comely, so fair, so bright, is as soul-subduing by her charms as a bannered host by its arms. Hence the reading:

> Who is this that looketh forth as the dawn, Fair as the moon, clear as the sun, And overpowering as an army with banners?

The changes in vii. 1, 2 are due to a desire for perspicuity. "Thy rounded thighs" is as near the Hebrew as "the joints of thy thighs," and much more intelligible. The mention of "sandals" in the first line of the chapter shows that the person described was in full dress, and that being the case, the "navel" is well represented by "body," and "belly" by "waist." The English reader has a clearer conception of the meaning by means of these changes.

ISAIAH.—In ii. 4 the revision retains the Authorized Version, "He shall reprove many peoples," but no one disputes that the meaning of the verb rendered "reprove" is really to "decide concerning." The conception is not that of a rebuker, but that of an umpire. In vii. 21 "nourish" is changed to

"keep alive," because this is the literal meaning of the word, and expresses the exact sense-viz., that in that day a man shall preserve only a young cow and two sheep, which, however, as the next verse says, would furnish an ample supply for the remnant that would be left. In ix. 10 the Authorized Version and revision read, "sycamores are cut down, but we will change them into cedars ;" but the Appendix is more accurate both as to words and sense, in rendering the last clause "will put cedars in their place," which is what Isaiah both means and says. In x. 13 the claim of the king is not merely "I am prudent," but "I have understanding," which the Hebrew means. In v. 15 "wield" is substituted for "shake," because our usage is not to shake a saw or a rod, but to wield it. (So in xi. 15 "shake" is replaced by "wave" for a similar reason.) In xiii. 8 "troubled" gives way to "dismayed," because the former word is too weak for the original. In v. 21 "satyrs" is exchanged for "wild goats," because the prophet means a real existence and not a mythical being. In xxiii. 8 to call Tyre "the crowning city" is neither so faithful nor so expressive as to say "Tyre that bestoweth crowns." In v. 13 the change proposed by the Appendix considers the prophet as describing the past, while the revision views him as setting forth the present and the future. The former is more strictly literal. In xxvii. 1 "dragon" is replaced by "unonster," for the reason that the former is a fabulous animal. In xxviii. 7 "err" becomes "reel," and "gone astray" becomes

"stagger," because these are the meanings of the Hebrew words, and it is a disadvantage to mar the vividness of the picture by obliterating the outward physical expressions of intoxication. The changes proposed in the difficult passage, vv. 24, 25, are all in the interest of perspicuousness, and are justified by the original. In xxix. 24 to "learn doctrine" is misleading. Hence the proposed change, to "receive instruction." In xxx. 1 "to cover with a covering" is a dubious rendering of the Hebrew, and not very Hence the substitution of "make a suitable. league," which is equally justifiable lexically, and far better suited to the connection. The other changes in this chapter are all for the sake of making the meaning plainer. In xxxii. 10 the substitution of "ingathering" for "gathering" shows that it is the bringing in of things, not persons, that is intended. In xxxiii. 4 "shall they leap" is changed to "shall men leap," because in what precedes there is nothing expressed to which "they" can refer. In v. 14 "seized" is put for "surprised," because the latter conveys a sense which is not in the Hebrew. The reading of xxxiv. 8, given in the Appendix, "For Jehovah hath a day of vengeance, a year of recompense for the cause of Zion," is simply a more exact transfer into English idiom of the sense of the original. In xxxviii. 12 the rendering "my dwelling is departed " has as much authority as " mine age is departed," and is far better suited to the connection.

It is very hard to attach any meaning to the ren-

dering of xli. 27, copied by the revision from the Authorized Version, "The first shall say unto Zion, Behold, behold them." But the Appendix renders sensibly, "I am the first that saith," etc. - i.e., God claims that He before any one else announces the bestowment of His promised blessings. In xlii. 15 the ambiguity of "I will make waste mountains" is removed by changing "make" into "lay." So in xliii. 23, "I have not made thee to serve with offerings'' is not nearly so plain as "I have not burdened thee with offerings." In xlv. 3 the rendering "thou mayest know that I am the Lord which call thee" does not give the emphasis of the original, which requires the last clause to be "that it is I, Jehovah, who call thee." In xlvi. 3 is another euphemism which keeps the meaning while getting rid of an obnoxious word. The clause "will accept no man" in xlvii. 3 is hardly intelligible. To substitute "spare" for "accept," as some good critics do, at least gives a good sense. In v. 5 "lady of kingdoms" is neither so faithful nor so expressive as "mistress of kingdoms." In lii. 2 the direction, "arise, sit thee down," sounds like a contradiction. The true sense is given in the Appendix, "arise, sit on thy throne," the supplied words being not an arbitrary addition, but one suggested by Hebrew usage. In v. 10 the sentence " all the ends of the earth shall see the salvation of our God " turns into a prediction what the Hebrew asserts as a fact—"The ends of the earth have seen," etc. In liii. 1 the change of "report" to "message" gives the exact sense of the original,

and is more agreeable to our usage than the Authorized Version. In v. 7 the rendering "He humbled himself and opened not his mouth" is a possible one, but it is quite allowable, and much more suitable, to read "yet when he was afflicted, he opened not," etc. In v. 8 a clearer sense is gotten by rendering with the Appendix, "Who considereth that he was cut off out of the land of the living, for the transgression of my people to whom the stroke was due." In v. 9, instead of saying he was " with the rich in his death," the Appendix reads, " with a rich man," because in the Hebrew the noun is singular and without the article. In v. 11 the ambiguous "by his knowledge" is exchanged for "by the knowledge of himself" shall my righteous servant justify many. In liv. 12 "precious stones" represents the original better than "pleasant stones." In lx. 6 "they all shall come from Sheba" does not give the exact sense, as does the version-" all they from Sheba shall come." In lxi. 2 the familiar phrase "the acceptable year of the Lord" is not so lucid as the phrase, "the year of Jehovah's favor." In lxvi. 5 " but they shall be ashamed " is weak and tame beside the version that gives the emphasis of the original, "but it is they that shall be put to shame." In v. 16 what the Lord says is not that He will "plead with all flesh," but that He will "execute judgment upon all flesh." In v. 20 "oblation" instead of "offering" brings out the prophet's conception that what was thus presented to the Lord was not a mere gift, but a devout ceremonial service.

JEREMIAH.-In ii. 25 "There is no hope" is supplanted by "It is in vain," as being clearer to the ordinary reader. In the difficult passage, v. 34, the Appendix reads, "Thou didst not find them [viz., the innocent poor whose blood is in your skirts] breaking in : but it is because of all these things"-[viz., your manifold wrongdoings which they resisted]. They were "innocent poor," for they were not murdered for crime, but because of their faithfulness. In iv. 10 the change of "soul" to "life" is a conformity to modern usage. The same is true of the treatment of "spoiled" in vv. 13, 20. When it refers to persons, it is made "despoiled;" when it refers to things, it becomes "laid waste." In v. 29 "the whole city" is made "every city" (which is the rendering of the same Hebrew in the latter part of the verse), because the connection requires it. In vi. 14 "they healed the hurt . . . lightly," the last word is changed to "slightly," to avoid ambiguity. In v. 27, "I have made thee a tower among my people," "tower" is changed to "trier," because the Hebrew requires this, as does also the last clause, "that thou mayest try their way." In x. 24, " correct me but with judgment," the last two words are changed to "in measure," which is the Authorized Version's rendering of the same phrase in xxx. 11 and xlvi. 28, and is correct, for what the prayer asks is not just correction, but moderate. In xi. 20, "let me see thy vengeance upon them," an imprecation is put into the prophet's mouth; but the verb is a simple regular future, and there is no need to give

up the ordinary sense as expressed in the Appendix, "I shall see," etc. In xiii. 12, "Do we not know," etc., the Appendix restores before "know" the word "certainly," which is in the Authorized Version, but was dropped in the revision; it is implied in the Hebrew, and adds to the emphasis of the question. In xiii. 21 the proposed rendering of the Appendix is, "What wilt thou say when He shall set over thee as head those whom thou hast thyself taught to be friends to thee ?"-i.e., those foreign potentates whose favor you once courted, and supposed you had obtained. This is simpler and easier than the version given in the revision. In xiv. 12 "oblation" is changed to "meal offering," because this is the specific meaning of the word, and it is required here by its connection with "burnt offering." In xviii. 17 "I will look upon their back and not their face" is far less clear than the proposed version, "I will show them the back and not the face." (Cf. xxxii. 33.) In xx. 7 the revision, like the Authorized Version, renders, "O Lord, thou hast deceived me," etc.: but as the Hebrew does not require so harsh an utterance, the Appendix proposes, "Thou hast persuaded me"-i.e., to assume the prophetic office. As the same word occurs in v. 10, it is altered there also. In xxi. 5 "wrath" is changed to "indignation," because the former word has been substituted in the preceding clause for "fury"-a term which, in the opinion of the American Committee, should not be applied to the Most High. In xxiii. 15 " ungodliness" is substituted for "profaneness," because

in modern usage the latter word denotes only one form of sin. In xxviii. 13 "thou shalt make in their stead bars of iron" departs from the Hebrew, which puts the verb in the preterite. What the Lord says is that Hananiah has indeed broken the bars of wood, but in so doing has made bars of iron, as the next verse shows. We should render, therefore, "thou hast made," etc. In xxxi. 20, "Is he a pleasant child ?'' is weak, if not ambiguous. Hence the change proposed, "Is he a darling child ?" which is the exact meaning. In the same verse, to say that "the bowels yearn [not "are troubled "] for him," is to give the true sense. In xxxviii. 11 " cast clouts" is unmeaning, while " cast off clouts" at least suggests the sense. In xli. 14 " all the people . . . cast about and returned " seems to mean that they reflected and so returned, whereas all that the Hebrew means is that they "turned about and came back." In xlvi. 3, "Order ye the buckler and the shield," order seems to mean command, but the Hebrew simply says, "Prepare." In xlviii. 28 Moab is compared to a dove making her nest "in the sides of the hole's mouth," to which it is hard to attach any meaning. The Appendix proposes to read instead, "over the mouth of the abyss," which the Hebrew will admit, and which gives a lively conception of Moab's danger when driven from her bulwarks. In l. 7 "we offend not" is ambiguous; but "we are not guilty" is clear, and also exact. In li. 34 "delicates" would be a puzzle to most readers, hence the proposed substitute, "delicacies." In

Lamentations i. 12 the Authorized Version and the revision speak of "sorrow which is done unto me;" the true idiom is given in the Appendix, "sorrow which is brought upon me." In ii. 19 and iv. 1 the same read "at the top of every street," but English usage is "at the head of every street."

EZEKIEL.—In i. 4 "color" is changed to "look," and "amber" to "glowing metal," as being more exact representatives of the Hebrew. In v. 18 "rings" is changed to "rims," which is more intelligible. In v. 13, instead of "I will satisfy my fury upon them," which is a somewhat unamiable representation of God, the Appendix puts, "I will cause my wrath to rest upon them," which adequately expresses the Hebrew. In xiii. 5 to "build up the wall " is both more faithful and more suitable than to "make up the fence." In xvi. 7 "bud of the field " does not fairly represent the Hebrew, which means "that which groweth in the field." So in v. 43 "hast fretted me in all these things," the word fretted falls far short of the true meaning, which is well expressed in the phrase "raged against." In xx. 3 the change of "Are ye come to inquire of me ?" into "Is it to inquire of me that ye are come" is required in order to show not merely the form, but the emphasis of the original. In xxiii. 8, 21 the euphemistic change of "bruising the teats" into "handling the bosom" speaks for itself. In xxix. 5 "I will leave thee thrown into the wilderness" is changed into "I will cast thee forth into," etc., because the stronger sense thus given to the verb is

now admitted, and is undoubtedly better suited to the context here. In v. 18 "every shoulder is peeled," the last word is neither literal nor of obvious meaning, and is therefore changed to "worn." In xxxviii. 22 for "I will plead against Him with pestilence," etc., is substituted, "with pestilence and with blood will I enter into judgment against Him," because this alone adequately represents the original. In xliii. 14 "ledge" is substituted for "settle," for the latter term has no meaning, or else a misleading one, in this account of the way the altar is to be built.

DANIEL.—In the revision the word Messiah disappears from both the text and the margin of Daniel ix. 25, 26, and therefore out of the Old Testament entirely. As it is simply a transliteration of the Hebrew word used in these verses, the Appendix very properly restores it to the margin, since the Hebrew term may have become in Daniel's day, as we know it did afterward, a proper name. The three other changes in this book proposed by the Appendix are simply restorations of the Authorized Version. To discuss their propriety would require more space than can be given.

HOSEA.—The dark passage in viii. 11, "Because Ephraim hath multiplied altars to sin, altars have been to him for sin" is relieved by changing "to sin" in both clauses to "for sinning," referring apparently to the progressive and reproductive power of sin.

MICAH.-In iv. 13 the change of "thou shalt

devote their gain unto the Lord " into " I shall devote," etc., is based upon the Massoretic pointing of the text.

NAHUM.-In i. 10 "though they be like tangled thorns, and be drenched as it were in their drink, they shall be devoured utterly'' is not more faithful, and is certainly less simple and fluent, than what is proposed in the Appendix-" entangled like thorns, and drunken as with their drink they are consumed." In ii. 1 "munition" is supplanted by "fortress," as more specific and plainer. In v. 4 the prophet does not say that the chariots "jostle one against another," which would hinder their progress, but that they "rush to and fro," the exact characteristic of an invasion. In v. 7 the inexplicable word "Huzzab," treated as a proper name in the Authorized Version and the revision, is regarded by the Appendix as a verb, and rendered, "And it is decreed, she is uncovered," etc., which at least is intelligible. And so instead of "handmaids . . . tabering upon their breasts," the Appendix gives "beating upon their breasts." In v. 9 "goodly furniture" represents the Hebrew better than "pleasant furniture." In iii. 2 " bounding chariots" better comports with lofty poetry than "jumping chariots." In the last verse "bruit" is changed to "report," for the sake of the reader not versed in old English.

ZECHARIAH.—In iii. 5 "a fair mitre" is made "a clean mitre," as is demanded by faithfulness, and also by the contrast with filthy garments in the preceding verses. In iv. 7 "headstone" is changed

to "topstone," to avoid obscurity or ambiguity. In v. 14 "sons of oil" is made "anointed ones" by resolving a Hebrew idiom into English. In v. 3 "purged out" is altered to "cut off," which is what the Hebrew means. In xiv. 21 the margin proposed to "Canaanite"—viz., "trafficker," is rejected, because it seems impossible that a feature of future perfect holiness should be stated so as to imply that all trading is necessarily sinful.

MALACHI.—In iii. 3 "purge them as gold and silver" is changed into "refine them as gold and silver," *refine* being the proper word to describe such a process. In v. 15 "they tempt God and are delivered," the sense is more clearly given by changing the last two words so as to read, "They tempt God and escape."

CHAPTER IX.

THE IMPORTANCE OF THE OLD TESTAMENT.

AT the Reformation the principle that the Scripture is the supreme authority for faith and practice was often so applied as to give the Old Testament more than its just due. Men insisted that the whole body of truth revealed in the New Testament existed in the Old, and that the patriarchs had exactly the same knowledge of salvation as the apostles, so that proof texts for all points of doctrine could be drawn from one as well as the other. This extreme naturally provoked a reaction, and there arose men who asserted that the Jewish religion is a system by itself, having no connection beyond that of local origin and chronological succession with the Christian. This was substantially the view of Schleiermacher. And since his day it has often cropped out where least anticipated. Even in orthodox communions are found those who habitually disparage the Hebrew Scriptures. Sometimes they assert that the Old Testament contains so much that is harsh and repulsive that it is a burden to carry. At others they declare that it is antiquated and obsolete, and that it is of no more use now than is the light of lamps after the sun has arisen. Serious objection has been made even to the

218 OLD TESTAMENT REVISION.

Sunday-school lessons of the "International Series," because many of its selections have been taken from this part of Scripture, just as if our Lord had never said, "Salvation is from the Jews," or "If they hear not Moses and the prophets neither will they be persuaded, if one rise from the dead."

The issue of the Revised Old Testament naturally calls attention to this mischievous error, and it seems worth while to set forth the true state of the case. Any notion of the kind referred to is a direct reflection upon the divine Author of the Bible. It pleased Him to reveal His will "by divers portions and in divers manners," so that it should be a gradual development running through a long succession of ages. Yet this was not done in the way of Mohammed, the Mormons and other human pretenders to inspiration, with whom the second disclosure was a repeal of the first. On the contrary, the whole scheme is coherent, and hangs together as a progressive statement of truth and duty, the former part foretelling, or prefiguring, or hinting at the latter, and the latter implying and building upon the former, so that it cannot for a moment be pretended that the posterior portion comes as an afterthought, intended to amend what went before, or to supply gaps which had been inadvertently left. Evidently one presiding mind ruled over the construction and the mutual relations of both portions. Nor can the two be separated without violence and damage. Upon this point the language of the learned G. F. Oehler may be properly quoted, "We must not allow ourselves to be de-

THE IMPORTANCE OF THE OLD TESTAMENT. 219

ceived. The relation of the New Testament to the Old is such that both stand or fall together. The New Testament assumes the existence of the Old Testament law and prophecy as a positive presupposition. We cannot have the redeeming God of the New Covenant without the Creator and covenant God preached in the Old; we cannot disconnect the Redeemer from the predictions He came to fulfil. No New Testament idea, indeed, is fully set forth in the Old, but the genesis of all the ideas of the New Testament relating to salvation lies in the Old." ("Theology of the Old Testament," Day's edition, p. 2.) All admit that the New Testament is needed to understand the Old, but it is equally true, though by no means so generally acknowledged, that the Old Testament is needed to understand the New. So many references are made by the Saviour and by the apostles and evangelists to the antecedent revelation that any reader would stumble unless he had Moses and the prophets in hand. The two Testaments are not the same, for if they were, why should there be two? But they are not unrelated, much less are they opposed to each other. Together they constitute one continuous body of revelation, which proceeds step by step from the beginning to the end, and is an orderly and consistent unfolding of the germ first given at the gates of Paradise. To discard or overlook the Old Testament is to rob the Bible of its completeness, and to miss the assurance and comfort which arise from a sense of its wondrous unity as animated by a single life, although set forth under such varied circumstances and at such different times. It is to forget that it is one and the same Spirit who uses the histories and psalms and prophecies of the earlier economy, and the gospels and epistles of the later, to convey the Word of God to men. It is to despise that word of prophecy (*i.e.*, of inspiration) to which one of the latest books in the New Testament tells us to "take heed as unto a lamp shining in a dark place," clearly implying that it is a revelation of the divine will with which we cannot safely or lawfully dispense. (II. Peter i. 19.)*

That this opinion is not due merely to doctrinal prejudice is apparent from the utterances of the fine critic Herder a century ago in the preface to his "Vom Geist hebräischer Poesie." "The basis of theology is the Bible, and that of the New Testament is the Old. It is impossible to understand the former aright without a previous understanding of the latter; for Christianity proceeded from Judaism, and the genius of the language in both books is the And this genius of the language we can nosame. where study better-that is, with more truth, depth, comprehensiveness and satisfaction than in its poetry, and indeed, as far as possible, in its most ancient poetry. It produces a false impression and misleads the young theologian to commend to him the New

" What Pliny says of nature, Naturae rerum vis atque majestas in omnibus momentis fide caret, si quis modo partes ejus ac non totum complectatur animo, is applicable to the kingdom of grace in a still stronger degree." (Hengstenberg.) Testament to the exclusion of the Old, for without this the other can never be understood in a scholarlike and satisfactory manner. In the Old Testament we find a rich interchange of history, of figurative representation, of characters and of scenery. In it we see the many-colored dawn, the beautiful going forth of the sun in his milder radiance; in the New Testament he stands in the highest heavens and in meridian splendor, and every one knows which period of the day is the most refreshing and strengthening to the natural eye of sense. Let the scholar, then, study the Old Testament, even if it be only as a human book full of ancient poetry, with kindred feeling and affection, and thus will the New come forth to us of itself in its purity, its sublime glory, its more than earthly beauty. Let a man gather into his own mind the abundant riches of the former, and he will never become in the latter one of those smatterers who, barren and without taste or feeling, desecrate these sacred things." And this is confirmed by independent testimony gathered in the school of experience. Mr. George Borrow, who spent many years in circulating the Scriptures in foreign lands, makes this interesting and conclusive statement in his work called "The Bible in Spain," first published in 1843 (I quote from the end of the 48th chapter): "I had by this time made the discovery of a fact which it would have been well had I been aware of three

* This quotation is made with some alterations from the admirable translation of Herder's work by Dr. James Marsh, published in 1833. years before-I mean the inexpediency of printing Testaments, and Testaments alone, for [Roman] The reason is plain: the Catholic countries. [Roman] Catholic, unused to Scripture reading, finds a thousand things which he cannot possibly understand in the New Testament, the foundation of which is the Old. 'Search the Scriptures, for they bear witness of me,' may well be applied to this point. It may be replied that New Testaments separate are in great demand and of infinite utility in England. But England, thanks be to the Lord, is not a papal country; and though an English laborer may read a Testament and derive from it the most blessed fruit, it does not follow that a Spanish or Italian peasant will enjoy similar success, as he will find many dark things with which the other is well acquainted, and competent to understand, being versed in the Bible history from his childhood."

Nor is it without significance that nearly one half of the Hebrew Scriptures is composed of historical matter. It is not history in the modern sense of that term, investigating the causes of events and explaining them on philosophical principles, but rather a simple series of annals, recording the progress of affairs without any attempt to analyze characters, to classify results, or to deduce the general laws of human development. The narrative portions of the Old Testament are usually considered rather as furnishing the materials of history than history itself. But it is just this absence of speculative deductions and of any endeavor to frame the general laws that control particular events that gives the book its chief value. It is in no sense a general history of mankind, and indeed touches upon the world at large only in the beginning when speaking of the origin of the race, or toward the close when the symbolic visions of Daniel set forth the revolutions of empires that are to introduce the kingdom that shall have no end. Nor is it a mere secular or civil history of certain nations. The bulk of the narrative is taken up with the fortunes of the Hebrews as a chosen people, the possessors of the only true religion, among whom the church of the living God was founded, and through a long course of ages developed under local and ceremonial restrictions. The chronicle is limited to the record of occurrences, and as such is strictly true. This indeed has often been denied, but without reason. For the impartial record, telling the faults as well as the virtues of the writers and of the race to which they belong, excludes the idea of wilful perversion. Men do not invent what brings them discredit. But the annals are peculiar in that they set forth the dealings of God with the people whom He chose to be the depository of His truth and the means of its preservation until the fulness of time came for its world-wide diffusion. There is, then, a copious and continuous illustration of the principles of the divine government in application to nations. The writers indeed hardly seem conscious of this-at least they never stop to make any reflections of that kind. But all the same they set forth the facts which show God's hand

in history. Very many of the themes which occupy a large space in the works of modern writers—the arts, manners, institutions, social conditions, literature and science—are wholly omitted, but the religious idea is never absent. For the people were under a theocracy; their real monarch was He who sat enthroned above the cherubim. And everything turned upon their relation to Him and their fidelity to that relation. Hence the simple, artless chronicle has a value peculiarly its own, as representing in detail and on a very small scale the eternal principles which rule the world, and are sure to work themselves out in the course of the largest empires in any part of the earth.

The same thing may be said of biography, the charming and instructive literature which treats of the lives of particular persons. No nation possessed of any degree of intellectual culture is without its treasures of this kind, but all of them together of every age and land would fail to supply the lack of the memoirs contained in the Old Testament. One reason of this is found in the impartiality of the record. No personal, social, national prejudice ever biasses the mind of the writer. He never stops to commend the subject of which he treats, or to apologize for what certainly needs apology. The treatment is like colorless glass which transmits the rays it receives without imparting to them a shade of any kind. It does not make any difference what position a man holds, or how much he may have been honored either by God or man, or to what extent his

good name is identified with that of his people, the evil in his life is recorded as faithfully as the good, and without any attempt at extenuation. Such absolute fidelity is, or at least seems to be, an impossibility in our day. Indeed, the tendency in the other direction has been so strong as to give rise to the proverbial expression, the lues biographica. But in the Hebrew memoirs one is brought face to face with actual facts, and we see the man as he is, not as his kindred or friends or countrymen would wish him to appear. Both sides of his career are given with equal simplicity and fulness. The same hand which tells of the patriarch who was so strong in faith as to be ready at God's command to offer up his only son, the heir of the promises, tells also how on two separate occasions, through a mean fear, he falsely pretended that his wife was his sister. The same book which describes the generosity of David at the well by the gate of Bethlehem when the three heroes broke through the garrison and drew the coveted drink for him, recites also the hideous story of his dealing with Bathsheba and Uriah, the melancholy record of uncleanness and blood-shedding. The more closely the pages of these records are studied, the more evident it becomes that the reader has before him the veritable man himself as he would appear to Him who searches the heart and tries the reins. Not only are all the facts that are given true, but they are so given as to produce a correct impression, a point in which the most impartial and conscientious of merely human biographers are very apt to fail.

Its numerous and varied illustrations of the doctrine of expiation give a peculiar value to the Old Testament. There are those who pronounce the whole Levitical economy as inscrutable as the Sphinx, a mere trial of faith and patience. Yet its essential elements are plain and striking, as is shown by the degree in which the language used in describing them has entered into the vocabulary of Christians and formed the chosen medium for the expression of their experiences. The courts of the tabernacle and temple streamed incessantly with blood and the air was thick with the smoke of incense. The fire never went out upon the altar. The herd and the flock and the birds of the air contributed to the sacrifices which were offered not only every morning and evening, but on innumerable other occasions. Confession of sins was made over the head of the victims, and the blood was sprinkled upon the altar. The whole ritual was one continuous parable of substitution. It exhibited by means of a complicated system of oblations the way of a sinner's acceptance with God. It showed in type and shadow what was afterward accomplished in real and abiding efficacy. It exhibited on the outward and earthly plane what was done in a far higher sphere. The blood of bulls and goats was intended to stand in marked and living contrast with the blood of Him who was a Lamb without spot, the Lamb of God who taketh away the sins of the world. The wondrous tragedy on Calvary, which stands in the centre of the world's history, finds its best illustration in the Passover sac-

226

rifice of the elder economy, or in its twofold offering on the great day of atonement. One entire book of the New Testament is mainly occupied with the comparison of the high-priest after the order of Melchizedek and his work with the Aaronic priesthood and its unceasing repetition of oblations which never could purify the conscience or take away sin. To understand the terms of this comparison, to feel its force and to seize the momentous underlying truth, we must have the Old Testament. Its explicit statements are of more worth than all the speculations ever set forth even by the most acute and brilliant of philosophical theorists. Its "object teaching" as to sin and redemption is a prominent factor in the experience of every humble believer. There are many questions about the system which he cannot answer, but its interior essence, its characteristic feature, has become the life blood of his faith.

Further, the Old Testament contains the liturgy of the universal church. The hymns of the New Covenant are very few, the need of the believer in that respect having been already supplied by the And while it is true that the service books Psalter. of the ancient church contain many admirable productions, they do not come up to the majesty and the wide compass of the Hebrew worship, as shown in the Psalms of adoration. Neither Ambrose nor Gregory reached or approached this level. They tempered the boldness of the originals, but their admixtures of what is more Christian-like and spiritual toned down the ardor and lessened the sweep of the

singers of Israel. "Nor would it be possible-it has never yet seemed so-to Christianize the Hebrew anthems, retaining their power, their earth-like richness and their manifold splendors, which are the very splendors, and the true riches and the grandeurs of God's world, and withal attempered with expressions that touch to the quick the warmest human sympathies. . . . As to the powers of sacred poetry, those powers were expanded to the full, and were quite expended too, by the Hebrew bards. What are modern hymns but so many laborious attempts to put in a new form that which, as it was done in the very best manner so many ages ago, can never be well done again, otherwise than in the way of a verbal repetition." So said Isaac Taylor in his "Spirit of Hebrew Poetry" (p. 157), and his words are true. Nothing in all literature is more remarkable than the adaptation of the Psalms to express the religious wants of the human soul in every age and place. The lyrics are all products of Hebrew times and the Hebrew people, and yet they are found even in translation to do what nothing else does for any people anywhere. Joy and sorrow, praise and prayer, confession and thanksgiving, penitence and faith, hope and fear, all kinds, all degrees of human experience, are here set forth in a way that leaves nothing to be desired. The most acute and learned draw inspiration from this fountain, and the youngest and feeblest find the same words comforting and refreshing. As literature the Psalms repay the most patient and prolonged study; but as records of the

heart under the impression of the profoundest spiritual truths they meet a response from multitudes who have no ear for melody and no eye for the graces of form. As Mr. Carlyle said, "David, a soul inspired by divine music, struck tones that were an echo of the sphere-harmonies, and are still felt to be such." In view of this fact the Old Testament as containing the Psalms has an immeasurable importance, and a revision of the common version a commensurate interest. If obscurities are removed, if the sense is more faithfully given, if poetical peculiarities are brought out more distinctly, while the rhythm and the music of the old translators are preserved, there is a very great gain both literary and devotional. The experience of ages shows that the Psalter will continue to be the model of prayer and praise for the hosts of the redeemed, and whatever helps these hosts to use it more intelligently and with richer enjoyment can hardly fail to be a lasting blessing.

In support of what has been said, appeal may be made to the usage of the church universal. All churches founded upon the New Testament have acknowledged the perpetual authority of the Old as an integral part of revelation. The erratic views of heretical sects, such as the Marcionites of the second century and the Socinians of the sixteenth, or of individual errorists, have never even in the darkest periods obtained general currency, but rather serve as foils to set forth in prominent relief the signal unanimity with which Papists and Protestants, the Eastern church and the Western, have clung to the Old Testament as an essential part of Scripture. The same may be said of the experience of Christians in all ages, as bearing testimony on this interesting and important matter. The moral and spiritual influence exerted by the Bible on the characters and lives of men has been exerted by it as a whole, and not by the New Testament alone. Perhaps it may be said with truth that in proportion to the depth and power of experimental piety in any age or individual has been the disposition to avoid casting lots upon the parts of revelation, and to preserve it like the Master's tunic, "without seam, woven from the top throughout." And even the brilliant but erratic Ewald said in his last published work (" Die Lehre der Bible von Gott.," I. § 141), "The truth is, the Old Testament contains a multitude of fundamental truths in such certainty and completeness that they cannot be more deeply grounded or better defended in the New Testament, but are everywhere presupposed as standing firm and inviolate since the old times."

But against all these claims in behalf of the Old Testament it is sometimes urged that its morality is defective, that it represents the earlier stages in the progress of ethical ideas, and that therefore it has been wholly supplanted by the purer and more elevated statements of the Gospel. In support of this objection, appeal is made to the way in which the Hebrews obtained possession of Canaan, to certain of their social and domestic institutions, and to gross

230

THE IMPORTANCE OF THE OLD TESTAMENT. 231

instances of wrong-doing recorded of persons recognized as true believers. In reply, it is proper to begin with the assertion that the ethical rule of the Old Testament is perfect, absolutely perfect. It is contained in the Decalogue, which, after laying a firm foundation in the obligations of religion, proceeds to build upon that foundation a code of social ethics which never has been or can be surpassed, providing, as it does, for all relative duties, for life, for personal purity, for property, and for reputation, closing and riveting the whole by a precept which takes in the heart. The New Testament, so far from disowning or disparaging this rule of life, confirms and sanctions it in the strongest possible manner. Our Lord said expressly, "Think not that I came to destroy the law and the prophets : I came not to destroy, but to fulfil'' (Matt. v. 17)-i.e., as His further statements showed, to develop its deeper meaning, to guard against misconceptions, to remove false glosses, and to enable its subjects to keep it. So the great Apostle said, " The law is holy, and the commandment holy, and righteous, and good" (Rom. vii. 12). Throughout the later Scripture reference is continually made to the Ten Commandments as the permanent and authoritative standard of moral obligation (Matt. xv. 4, xix. 17-19; John vii. 19; Acts vii. 38; Rom. xiii. 8-10; Gal. iii. 10; Eph. vi. 2; Heb. ii. 2; James ii. 8-11; iv. 11; I. John v. 2, 3). Nothing in all history-nothing in the flights of human imagination has ever exceeded the circumstances of majesty and awe amid which this divine code was announced to men. It was, and was intended to be, a complete summation of human duty.

But it is to the conduct of the people under this law that the impugners of the Old Testament refer. One of the most common objections is based upon the way in which Israel became possessed of the land of Canaan-viz., by the literal extermination of its former inhabitants, a procedure which is denounced as monstrous and inhuman. But it is to be said (1) that the wholesale destruction was the same that fell upon the cities of the plain and upon the world at the general deluge, a destruction which in each case was declared to be the punishment of great and manifold sins; (2) that it was inflicted by the express command of God acting as the moral governor of the world; and (3) that it was necessary in order that the chosen people might occupy the chosen land. The only alternative was to make slaves of the entire population. But this would have been ruinous to Israel, first by the habits of sloth and self-indulgence which such a condition of things must needs have engendered, and then still more by the close and continual contact it would involve with a population degraded by a grossly corrupt religion and by a bestial immorality. Were the Hebrews to be segregated from other races in some one particular region, it was indispensable that the previous inhabitants of that region should be removed. And dreadful as the destruction of the Canaanites was, it was not too high a price to pay for the preservation of true religion in the earth.

232

Again, it is affirmed that the Old Testament in the Lex talionis distinctly recognized the right of private revenge, and made every man the avenger of his own wrongs. "Thou shalt give life for life, eye for eye, tooth for tooth," etc. (Ex. xxi. 20), is interpreted as if it authorized individual retaliation. But it did no such thing. It occurs among judicial statutes, and is to be interpreted in the same manner. In fact, it simply declared the penalty of injuries wilfully committed, and announced to all that whoever wronged another must make suitable reparation for the wrong unless he could compound matters with the injured party, which was allowed in every case save that of deliberate murder (Num. xxxv. 31). The execution of this law-a law which is found in the XII. Tables of Rome, and which is approved by Montesquieu as founded in reason and drawn from the nature of things-was committed to the authorities. Our Lord's statement in Matt. v. 38, 39 does not set aside this judicial rule, but reproves the errors of those in His time who applied in private intercourse and for personal vindictiveness what was originally given only for the public administration of justice.

It is further objected that the Old Testament tolerated polygamy and extra-judicial divorce. In regard to the latter of these we have a full and satisfactory explanation from our Lord. He points back to the monogamy established in Paradise as the true basis of the family constitution, and one that was never repealed. But in the case of Jews the statute was relaxed, not because it was wrong, but because of the "hardness of the people's hearts." Woman being the weaker vessel was sure to suffer unless some provision was made to temper and restrain the fierceness of men of coarse nature and uncivilized habits. Divorce was an evil, yet when made under the forms of law it was better than the continuous grinding oppression for which the strict seclusion of women in the East allowed unlimited range.

The same thing may be said of polygamy. This was never established, much less praised, as it is among the Mormons of our day as a useful and blessed institution. On the contrary, it was simply tolerated, and the providence of God showed very distinctly in the lives of the patriarchs and of the parents of Samuel, and in the experience of David and Solomon, to what evils it necessarily led. Yet, upon the whole, in a country like Palestine and in an age when women were cut off from all the social life of both sexes, it was doubtless expedient to allow a departure from the law laid down at the creation, and permit a man to have more wives than one, on the ground that this imperfect arrangement was better than general and promiscuous concubinage, and that the habit being so deeply rooted, it was wiser to regulate and control it than to meet it by an absolute prohibition in that rudimentary stage of human progress.

Slavery is another of the features of Old Testament life that are severely censured. Involuntary servitude belongs to an inferior civilization, and, strange as it seems, marks a step in its upward progress. There was a time when all captives in war were slain in cold blood, but afterward they were spared and put in bondage. Hence the name servatus (preserved) contracted into servus (slave). As a living dog is better than a dead lion, so it was better to become a living bondsman than to be a slain captive. The institution existed when the Jews became a nation. They retained it, but greatly modified its severe features. A native slave could not be such longer than six years, except by his own consent formally given, and in any event his servitude ceased at the year of jubilee. A foreign-born heathen slave might be kept in perpetual bondage, but a bondage unlike any that ever existed in any part of the ancient world. He never was regarded as a tool, a chattel, a thing without any rights. Nothing approaching to the language, even of such men as Plato or Aristotle on this subject, is to be found anywhere in Scripture. The slave had the benefit of the weekly day of rest and of all the joyful public and private festivals of the Mosaic economy. Express mention is made of the "manservant and the maidservant" in the Fourth Commandment, and also in the directions about the domestic feasts made upon the tithes and offerings (Deut. xii. 18). The slave was a person, and as such had his rights protected under the law. Above all, he was among a people who enjoyed the revelation of the being and will of the one living and true God, infinite in holiness and mercy as well as in wisdom and might. "Jehovah,

Jehovah, a God, merciful and gracious, long-suffering, and abundant in kindness and truth." It was better to be a serf or bond-servant in Israel than a man of wealth and station in heathen darkness, just as the devout Psalmist preferred rather to be a doorkeeper in the house of God than to dwell at ease in the tents of wickedness. Slavery was not prohibited, because the times were not ripe for such prohibition. A wise lawgiver always adapts his legislation to the character and circumstances of the people. Even Christianity did not direct the immediate overthrow of the system, but contented itself with announcing the principles and inculcating the duties which were sure in the end to break every shackle and yet create no social convulsion. The feudal system which once prevailed over Europe was in some respects as oppressive as slavery, yct its bonds were gradually relaxed in the same way, until now it has become a mere name. There seems little reason to doubt that the permission and regulation of slavery under the Old Economy was not only wiser, but humaner than its absolute prohibition would have been. It certainly did not proceed from harshness or indifference to human welfare. For the Mosaic code forbade hatred and revenge (Lev. xix. 17, 18), enjoined kindness even to enemies (Ex. xxiii. 4, 5), commanded respect toward the deaf, the blind, and the aged (Lev. xix. 14, 32), and required tender care for the poor, the widow, the fatherless, and the stranger (Ex. xxii. 21-27; Deut. xxiv. 17, 19). For these the corners of the field must remain unreaped,

and the forgotten sheaf must be left where it had fallen. Even animals shared in the compassion of the Hebrew lawgiver (Deut. xxii. 5, 7; xxv. 4). Such tender consideration for the weak and helpless, incorporated into the legal system of the Old Testament, indicates high morality and a very profound sentiment. Where is the advance upon these points which some tell us is to be found in the New Testament? That Testament contains nothing new either in form or in spirit.

It is further urged that the Old Testament contains numerous instances of gross wrong-doing, the perpetrators of which were yet regarded and treated as acceptable with God and made recipients of His favor. These are the falsehoods of Abraham, Isaac and Jacob, those of Rahab and Jael, the horrible sacrifice of Jephthah's daughter, the deplorable misdeeds of Samson, and the crimes of David, the man after God's own heart. In regard to all these the truth must be held fast that sins are sins, whoever commits them. The Old Testament never blurs moral distinctions, much less should we. A man's eminence or advantages rather enhances than lessens the criminality of his evil deeds. Take, for example, the most common of the offences already referred to-falsehood. The most of the lies that are told come through fear. A lie is the habitual refuge of a coward. But who ought to be less of a coward than the man who believes in the Living God and regards Him as his friend ? The lies of the patriarchs are grievous blots upon their good name. But

they are not condoned in the Scripture, but simply recorded as integral parts of the history, and as solemn admonitions to every reader. In Jacob's case his subsequent experience indicates a very salutary dealing of Providence with him. A long and painful exile from home and the suffering of many deceptions from his father-in-law were a righteous retribution for the gross deceit by which he won the blessing from the aged Isaac.

Rahab is quoted and commended both by James and the author of the Epistle to the Hebrews, but it is her faith, not her falsehood, that is praised. She believed in Jehovah and in Israel as His covenant people, and for their sake was willing to surrender home and friends and country. So she welcomed and preserved the spies, and sent them home "another way" (James ii. 25), and in so far was conspicuous for well-doing. But her deliberate falsehood was a remnant of her heathen training, for which no palliation is given or is possible. Born and brought up in an atmosphere of deceit, it doubtless seemed to her a very natural thing to lie in a good cause. The same may be said of Jael. It was a good thing in her to drive the tent-pin through the temples of the sleeping Sisera. In so doing she executed a proper retribution upon an enemy of the Lord, she took sides with the covenant people, and did what lay in her power to render their victory complete and permanent. For this she received the highly-wrought encomium of Deborah, and was pronounced " blessed above women," or, as some render the phrase,

THE IMPORTANCE OF THE OLD TESTAMENT. 239

"blessed by women." But her treachery in inviting Sisera into her tent, and her assurance to him of safety, were detestable. These gross violations of truth detract much from her character, and yet leave the signal service she rendered to Israel unimpaired as an act of heroic fidelity to the side of right. She took a wrong way to do a right thing, and the singers of the triumph overlook her deceit and her breach of hospitality in their hatred of the licentious and cruel tyrant and their warm sympathy with their country rescued from idolatry and degradation.

The case of Jephthah is different. He is commended as a hero of faith, and such he was in taking command of the people at a perilous period, in his wise conduct of the war and in his triumphant victory. The one stain upon him is the sacrifice of his only child. He vowed to God that in case of victory he would "offer up for a burnt offering" whatsoever came forth from his house to meet him on his return. His-daughter came forth, and "he did with her according to his vow." Some have praised him for his self-renunciation in keeping his vow. All such praise is nearly as odious as Jephthah's course. His deed was an immorality, and denounced as such in the law. The vow itself was wrong, for no man has a right to take upon himself such an uncertain obligation; but the performance of it was worse, for it degraded the offerer of the victim to a level with those Canaanites whom his ancestors had driven out of existence with fire and sword. Jephthah had been living as a free lance on the frontiers of the country

amid demoralizing associations, and this fact, while it accounts for his crude notion that any circumstances could make it right to do wrong, also sets in a brighter light his wise and determined and successful leadership of his countrymen against the national foe.

Samson's case is similar. He was a combination of superhuman physical strength with uncommon moral weakness. God saw fit to employ him as a deliverer of His people, just as centuries afterward He commissioned the weak, bigoted, and petulant In general, the channels of divine energy are Jonah. appropriate to their office, and clean men bear the vessels of the Lord ; but there are exceptions for wise purposes, one of which may be to vindicate or illustrate the divine sovereignty. But whatever the reasons, it is certain that God endowed with miraculous might a man who never could resist the solicitations of a woman, but did in reality the shameful things fable records of Hercules with Omphale. His exploits in battle when, single-handed, he contended with hundreds and thousands, were signal expressions of his faith in God, and the same is true of his death at Gaza. That death was no more suicide than that of any soldier who leads or takes part in a forlorn hope. He performed an act of retributive vengeance upon the national foes, and the sacrifice of his own life, which it required, was freely made, and stands evermore as a testimony of his self-renouncing fidelity. Much of his life had been wasted, but what was left of it he dedicated to God. Having

240

been restored once more to his gigantic strength, by one supreme effort he pulled down the temple and carried a host of his oppressors into a common grave. He asked and he received divine help, and justly is his feat celebrated as an act of faith, as well as of strength.

It is to be observed that all these cases belong to an early stage in the application of moral principles to practical life. This does not mean that there was a progress in ethical ideas, just as there was a progress in doctrine all through the old economy. There was no such ethical progress, and no room for it. This is shown not only by the Decalogue, which was certainly given from Sinai, and the many admirable provisions of the enactments accompanying it, but also by the fact that the cardinal principles of morals have always and everywhere been the same. Falsehood, fraud, slander, envy, theft, breach of trust and murder, are not more peremptorily forbidden by Scripture than they are by the common judgment of civilized nations, ancient and modern. No revelation was needed to tell men that these things were wrong. In the last century one of the Moravians who labored among the aborigines of our country said to a Mohegan chief, "You must not lie, nor steal, nor get drunk," etc., and received the indignant answer, "Thou fool, dost thou think that we do not know that ?" * The superiority of Christian ethics lies mainly in the example it furnishes and the

* Loskiel's "History of Moravian Missions in North America."

motives it offers, and only to a small extent in the precepts it enjoins, as, e.g., in relation to the obligations of the sexes. Our Saviour's object in a large part of the Sermon on the Mount is not to correct the morality of the law, but to set aside the corrupt glosses which the degenerate Jews had fastened upon it. Take away these incrustations, and the moral code of Sinai shines out as conspicuously pure and elevated as the utterances of our Lord. The Master did indeed a wonderful thing when He condensed the Ten Commandments into two, the love of God as supreme and the love of our neighbor as ourselves, but nowhere and at no time did He set aside or impeach any one of the ten words uttered from the blazing summit of Jebel Mousa. On the contrary, when the young ruler asked the weighty question, "What shall I do that I may have eternal life ?'' the answer came promptly, "If thou wouldest enter into life, keep the commandments'' (Matt. xix. 17). No rational explanation of this utterance can be made which will not imply that those commandments cover the whole sphere of human duty.

But while all this is true, it is also true that the ethical principles lying at the basis of the Mosaic economy were not at once taken up into the hearts of the people and incorporated with their lives. It required time to bring about this result, just as it did in some other things. For example, idol worship was always condemned among the Hebrews. Yet when Jacob left Padan-Aram Rachel stole and carried off her father's *teraphim* (household deities)

(Gen. xxxi. 34); when the patriarch himself went from Shechem to Bethel he needed to tell his family, "Put away the strange gods that are among you'' (Gen. xxxv. 2); and as far down as Saul's days we find that when Michal wished to deceive her father's messengers by pretending that David was sick, she used *teraphim* to represent the appearance of his form in the bed, thus showing that these idolatrous images had a place even in this good man's dwelling. So in the days of Israel's imperfect civilization, when there was more or less of the moral chaos that always accompanies sudden changes, social revolutions, alternations of war and peace, of conquest and defeat, the development of character was not uniform ; excellencies in one direction were overbalanced by deficiencies in another; and even those who in the main were upright according to the divine standard, yet occasionally fell short in the hour of trial. A capital illustration may be drawn from the experience of modern Christian missions. One of the evangelical denominations of our country has in the extreme East two thousand members in full communion, and eight thousand persons known as "adherents." Recently two of the wisest and most experienced of the missionaries laboring there were asked how many of these adherents they supposed to be really converted persons. The answer was, "Nearly all of them." Whereupon the question arose why, that being the case, they were not received into the fellowship of the church and acknowledged as brethren in the Lord. The reason

OLD TESTAMENT REVISION.

given was, that they retained so much of their old heathen habits and tendencies, and their stability under the pressure of temptation was so imperfect, that there was reason to fear a relapse into some gross immorality that would bring great discredit upon the Christian name. Hence they were retained so long in this inchoate disciplinary status. Precisely this was the condition of many of the Old Testament worthies. The standard of duty was as high as it ever has been; witness the command given as far back as the days of Abraham, "Walk before me, and be thou perfect" (Gen. xvii. 1), and oftentimes there was a wondrous exhibition of moral excellence; witness him who walked with God so closely and continuously that he was translated without seeing death, or Samuel, the early called, who, at the close of a long public life, was able to challenge a whole people to make good any charge of wrongdoing ; but still, as a general fact, true believers had not grown up to their privileges, and often fell into that which was clearly and sometimes grossly amiss.

244

CHAPTER X.

THE NAMES OF THE REVISERS, BRITISH AND AMERICAN.

THE following list includes all who accepted the invitation to become members of the Revision Committee, and at any time took part in the work. The dignitaries of the Church of England are mentioned first, and after them the other members in alphabetical order. To this list, which has been drawn from Schaff's "Companion to the Greek Testament and the English Version," the author has appended such details of personal history as he has been able to obtain.

THE BRITISH COMPANY.

The BISHOP OF WINCHESTER, Chairman. WILLIAM ALDIS WRIGHT, Secretary.

Right Rev. EDWARD HAROLD BROWNE, D.D., Bishop of Winchester, formerly of Ely, Farnham Castle, Surrey. Born at Morton House, Bucks, in 1811. He was educated at Eton and Cambridge. Author of an "Exposition of the Thirty-nine Articles," Sermons on the Atonement, the Pentateuch in reply to Colenso, Notes on Genesis in the "Speaker's

246 OLD TESTAMENT REVISION.

Commentary," and articles in Smith's Bible Dictionary.

Right Rev. Lord ARTHUR CHARLES HERVEY, D.D., Bishop of Bath and Wells, Palace, Wells, Somerset. Born August 20, 1808. Educated at Eton and Cambridge. Author of the Genealogies of our Saviour; the Inspiration of Scripture, Notes on Judges, Ruth and Samuel in the "Speaker's Commentary," besides various single sermons and charges, and articles in Smith's Bible Dictionary.

Right Rev. ALFRED OLLIVANT, D.D., Bishop of Llandaff, Bishop's Court, Llandaff. Born in Manchester in 1798. Died December 16, 1882. Formerly Vice-Principal of St. David's College. Regius Professor of Divinity at Cambridge.

Right Rev. CONNOP THIRLWALL, D.D., Bishop of St. David's, Bath. Born February 11, 1797, at Stepney, Middlesex. Died July 27, 1875. Educated at the Charter House and Trinity College, Cambridge. Rector in Yorkshire 1828. Bishop of St. David's 1840. Joint translator with Julius Hare of Niebuhr's History of Rome. Author of a History of Greece, first published in Lardner's Cabinet Cyclopædia, afterward separately.

Right Rev. CHRISTOPHER WORDSWORTH, D.D., Bishop of Lincoln. Born in 1807 at Ashby, Norfolk. Died March 20, 1883. Resigned his position on the Committee of Revision in 1870. Educated at Winchester and Cambridge. Author of Lectures on Inspiration, Memoirs of Wordsworth, Greece, Historical and Descriptive, Greek Testament with Notes, Commentary on the English Bible, 7 vols., new edition, 1872, and numerous other writings.

Very Rev. JOHN JAMES STEWART PEROWNE, D.D., Dean of Peterborough Deanery, Peterborough. Born March 13, 1823, at Burdwan, Bengal. Educated at Norwich and Cambridge. Author of an acute and learned work on the Psalms, Hulsean Lectures on Immortality, Articles in Smith's Bible Dictionary, and various other writings.

Very Rev. EDWARD HAYES PLUMPTREE, D.D., Dean of Wells, Wells. Born August 6, 1821. Resigned from the Committee in 1874. Double firstclass at Oxford in 1844. Author of Boyle Lectures for 1866, Biblical Studies, Exposition of Epistles to the Seven Churches, Notes on Proverbs in "Speaker's Commentary," Notes on First Three Gospels in Ellicott's Commentary, Exposition of Ecclesiastes, Spirits in Prison and other Studies on the Life after Death, articles in Smith's Bible Dictionary, etc., etc.

Very Rev. ROBERT PAYNE SMITH, D.D., Dean of Canterbury, Deanery, Canterbury. Born November, 1818, in Gloucestershire. Educated at Pembroke College, Oxford. Author of Messianic Interpretation of the Prophecies of Isaiah, Bampton Lectures for 1869, Notes on Jeremiah in "Speaker's Commentary," several translations from the Syriac, and a Syriac Lexicon, based upon Castelli, five parts of which have been published.

Ven. BENJAMIN HARRISON, M.A., Archdeacon of Maidstone, with Canonry in Canterbury Cathedral annexed, Precincts, Canterbury. Born about 1809. Educated privately and at Christ Church, Oxford, where he obtained Kennicott Hebrew Scholarship in 1831, and the Pusey and Ellerton Hebrew Scholarship in 1832. Author of Prophetic Outlines of the Christian Church, the Anti-Christian Powers as traced in the Visions of Daniel and St. John (Warburtonian Lectures), and numerous charges and sermons. Editor of Bishop Broughton's Sermons on the Church of England.

Ven. HENRY JOHN ROSE, Archdeacon of Bedford. Born in 1801. Died January 1, 1873. Author of a History of the Christian Church from 1700 to 1858. Editor of Encyclopædia Metropolitana (2d ed.), Hulsean Lecturer in 1833, Notes on Daniel in the "Speaker's Commentary," etc.

Rev. WILLIAM LINDSAY ALEXANDER, D.D., Professor of Theology, Congregational Church Hall, Edinburgh. Born at Edinburgh August 24, 1808. Died there December 22, 1884. Author of the Connection and Harmony of the Old and New Testament, Christ and Christianity, St. Paul at Athens, etc.; contributor to the Encylopædia Britannica, and editor of the third edition of Kitto's Biblical Cyclopædia.

248

ROBERT LUBBOCK BENSLY, Esq., Fellow and Hebrew Lecturer, Gouville and Caius College, Cambridge. Tyrwhitt's Scholar, 1857. Examiner in Hebrew text, Old Testament, and Greek text, New Testament, in the University of London.

Rev. JOHN BIRRELL, Professor of Oriental Languages, St. Andrews, Scotland.

FRANK CHANCE, Esq., M.D., Burleigh House, Sydenham Hill, London.

THOMAS CHENERY, Esq. Born in Barbadoes, 1826. Died in London, February 11, 1884. Educated at Eton and Cambridge, became the *Times* correspondent at Constantinople, an adept in Hebrew, Arabie, Persian and Turkish (said to have known the Hebrew Bible and the Koran by heart), translator of "The Assemblies of El-Hariri," and editor *Naachberoth Ithiel.* Successor of Mr. Delane as editor of the London *Times*, 1876.

Rev. THOMAS KELLEY CHEYNE, D.D., Late Fellow and Hebrew Lecturer of Balliol College, Oxford, Rector of Tendring, Essex. Author of the Book of Isaiah Chronologically Arranged, of the Prophecies of Isaiah, a new translation, with Commentary and Appendices (3d ed., 1884), and of a new version of the Book of Psalms.

Rev. ANDREW BRUCE DAVIDSON, D.D., Professor of Hebrew, Free Church College, Edinburgh. Au-

250 OLD TESTAMENT REVISION.

thor of an Introductory Hebrew Grammar, Commentary on Job, Vol. I., 1862, Hebrews in Handbooks for Bible Classes, 1882, Job in Cambridge Bible for Schools, 1884.

Rev. BENJAMIN DAVIES, D.D., IL.D., Baptist College, London. Born February 26, 1814, near Llanboidy, Pembrokeshire. Died July 19, 1875. Educated at Baptist College, Bristol, University of Glasgow, Trinity College, Dublin, and in Germany. Received degree of Ph.D. from Leipzig. Author of a Compendious Hebrew and Chaldee Lexicon. Translator of Rödiger's edition of Gesenius's Hebrew Grammar, Joshua to Malachi in Revised English Bible, 1877.

Rev. GEORGE C. M. DOUGLAS, D.D., Professor of Hebrew and Principal of Free Church College, Glasgow. Author of Why I Still Believe that Moses Wrote Deuteronomy, the Book of Judges in Handbooks for Bible Classes, The Book of Joshua in Handbooks for Bible Classes.

SAMUEL ROLLES DRIVER, Esq., Regius Professor of Hebrew, Oxford. Author of a valuable work on the Hebrew Tenses (2d ed., 1881), and The 53d Chapter of Isaiah according to the Jewish Interpreters, 2 vols.

Rev. CHARLES JOHN ELLIOTT, Winkfield Vicarage, Windsor. B.A. St. Catharine's College, Cambridge, 1840. Tyrwhitt University Scholar 1842. Joint author of Notes on the Psalms in the "Speaker's Commentary." Author of a Visitation Sermon, 1847, and of other single discourses.

Rev. PATRICK FAIRBARN, D.D., Principal of the Free Church College, Glasgow. Born January, 1805, in Berwickshire, Scotland. Died at Glasgow, August 6, 1874. Author of various works on Typology, Prophecy, and Hermeneutics, and of Expositions of Ezekiel, and of the Pastoral Epistles, and editor of the Imperial Bible Dictionary.

Rev. FREDERICK FIELD, D.D., Carlton Terrace, Heigham, Norwich. Born in London in 1801. Educated at Christ's Hospital and Cambridge; Fellow of Trinity College; afterward Rector of Reepham, Norfolk. Edited the Greek text of Chrysostom's Commentaries on Matthew, and of his Interpretation of the Pauline Epistles, The Septuagint according to the Alexandrian Codex, and also Origen's Hexapla. Author of Otium Norvicense.

Rev. JOHN DURY GEDEN, Professor of Hebrew, Wesleyan College, Didsbury, Manchester. Born May 4, 1822, at Hastings.

Rev. CHRISTIAN D. GINSBURG, LL.D., Holmlea, Virginia Water, Chertsey. Born in Poland about 1825. Formerly connected with the Society for the Promotion of Christianity among the Jews, and their missionary at Paris. Author of Coheleth or Ecclesiastes, the Song of Songs, the Essenes, the Kabbalah, Massorath Ha Massoreth, Jacob ben Chajim's Introduction to Bomberg's Bible, the Moabite Stone, and the Massorah, compiled from manuscripts alphabetically and lexically arranged.

Rev. FREDERICK WILLIAM GOTCH, D.D., LL.D., Principal of the Baptist College, Bristol. Author of the Pentateuch in Revised English Bible, London, 1877.

Rev. JOHN JEEB, Canon of Hereford. Born in Dublin in 1805. Educated at Winchester and at Trinity College, Dublin. Author of "A New Translation of the Book of Psalms, with Dissertations," "The Divine Economy of the Church," etc.

Rev. WILLIAM KAY, D.D., Great Leghs' Rectory, Chelmsford. Late scholar of Lincoln College, Oxford. First Class, Lit. Hum., 1839. Fellow of Lincoln 1840-66. Principal of Bishop's College, Calcutta, 1849-55. Author of Essays on the Promise of Christianity, Crisis Hupfeldiana, the Psalms Translated from the Hebrew, with Notes, Notes on Isaiah and on Hebrews in "Speaker's Commentary," Notes on Ezekiel in S. P. C. K.'s Commentary.

Rev. STANLEY LEATHES, D.D., Professor of Hebrew, King's College, London. Born March 21, 1830, at Ellesborough, Bucks. Educated at Jesus College, Cambridge. Author of "The Witness of the Old Testament to Christ," a Hebrew Grammar, the Gos-

253

pel its own Witness, the Religion of the Christ, Studies in Genesis, etc., etc.

Rev. JOSEPH RAWSON LUMBY, Norrisian Professor of Divinity, Cambridge. Born at Stanningley, Yorkshire, about 1830. Educated at Leeds Grammar School and Magdalen College, Cambridge. Edited several works for the Early English Text Society and the Pitt Press. Author of a History of the Creeds, and the notes on Philippians and Philemon in Schaff's International Commentary on the New Testament. A contributor to the Encyclopædia Britannica (9th ed.), the *Expositor*, and other periodicals.

Professor McGILL. Died March 16, 1871.

Rev. ARCHIBALD HENRY SAYCE, Deputy Professor of Comparative Philology, Oxford. Born at Shirehampton, near Bristol, September 25, 1846. Educated partly at home and partly at Grosvenor College, Bath. Became scholar of Queen's College, Oxford, in 1865, and a Fellow of the same in 1869. Author of Outlines of Accadian Grammar, an Assyrian Grammar, Babylonian Literature, Introduction to the Science of Language, Ancient Empires of the East, etc., etc.

Rev. WILLIAM SELWYN, D.D., Canon of Ely. Born 1806. Died April 24, 1875. Educated at Cambridge, and Lady Margaret Reader in Theology there.

254 OLD TESTAMENT REVISION.

Author of Horæ Hebraicæ, Critical Notes on the Septuagint, Thoughts on Cathedral Reform.

Rev. WILLIAM ROBERTSON SMITH, LL.D., Lord Almoner's Professor of Arabic, Cambridge, formerly of the Free Church College, Aberdeen. Born at Keig, Aberdeenshire, November 8, 1846. Educated privately, and then at Aberdeen University, the New College, Edinburgh, and the Universities of Bonn and Göttingen. A brilliant and versatile scholar, now associated with Prof. Baynes in editing the Encyclopædia Britannica. Author of the Old Testament in the Jewish Church, and the Prophets of Israel, and their Place in History to the close of the Eighth Century.

WILLIAM WRIGHT, LL.D., Professor of Arabic, Cambridge. Born in Presidency of Bengal, India, January 17, 1830. Educated at St. Andrews, Fife, and Halle, Prussia. Author of a Grammar of the Arabic Language, and editor of numerous Syriac and Arabic texts. He catalogued the Syriac and Ethiopic MSS. in the British Museum.

WILLIAM ALDIS WRIGHT, M.A., LL.D., Fellow and Senior Bursar of Trinity College, Cambridge. Born about 1836. Educated at Trinity College, Cambridge, and made librarian there. Chief contributor in biblical geography and biography to Smith's Bible Dictionary. Editor of Bacon's Essays and Advancement of Learning, with notes and glossarial indexes. Co-editor with W. G. Clark of the Cambridge Shakespeare (9 vols.) and the Globe Shakespeare (1 vol.). Author of the Bible Word-Book (2d ed., 1884).

American Company.

WILLIAM HENRY GREEN, D.D., LL.D., Chairman. GEORGE Edward DAY, D.D., Secretary.

Rev. CHARLES AUGUSTUS AIKEN, Ph.D., D.D., Archibald Alexander Professor of Oriental and Old Testament Literature and Christian Ethics in the Theological Seminary, Princeton, N. J. Born October 30, 1827, in Manchester, Vt. Graduated at Dartmouth College 1846; at Andover Theological Seminary 1849-53, including a year and a half at Berlin and Halle. Pastor at Yarmouth, Mass., 1854. Professor of Latin at Dartmouth 1859; same at Princeton 1866. President of Union College 1869. Professor of Apologetics and Christian Ethics, Princeton Theological Seminary, 1871; of Oriental and Old Testament Literature and Christian Ethics at same 1882. Translator and editor of Proverbs in Dr. Schaff's edition of Lange's Commentary, and contributor to many of the theological reviews.

Rev. TALBOT WILSON CHAMBERS, S. T. D., one of the ministers of the Collegiate Dutch Church in the city of New York. Born in Carlisle, Pa., February 25, 1819. Graduated at Rutgers College, N. J., in

255

1834; partial course in Theological seminaries of New Brunswick and Princeton. Licensed to preach in 1838. Settled over Second Reformed Dutch Church, Somerville, N. J., 1839. Removed to New York in 1849. Author of Noon Prayer-Meeting, Life of Frelinghuysen, The Psalter a Witness for the Divine Origin of the Scriptures, Notes on Zechariah in Schaff's edition of Lange's Commentary.

Rev. THOMAS JEFFERSON CONANT, D.D., Brooklyn, N. Y. Born in Brandon, Vt., December 13, 1802. Graduated at Middlebury College, Vt., in 1823; continued there in a post-graduate course two years, given to Hebrew, Greek and German. Tutor in Columbian College, Washington, D. C., in 1825. Professor of Languages in Waterville College (now Colby University), Maine, in 1827; that year ordained as an evangelist. Professor of Languages and Biblical Literature in Hamilton Literary and Theological Institution (now Madison University and Theological Seminary), at Hamilton, Madison Co., N. Y., in 1835. Professor of the Hebrew Language and Biblical Exegesis in Rochester Theological Seminary, Rochester, N. Y., in 1851. This post Dr. Conant resigned in 1857 to accept a commission from the "American Bible Union" to revise the English Version of the Bible for that society. After long service in this work he made a contract with Ebenezer Morgan to continue the revision on Mr. Morgan's account. Author of a translation of Gesenius's Hebrew Grammar, Revised Version of

256

Book of Job, with introduction and notes, and also of Proverbs (some editions contain both the Hebrew and the English); Revised Version of Genesis, with introduction and notes, and the same of the Book of Psalms, each in 1 vol., Svo; Prophecies of Isaiah, i.-x. 4, a revised version, with explanations for English readers, and critical notes on the Hebrew text, the Gospel of Matthew, Greek text, common version and revised version in parallel columns (1 vol. 4to); Revised English Version of the Old Testament, in Svo, 12mo, and 16mo; Baptizein, its meaning and use philologically and historically investigated; Revised Version of the Historical Books of the Old Testament, from Joshua to Second Kings, with introduction and occasional notes.

Rev. GEORGE EDWARD DAY, D.D., Professor of the Hebrew Language and Biblical Theology in the Divinity School of Yale College, New Haven, Conn. Born at Pittsfield, Mass., March 19, 1815. Was graduated at Yale College in 1833, and in the Yale Divinity School in 1838, where he was assistant instructor in Sacred Literature 1838-40. Pastor of First Church in Marlborough, Mass., and the Edwards Church in Northampton, 1840-51. Professor of Biblical Literature in Lane Theological Seminary, Cincinnati, O., 1851-66; Professor of the Hebrew Language and Biblical Theology in the Divinity School of Yale College since 1866. Translated, with additions, Van Oosterzee on Titus for Dr. Schaff's edition of Lange's Commentary. Edited, with notes,

the American issue of Oehler's "Biblical Theology."

Rev. JOHN DE WITT, D.D., Professor of Hellenistic Greek and New Testament Exegesis in the Theological Seminary of the Reformed (Dutch) Church, New Brunswick. Born November 29, 1821, in New Brunswick, N. J. Graduated at Rutgers College, 1838, and at the Theological Seminary, New Brunswick, 1842. Pastor of the Reformed Dutch churches at Ridgeway, 1842–44; at Ghent, 1845–48; at Canajoharie, 1848–49; at Millstone, N. J., 1850– 63. Professor of Oriental Literature at New Brunswick, 1863–84; Professor of Hellenistic Greek and New Testament Exegesis, 1884. Author of the Sure Foundation and How to Build on It, and 'the Praise Songs of Israel, a new rendering of the Book of Psalms.

Rev. WILLIAM HENRY GREEN, D.D., LL.D., Professor of Oriental and Old Testament Literature in the Theological Seminary, Princeton, N. J. Born at Groveville, N. J., January 27, 1825. Graduated at La Fayette College, Pa., 1840. Tutor there 1840–42. Graduated at Princeton Theological Seminary 1846. Supply of Second Presbyterian Church, Princeton, 1847–49. Pastor of Central Presbyterian Church, Philadelphia, 1849–51. Professor Biblical and Oriental Literature, Princeton Seminary, 1851– 59, and of Oriental and Old Testament Literature 1859. Author of Grammar of Hebrew Language, Hebrew Chrestomathy, the Pentateuch Vindicated, Elementary Hebrew Grammar, The Argument of the Book of Job, Moses and the Prophets. Translator and editor of Song of Solomon in Schaff's edition of Lange's Commentary.

Rev. GEORGE EMLEN HARE, D. D., Professor of Biblical Learning in the Divinity School, Philadelphia, Pa. Born in Philadelphia, September 4, 1808. Graduated at Union College, N. Y., in 1826. Became Rector of St. John's Church, Carlisle, Pa., in 1830; Rector of Trinity Church, Princeton, N. J., in 1834. Rector of St. Matthew's Church, Philadelphia, in 1845; finally Professor of Biblical Learning in the Philadelphia Divinity School of the Protestant Episcopal Church in 1862.

Rev. CHARLES PORTERFIELD KRAUTH, D. D., LL. D., Vice-Provost of the University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, and Professor of Theology and Church History in the Evangelical Lutheran Theological Seminary in Philadelphia. Born March 17 in Martinsburg, Va. Died January 2, 1883, in Philadelphia. Graduated in 1839 at Pennsylvania College, Gettysburg. Studied theology with Drs. Schmucker and Schmidt. Ordained and installed pastor of a church in Baltimore in 1842. Subsequently held the same office in Winchester, Va., and Pittsburg, Pa. In 1859 called to St. Mark's Lutheran Church, in Philadelphia. In 1864 became Professor of Theology and Church History in the Theological

260 OLD TESTAMENT REVISION.

Seminary, then newly established in Philadelphia by the Lutheran body. In 1868 elected to the chair of Moral and Intellectual Philosophy in the University of Pennsylvania, and five years later made Vice-Provost. Author of the Conservative Reformation and its Theology, a Translation of Tholuck's Commentary on the Gospel of John, an Enlargement of Fleming's Vocabulary of Philosophy, a new edition of Berkeley's Philosophical Writings, and various minor treatises touching questions in theology and Church history.

TAYLER LEWIS, LL.D., Professor of Greek and Oriental Languages in Union College, Schenectady, N. Y. Born March 27, 1802, in Northumberland, N. Y. Died May 11, 1877, in Schenectady. He was prepared for college by Dr. Proudfoot, of Salem. Graduated from Union College in 1820. Studied law, and commenced practice at Fort Miller in 1824. Became Principal of Waterford Academy in 1833. Professor of Greek and Latin in the University of the City of New York in 1838. Professor of Greek in Union College in 1849, and afterward of Oriental Languages and Biblical Literature. Author of Plato contra Atheos, the Six Days of Creation, the Bible and Science, the Divine-Human in the Scriptures, Notes on Genesis and Job and Ecclesiastes in Schaff's edition of Lange's Commentary, Vedder Lecture, the Light by which we see Light, and innumerable minor articles in reviews and periodicals.

Rev. CHARLES MARSH MEAD, Ph.D., D.D., formerly Professor of Hebrew in the Theological Seminary, Andover, Mass. Born January 28, 1836, at Cornwall, Vt. Graduated at Middlebury College, Vt., 1856. Teacher in Phillips Academy 1856–58. Tutor at Middlebury 1859–60. Graduated at Andover Theological Seminary 1862. Studied at Halle and Berlin 1863–66. Made Ph.D. at Tübingen 1866; same year appointed Professor of Hebrew at Andover. Resigned the professorship in 1882. Since then a resident of Bonn, of Leipzig, and now of Berlin. Translator and editor of the Book of Exodus in Schaff's edition of Lange's Commentary. Author of "The Soul Here and Hereafter," and of numerous articles in the Bibliotheca Sacra and other reviews.

Rev. HOWARD OSGOOD, Professor of Hebrew in the Baptist Theological Seminary, at Rochester, N. Y. Born January 4, 1831, in the parish of Plaquemines, La. Graduated at Harvard College 1850. Ordained 1856. Pastor at Flushing, L. I., 1856–58, and in New York 1860–65. Professor of Hebrew at Crozier Theological Seminary, Crozier, Pa., 1868–74, and at Rochester Theological Seminary 1875. Author of "Jesus Christ and the Newer School of Criticism" in *Baptist Review*, January, 1883, "Prehistoric Commerce of Israel," *ib.*, April, 1885. Translator of Pierret's Dogma of the Resurrection among the Ancient Egyptians, *Hebrew Student*, February, 1885.

Rev. JOSEPH PACKARD, D.D., Professor of Biblical

Learning in the Protestant Episcopal Seminary of the Diocese of Virginia, Alexandria, Va. Born De-'cember 23, 1812, in Wiscasset, Maine. Graduated at Bowdoin College in 1831. Two years later entered the Andover Theological Seminary. While there appointed a professor in Bristol College, Pa., now extinct. Admitted to deacon's orders by Bishop Griswold in 1836. The same year elected professor in the seminary at Alexandria, Va. Author of the Exposition of Malachi in Dr. Schaff's edition of Lange's Commentary.

Rev. CALVIN ELLIS STOWE, D.D., Hartford, Conn., formerly Professor of Hebrew in Andover Theological Seminary. Born April 26, 1802, at Natick, Mass. Graduated at Bowdoin College 1824, and at Andover Seminary 1828. Assistant Professor of Sacred Literature at Andover 1828-30. Professor of Languages at Dartmouth College 1830-33. Professor of Biblical Literature in Lane Seminary 1833-50, and of Natural and Revealed Religion in Bowdoin College 1850-52. Professor of Sacred Literature in Andover Seminary 1852-64. Author of a translation of Jahn's Hebrew Commonwealth, a new edition, with notes, of Lowth's Hebrew Poetry, Report on Elementary Education in Europe, Introduction to the Criticism and Interpretation of the Bible, the Origin and History of the Books of the Bible, besides many contributions to religious periodicals. Dr. Stowe resigned from the Revision Committee in 1876.

262

JAMES STRONG, S.T.D., LL.D., Professor of Exegetical Theology in the Drew Theological Seminary, Madison, N. J. Born August 14, 1822, in New York. Graduated at Wesleyan University, Middletown, Conn., 1844. Teacher of Ancient Languages in Troy Conference Academy, West Poultney, Vt., 1844-46. Professor of Biblical Literature and Acting President of Troy University 1858-61. Professor of Exegetical Theology in Drew Seminary. Author of Epitomes of Greek, Hebrew, and Chaldee Grammar; Analysis of the Epistles to the Romans and to the Hebrews, and of the Apocalypse; Translation of the Book of Ecclesiastes; Exposition of the Song of Solomon; a volume of Lectures, entitled Irenics; portions of the translation and notes on Esther and Daniel in Dr. Schaff's edition of Lange's Commentary; joint editor with Dr. John McClintock, and after his death sole editor, of a Cyclopædia of Biblical, Theological, and Ecclesiastical Literature (10 vols. 8vo, and 1 supplementary), and a contributor to various periodicals.

CORNELIUS V. A. VAN DYCK, M. D., D. D., Professor in the American College at Beirût, Syria. Born at Kinderhook, N. Y., August 18, 1818. Studied the classics at the Kinderhook Academy; studied medicine with his father, H. L. Van Dyck, M.D., and at the University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia. Went to Syria as missionary physician 1840. Soon became a proficient in Arabic, and took charge of a seminary at Abieh, on Mount Lebanon. Ordained to the ministry by his associates, and gave himself to missionary work. He was associated with Dr. Eli Smith in the preparation of an Arabic version of the Scriptures, but the Pentateuch was barely completed when Dr. Smith died. Then Dr. Van Dyck alone carried on the enterprise to completion, and the result is an accurate and elegant version, equal in style to the Koran, and acceptable to cultivated speakers of Arabic everywhere. He spent two years in New York in superintending the publication of this great work. Since its completion he has been mainly employed in professorial work in the American College and in the preparation of text-books in Arabic for the use of the students. Dr. Van Dyck could not attend the meetings of the company, but was often consulted by letter, and the notes he transmitted on particular portions of the Old Testament were highly valued and very useful.

264

ALPHABETICAL INDEX.

[The Scriptures referred to do not include those which occur in Biblical order in chapters iv.—viii.]

А.	Biography in the O. T., 225.
Abbot, Dr. Ezra, his qualities as a	Birrell, Prof. John, 249.
critic, 52.	Bissell, Prof., on correctness of the
Abraham, 226, 228, 245.	O. T. text, 63.
Adam, the city, 97; the man, 160.	Bomberg's Hebrew Bible, 67.
Aiken, Dr. C. A., 255.	Borrow's Bible in Spain quoted, 222.
Alexander, Dr. William Lindsay, 248.	"Boy" applied to slaves, 183.
American Committee appointment,	Briggs, Prof. C. A., on textual revi-
43; mode of action, 50, 51; har-	sion, 76; on Hebrew poetry, 79
mony, 9; their Appendix, 167 sq.;	(note).
list of members, 255 sq.	Brooks, Rev. Dr. Phillips, quoted, 4.
Aquila's Greek version of O. T., 72.	С.
Archaisms, 172.	
Arnold, Matthew, on translation, 138	Cardinal ethical precepts, the same
(note); on the name Jehovah, 170	everywhere, 242; perfectly given in
(note).	the O. T., 232.
Asherim, 85, 102.	Carlyle, T., on David's Psalms, 230.
Assyriology, 28.	Casaubon on conjectural readings,
Auspices of the revision, 39, 40.	75.
Authorized Version, its defects, 19	Cartography of Palestine, 27.
sq., 28 sq., 132, 158; its excellence,	Catholic character of the revision, 41.
16 sq., 46, 57, 110.	Chambers, T. W., 256.
"Azazel," 86, 176.	Chance, Frank, 249.
Amos iii. 2, p. 81.	Chapter divisions of the A. V., 16, 17.
Acts ii. 47, p. 42.	Chenery, Thomas, 249.
- B.	Cheyne, Rev. Thomas Kelley, 138, 249.
Bath and Wells, Bishop of, 246.	Church of England, 39, 40.
Belial, 92, 174.	Conjectural readings, 65, 73 sq.
Bensley, Robert L., 249.	Convocation of Canterbury, 39.
Bentley, 53.	"Cor," 107.

ALPHABETICAL INDEX.

"Corn," British use of the word, 44. G. Gadites, 104. Cyrus, 143. Genesis, division of chapters in, 22. II. Cor. vi. 15, p. 174. Germany, Bible revision in, 9. D. "Giblites," 102. Ginsburg, Rev. Dr., 64, 66, 251. David, 226, 230, 235, 238, 244. Gotch, Dr. F. W., 250. Davidson, Prof. Andrew Bruce, 249. Green, Prof. W. H., 33, 258. Davidson, Dr. Samuel, on the various readings of the O. T., 68. H. Davies, Rev. Dr. Benjamin, 250. Day, Dr. George E., 257; quoted, 14, Halstead's version of Job, 31. 220. Harrison, Archdeacon, 248. Decalogue, perfect, 232; upheld by Hare, Prof. G. E., 259. our Lord, 232, 243. Hebraisms, 32, 152, 153, 163, 182, 189, Deliberate action of the revisers, 49. 197, 202, 217. Denmark, Bible revision in, 7. Herder referred to, 79; on the O. T., " Devils," 105. 221. De Witt, Prof. John, 258. Hell not a proper rendering of Sheol, Divorce in the O. T., 234. 172. Dillman, Prof., on Hebrew codices, 69. Herem, 92. Douglas, Principal George C. M., 250. Hercules, 241. Driver, Prof. Samuel R., 250. History in the O. T., 223. Holland, Bible revision in, 13; Staaten Deut. xii. 18, p. 236. " xxii. 5, 7, p. 238. Bybel of, 16. " xxiv. 17, 19, p. 238. Horne, Bishop, quoted, 10. 66 xxv. 4, p. 238. Hozai, 106. Human sacrifices in Canaan, 92; for-Egyptology, 28. bidden by Mosaic code, 240. El Arish, 90. Huxley, Prof., on English Bible, 47. El Shaddai, 169. "Hypocrite," 28, 112. Elohim, meaning of, 170, 179. Habakkuk iii. 3, 4, p. 31. Ephrem the Syrian, 73. Hebrews ii. 7, p. 120. Errors in translation, list of, 29, 30. Es Sufeh, 91. I. Euphemisms, 103, 143, 151, 175, 177, Idol worship among the Hebrews, 185, 191, 207, 212. 243. Ewald on the Old Testament, 231. International feature of the revision, Expiation in the O. T., 228. 43. Extermination of the Canaanites, rea-Isaac Taylor on the Psalms, 229. sons for, 233. Isaiah, division of chapters in, 23. Exodus xxi. 20, p. 234. 6. vii. 16, p. 32. 66 xxii. 21-27, p. 237. 66 ix. 3, p. 64. 66 xxiii. 4, 5, p. 237. 66 xiii. 3, p. 32. 66 xix. 10, p. 31. F. Faber on the English Bible, 46. J. Fourth Commandment, 35, 236. Jacob, 239, 243. France, Bible revision in, 8. l Jael, 239.

266

Jahveh, 169. Jebb, Canon John, 250. Jehovah, 120, 168 sq. Jephthah, 240. Jerome, 25, 65. Job, division of chapters in, 23. Jonathan ben Uzicl, 70. Judges xili. 3, p. 32. "xv. 19, p. 32. Job xxvi. 5, p. 31. John i. 41, p. 157. James ii. 25, p. 239.

К.

Kay, Dr. William, 253.
Kennicott, 69.
"Kerki," 64, 69, 126, 143.
"Kethib," 64, 160.
Kindness of the Mosaic code, 237.
Koran, The, 101.
Krauth, Prof. C. P., 259.

L.

Llandaff, Bishop of, 246. Leathes, Prof. Stanley, 252. Lewis, Prof. Tayler, 260. Lex talionis, 234. Liturgy of the Old Testament, 228. Lincoln, Bishop of, 246. Lowth, Bishop, 37, 75. Loskiel, History of Moravian missions, 242. Lumby, Prof. J. R., 253. Lying, Its evil nature, 238. Lev. xix. 14, 17, 18, 32, p. 237. Luke, xxiii, 31, p. 94.

M.

Marsh, Hon. George P., on revision, 32.
Marsh, Dr. James, translation of Herder, 222.
Massorah, its nature, 62 sq.
Massoretic text adhered to, 193, 194, 216.
Meat offering, 28.
Method of the revision, 50.

Messiah, 165; word excluded from the revision, 156; restored to the margin by the Appendix, 215. Mead, Prof. Charles M., 260. Michal, her teraphim, 244. Midrash, 105. Missionaries awaiting the revision, 49. Missionary "adherents," their character, 241. McGill, Prof., 253. Montesquieu on Lex talionis, 234. Moravian missionary rebuked, 242. Malachi iii, 13-18, p. 111. Matthew v. 17, p. 232. v. 38, 39, p. 234. 66 vi. 25, 31, 34, p. 181. " xix. 17, p. 243. " xix. 18, p. 84.

N.

Name, the, 87, 171. Negeb (or South), 81, 153. Newcome, Archbishop, 37. Nephelim, 88. Norway, Bible revision in, 8. Noyes, Dr. George R., 37. Numbers xxxv. 11, 12, 15, p. 47. " xxxv. 31, p. 234. Nehemiah viil. 8, p. 56, 70.

0.

Obsolute words, list of, 19 sq., 173, 196. Ochler, Bib. Theol. quoted, 219.

Old Testament unduly exalted, 218; reaction concerning, 218, 219; needed to understand the New, 220 sq.; its value recognized by universal church, 230.

Onkelos, Targum of, 70.

Osgood, Prof. Howard, on the Jews' fidelity, 66; personal details of, 261.

Osterwald's French version, 8.

Ρ.

Packard, Prof. Joseph, 261. Parallelisms, 24, 79, 135, 199.

ALPHABETICAL INDEX.

Paris, Polyglot, 25.	Schaff, Dr. Philip, on the church of
Peabody, Rev. Dr. A. P., on Ezra Ab-	England, 40 (note); his Companion
bot, 52.	to the Greek Testament, 246.
Perowne, Dean, 247.	Schleiermacher, 218.
"People" for "peoples," 82.	Schultens, his Arabic scholarship, 26.
Persian words, 105, 106, 107.	Segond, Prof. Louis, his version of
Peshitto version, 19, 73.	the Bible, 9.
Plumptre, Dean, 247.	Selwyn, Canon William, 253.
Pliny on nature, quoted by Hengsten-	Sepoy rebellion, illustration from,
berg, 221 (note).	138.
Poetry in Hebrew history, 78 sq.; of	Sermon on the Mount, 234, 243.
Job., 110; of Canticles, 131; of the	Sheöl, 113, 121, 123, 171 sq.
Prophets, 135.	Septuagint, 24 sq.; its origin, 71; no
Pope's Universal Prayer, 170.	critical edition of, 74.
Psalter, divisions of, 120; hard to re-	Simplicity of style needed for a ver-
vise, 119; superscriptions in, 36;	sion, 56.
harvest lyric, 124; missionary, 125;	Smith, Dean, R. Payne, 247.
adapted to all ages, 229.	Smith, Prof. W. Robertson, 138, 254.
Psalm iv. 1, p. 32.	Song of Solomon, Purity of, 131.
" ix, 17, p. 172.	Slavery in Hebrew times, 235 sq.
" x. 4, p. 33.	St. David's, Bishop of, 246.
" xvi. 2, p. 31.	Stowe, Dr. C. E., 262.
" xix. 3, p. 33.	Strack, Prof. H. L., 67, 69.
" xxiii. 1, 2, p. 58.	Symmachus, his version of the O. T.,
" xlvii. 8, p. 32.	72.
"lxvii. 6, p. 31.	Syriac Peshitto, 25, 73.
" lxxiii. p. 111.	_
" ciii. 2, p. 153 (note).	Т.
	Talmudists, 65, 67.
R.	Targums, 70, 71.
Rahab, 239.	Temple, Bishop, on the authority of
Rachel stole the teraphim, 243.	Scripture, 54.
Re-revision unlikely, 51.	Tenses in Hebrew, 25.
Revelation, the Bible is such, 34, 50.	Teraphim in Hebrew households, 243,
Reverence needed for a translator, 52.	244.
Resurrection intimated, 114, 142.	Theodotion, his version of the O. T.,
Ritual of the O. T., its use, 227.	72.
Ritschl on conjectural readings, 75.	Tischendorf on textual sources of
Rose, Archdeacon, 248.	the N. T., 61.
Rules of Committee on revision, 45.	Translation must be intelligible, 138.
Rev. vii. 17, p. 182.	Twelve tables of Rome, 234.
	Twenty-third Psalm, its excellence,
S.	57; mistranslation of, 58.

S.

Samuel, his purity, 245. Samson, 241 sq. "Satrap," 107. Sayce, Prof. A. H., 253.

U.

Uniformity of rendering, 47.

II, Tim. iii. 16, 17, p. 8.

v.	W.
Van Dyck, Dr. C. V. A., 263. Various readings of Hebrew text, 64,	Walton's Polyglot, 26.
	Westcott and Hort on text of N. T.,
67, 68.	61.
Versicular division of A. V., 17.	Wilberforce, Bishop, 39.
Versions, ancient, their authority, 73	Wright, William, 254.
sq., 173.	Wright, William Aldis, 254.
67, 68. Versicular division of A. V., 17. Versions, ancient, their authority, 73 sq., 173. Vulgate, 25, 42, 173.	

CATALOGUE OF

FUNK & WAGNALLS'

Lublications.

ANY WORK HERE CATALOCUED WILL BE SENT BY MAIL. POSTAGE PAID ON RECEIPT OF THE PRICE.

ANALYTICAL BIBLE CONCORDANCE.

ALTITAL DIBLE CONCORDANCE, containing every word in Alphabetical Order, arranged under its Hebrew or Greek original, with the Literal meaning of Each, and its Pronunciation. Exhibiting about 311,000 References, marking 30,000 various readings in the New Testament. With the latest information on Biblical Geography and Antiquities. By ROBERT YOUNG, LL D., author of "A New Literal Trans-lation of the Hebrew and Greek Scriptures," etc., Fourth Revised, Authorized Edition. One large volume, 4to, cloth, \$5.00; sheep, \$6.00; Fr. im. morocco, \$7.00; half morocco, \$9.00; full morocco, \$12.00.

One of the literary wonders of modern times.

Says DR. JOHN HALL: "Young's Analytical Concordance is worthy of the lifetime of labor spent upon it."

Says DR. PHILIP SCHAFF: "It is by far the most complete Concordance in the English or any other language."

Says Rev. C. H. SPURGEON: "Cruden's Concordance is child's play compared with this gigantic production."

"A work of unquestionable merit. It fills a place which no other work in the English language even aspires to fill. It is a complete Encyclopædia of religious knowledge, as well as the best Concordance to the Word of God."-The Evangelist.

"This is the most important work on religious literature that has been produced for many years. It certainly will supersede and displace all similar works which have preceded it."--N. Y. Tribune.

"This yast and valuable work is already well known in this country. Such a compendium as this is adapted to the wants of students of every class, and will become a standard book of reference in the library of Bible readers .- Observer, New York.

"It is a prodigy of patient and persistent learned labor. When it is recollected that each of these half-million references is the result of a special research and a kind of judicial determination, some faint idea of the amount of labor involved may be gained. In the future it will certainly be known as the Concordance."-Methodist, New York.

"Dr. Young has produced the most accurate, comprehensive and best work of its kind, in all respects, that has ever appeared in the English language."--Lutheran Observer, Philadelphia.

"It has been a labor of the kind seldom undertaken by one man. We congratulate Dr. Young on its completion. And we congratulate students of the Bible that they have such a valuable aid as this at their hands "-The Nonconformist.

ANALYTICAL BIBLE TREASURY,

designed for the use of Teachers and Divinity Students. Ey ROBERT YOUNG, LL.D., author of the Analytical Concordance. (1) Analytical Survey of all the Books. (2) Of all the Facts. (3) Of all the Idioms of the Bible. (4) Bible Themes. Questions, Canonicity, Rationalism, etc. (5) A complete Hebrow and English Lexicon to the Old Testament. (6) Idiomatic use of the Hebrow and Greek Tenses. (7) A complete Greek and English Lexicon to the New Testament. 4to, cloth, \$2,00.

ANALYTICAL CONCORDANCE TO 8,000 CHANGES IN THE REVISED NEW TESTAMENT.

By ROBERT YOUNG, D.D., LL.D., author of Young's Concordance to the Bible, etc., 8vo, 24 pp., price, paper, 40 cents. 12mo, 72 pp., price, paper, 40 cents.

APOSTOLIC LIFE AS REVEALED IN THE ACTS OF THE APOSTLES, from the Ascension of Christ to the Withdrawal of Peter. By JOSEPH PARKER, D.D. Author of "Ecce Deus," "Inner Life of Christ," etc. Vols. I. II. Svo, cloth. Price, \$1.50 each.

"They are exceedingly stirring sermons in the best sense."-Congregationalist, Boston.

"Sermons rich in life and power, pungent, practical, faithful, fearless; with a steady flow of fancy, and bursts of imagination. Dramatic in style, thoughful and affluent." -Christian Union.

BIBLICAL LIGHTS AND SIDE LIGHTS; OR,

Ten Thousand Biblical Illustrations, with Thirty Thousand Cross Peferences, consisting of Facts, Incidents, and Remarkable Statements for the use of Public Speakers and Teachers; and also for those in every Profession. By REV. CHARLES E. LITTLE, 8V0, cloth, \$4.00.

BIBLICAL NOTES AND QUERIES.

A general medium of communication regarding Biblical Criticism and Biblical Interpretation, Ecclesiastical History, Antiquities, Biography and Theological Science, Reviews, etc. It answers thousands of questions constantly presented to the minds of clergymen and Sunday-school teachers. By ROBERT YOUNG, LL.D., author of the Analytical Concordance to the Bible. Royal 8vo, eloth, 400 pp. Price, \$1.75.

BLOOD OF JESUS.

By REV. WM. REID, M.A. With an Introduction by Rev. E. P. Hammond, Paper, 10 cents; cloth, 40 cents.

BRAHMOISM.

By RAM CHANDRA BOSE, M.A., of Lucknow, India. This work presents a highly intelligent and interesting history of the movement with which Baboo Keshub Chunder Sen's name is associated, from its incipiency in 1830 to the present time. The various phases of development through which it has passed, the sects into which it has split, and the varied doginas and principles it has from time to time promulgated, are all treated by the author with remarkable skill and ability. 12mo, cloth, §1.25.

* The philosophical tracts from the pen of Ram Chandra Bose which have fallen under my inspection show rare ability. An accomplished gentleman in India says of him: 'He is a very able man—the superior in nearly every way of the late *Keshub Chunder Sen*. He is well read and has thought deeply on many subjects.' His writings are proof of this. He must be the very man to treat the subject of '*Brahmoism*' with accuracy and skill.''-*Charles F. Deems*, *D.D.*

"BROOKLYN TABERNACLE."

By T. DE WITT TALMAGE, D.D. Containing 104 Sermons. 1 vol., crown, 8vo, cloth, \$1.50.

SPURGEON says: "Mr. Talmage's discourses lay hold of my inmost soul. The Lord is with this mighty man of valor. So may he ever be till the campaign closes with victory! I am indeed glad of his voice."

BURIAL OF THE DEAD.

A Pastor's Complete Hand-Book for Funeral Services and for the Consolation and Comfort of the Afflicted. By REV. GEORGE DUFFIELD, D.D. and REV. SAMUEL W. DUFFIELD. Entirely practical, unsectarian, and in advance of all other Manuals of the kind. Cloth, 75 cents; hmp leather, \$1.00.

BUTLER'S BIBLE WORK.

Commentary on the New Testament by J. GLENTWORTH BUTLER, D.D. Contains Brief Readings and Complete Annotations and Comments. Being the Choicest and Best Observations of over 400 Eminent Christian Thinkers and Writers of the Past and Present. "The cream of all well condensed."

Exceedingly helpful to all Students of the Bible. 2 Vols. Royal 8vo, cloth, price each, \$5.00; sheep, \$6.00; half morocco, \$7.50; full morocco, gilt. \$10.00. Howard Crosby, D.D.: "The oldest and latest writers are equally brought into requisi-tion, and always with the discriminating taste of a scholar."

James M. Ludlow, D.D.: "I find it to be a condensation of several shelves of my library."

John Hall, D.D.: "It will be a substantial contribution to the ever-growing library of illustrations of the New Testament.

CHILD'S GUIDE TO HEAVEN;

or, Stories for Children. By REV. E. P. HAMMOND. Price in paper, 10 cents; leatherette, 25 cents.

CHRISTIANITY TRIUMPHANT. By JOHN P. NEWMAN, D.D. 12mo, paper, 15 cents; cloth, 75 cents.

COMMENTARY ON THE CATHOLIC EPISTLES. By JOHN T. DEMAREST, D.D. A thorough work. 8vo. 650 pp., \$2.00.

COMMENTARY ON EXODUS.

A Critical and Exegetical Commentary, with a new translation by JAMFS G. MURPHY, D.D. New Unabridged Edition, with Preface and Notes by John Hall, D.D. 2 vols., paper, 233 pp., \$1 00; 1 vol., cloth, \$1 50.

COMMENTARY ON LUKE,

with Critical and Homiletical Notes. By W. H. VAN POREN, D.D. Edited by Prof. James Kernahan, London. 4 vo s., paver, 1,104 pp. (Standard Series, octavo, Nos. 54-57), \$3.00; 2 vols., 8vo, cloth, \$3.75.

- COMMENTARY ON. THE NEW TESTAMENT. See MEYER'S Commentaries. See also BUTLER'S "Bible Work."
- COMMENTARIES ON LUKE, JOHN AND ROMANS. See GODET'S Commentaries.

COMPANION TO THE REVISED NEW TESTAMENT. Explaining the reason for the changes made in the Authorized Version. By ALEX. ROBERTS, D.D., member of the Engli-h Revision Committee, with Supplement by a member of the American Committee. Authorized Edition. 8vo, 117 pp., paper, 25 cents; 16mo, 113 pp., cloth, 75 cents.

COMPANION TO THE REVISED NEW TESTAMENT. Contributions to a New Revision; or, a Critical Companion to the New Testament. By ROBERT YOUNG, D D., LL.D. 12mo, 392 pp., cloth, 75 cents.

COMPEND OF BAPTISM.

The cream of the literature on the Baptism Controversy. Its aim is, by brief but exhaustive exegesis, to elucidate and establish the fact clearly that affusion is at least as classical and scriptural a mode of Baptism as immersion, and that infants are entitled to it as toeir biblical right. By WILLIAM HAMILTON, D D. 12mo, 390 pp., cloth, price, 75 cents.

COMPLETE PREACHER.

A Sermonic Magazine. Containing about one hundred sermons in full, by many of the greatest preachers in this and other countries in the various denominations. 3 vol., 8vo, cloth, each \$1.50; the set, \$4.00.

CONVERSION OF CHILDREN.

Can it be Effected ? How Young ? Will they Remain Steadfast ? What means to be Used? When to be Received and how Trained in the Church? by REV. E. P. HAMMOND, the Children's Evangelist. Should be studied by all lovers and teachers of children. Paper, 30 cents; cloth, 75 cents.

CYCLOPEDIA OF QUOTATIONS.

The Cyclopedia of Practical Quotations, English and Latin, with an Appendix, containing Proverbs from the Latin and Motern Languages: Law and Ecclesia-tical Terms and Significations; Names, Dates and Nationality of Quoted Authors, etc., with Copious Indices. Contains 17,000 classified quotations and 50,000 lines of Concordance. By J. K. HOYT and ANNA L WARD. Royal 8vo, 900 pp., cloth, \$5.00; sheep, \$6.50; half mor., \$8.00; full mor., \$10.00.

The Only Standard Book of Quotations. Invaluable to Statesman, Lawyer, Editor. Public Speaker, Teacher or General Reader.

"It will be a help and a pleasure to many."-Noah Porter, D.D., LL.D., Pres. Yale College.

"The best book of quotations which I have seen."-Hon. Samuel J. Randall, Washinaton.

"It is the most complete and best work of the kind with which I am acquainted."-Geo. F. Edmunds, U. S. Senator.

"The completeness of its indices is simply astonishing."-Hon. Abram S. Hewitt,

"A most serviceable companion."-George W. Curtis.

"The most complete and accurate book of the kind."-Gen. Stewart L. Woodford.

"A work that should be in every library."-Maj.-Gen. Geo. B. McClellan.

"Can hardly fail to be a very successful and favorite volume."--Henry W. Longfellow.

" Its variety and fullness and the completeness of its index gives it rare value to the scholar."- Wendell Phillips.

DANCE OF MODERN SOCIETY.

By WILLIAM CLEAVER WILKINGON. Revised Edition. A work that will prove invaluable to pastors who are called to deal with this subject. The question of amusements is a perplexing one to ministers. They will hail a vigorous, thorough, and courageous treatment of the question. Cloth, 60 cents.

Harper's Migazine: "The most pungent attack on the modern dance we have ever read."

Baptist Quarterly • "If there is in our language any better discussion of the subject, we should be glad to have it pointed out. '

DEEMS BIRTHDAY BOOK.

Selections from the Writings of REV. CHARLES F. DEEMS. D.D., LL D., Pastor of the Church of Strangers, New York. Arranged by SARAH KEABLES HUNT. With a fine portrait of Dr. Deems. Cloth, \$1.00; gilt edges, \$1.25.

DIARY OF A MINISTER'S WIFE.

By ALMEDIA M. BROWN. (Complete Edition.) 8vo, paper, 30 cents; cloth, handsomely bound, \$1.50.

DIVORCE QUESTION, THE

By REV. SAMUEL W. DIKE. 12mo, cloth \$1 25.

The author is admitted by eminent judges to be the best qualified person in the country to discuss this great problem; and he does it in this work with great thoroughness and ability, in the light of its facts, causes and tendencies, and with special reference to its relation to the Family. It is a timely and powerful book. (In press.)

DRILL BOOK IN VOCAL CULTURE AND GESTURE.

By PROF. EDWARD P. THWING. (Sixth Edition.) 12mo, paper. 115 pp., 25 cents. EARLY DAYS OF CHRISTIANITY.

By CANON FARRAR, D.D., F.R.S. This standard work needs no commendation. Printed from imported plates without abridgment. Paper and press work excellent. Substantially bound in brown or green cloth. Authorized Edition. 8vo, cloth, 75 cents; paper, 40 cents.

EASTERN PROVERBS AND EMBLEMS.

Illustrating Old Truths. Selected from over 1,000 volumes, some very rare, and to be consulted only in libraries in India, Russia, and other parts of the Continent, or in the British Museum. All are classified under subjects This book is a rich storehouse of emblems and proverbs. By REV. A. LONG, member of the Bengal Asiatic Society. 8vo, 280 pp., cloth, \$1.00.

ESCHATOLOGY.

The Theocratic Kingdom of our Lord Jesus the Christ, as covenanted in the Old, and presented in the New Testament. By REV. G N. H. PETER, A.M. An exhaustive work on Eschatology from the pre-millenarian standpoint. In 8 large vols., 8vo, cloth, \$3.00 each.

FROM GLOOM TO GLADNESS.

Illustrations of Life from the Biography of Esther. By JOSEFH S. VAN DYKE, D D. A companion book to "Through the Prison to the Throne." Rich in suggestive and practical thoughts. 16mo, 254 pp., cloth, \$1.00.

GATHERED LAMBS.

showing how Jesus " the Good Shepherd " laid down His life for us, and how many little Lambs have been gathered into His fold. By KEV, LDWARD PAYSON HAMMOND. 12mo, 176 pp., paper, 10 centis; cloth, 40 cents.

GEMS OF ILLUSTRATION.

From the writings of DR. THOMAS GUTHRIE, classified and arranged. A valuable book for clergymen and all public teachers. Second Edition. 8vo, 193 pp., cloth, \$1.50.

GILEAD;

or, the Vision of All Souls' Hospital. An Allegory. By REV. J. HYATT SMITH. Revised Edition. 12mo, cloth, 350 pp., \$1.00.

GOSPEL OF MARK.

From the Teacher's Edition of the Revised New Testament, with Harmony of the Gospels, List of Lessons, Maps, etc. Paper, 15 cents; cloth, 50 cents.

GODET'S COMMENTARIES.

A Commentary on the Gospel of St. Luke. By F. GODET, Doctor and Professor of Theology, Neufchatel. Translated from the Second French Edition. With Preface and Notes by John Hall, D.D. 1 vol., 8vo, cloth, \$2.50.

ON THE EPISTLE TO THE ROMANS.

Translated from the French by REV. A. CUSIN, M.A., Edinburgh. The Translation Revised and Edited, with an Introduction and Appendix, by Talbot W. Chambers, D.D. 1 vol, 8vo, 544 pp., cloth, \$3.00.

ON ST. JOHN'S GOSPEL.

A new edition of this great work now in preparation by its author,

Says Prof. Timothy Dwight, after examining Vol. I. of the revised volume Prof. Godet has forwarded to us: "It is so greatly revised as to be almost a wholly new work." We have the consent of Prof. Godet to have the work translated and issued in America, and have arranged with Prof. Dwight of Yale College to translate the work, and to add such notes as he may deem of importance to American students. Prof. Godet has a world-wide reputation as a commentator. In 2 large 8vo, vols. The 2d vol. will not be ready until 1886.

"I consider Godet a man of soundest learning and purest orthodoxy."—Howard Crossry, D.D.

"I consider Godet an admirable commentator for clearness and suggestiveness."— WM. M. TAYLOR, D.D.

"Godet's Commentaries combine the critical and the spiritual, perhaps more effectually than any other with which I am acquainted."-LYMAN ARBOTT, D.D., Editor *Corstian Union*.

HARVEST AND THE REAPER.

(Labors of E. P. Hammond.) By REV. P. C. HEADLEY. Large 12mo, \$1.50.

HENRY WARD BEECHER.

A Sketch of Lis Career, with analysis of his power as a Preacher, Lecturer. Orator, and Journalist, and incidents and reminiscences of his Life. By LYMAN ABBOTT, D.D. Finely i'lustrated, 8vo, 600 pp., cloth, \$3.00: sheep, \$4.50: half morocco, \$3.00; full morocco, gilt, \$7.00; memorial copy, extra fine, \$10.00.

HEROES AND HOLIDAYS.

Talks and Stories about Heroes and Holidays. Short illustrated lectures to Boys and Girls by twenty-one preachers in United States and Great Britain. Edited by Rev. W. F. CRAFTS, 12mo, 265 pp., cloth, \$1.25.

HINDU PHILOSOPHY POPULARLY EXPOUNDED;

or, The Six Orthodex Systems of Hindu Philosophy. By Ram CHANDRA Bosz. No work exists which presents so complete a view of each of these systems, through the medium of extracts from the standard translations of the original authors made by learned men, in and out of India. It connet fail to be of entinent use to scholars, and especially to ministers and missionaries, anxious to understand Hinduism. 12mo, cloth, \$1.50.

HISTORY OF ENGLISH BIBLE TRANSLATION.

Revised and Brought down to the Present Time by THOMAS J. CONANT, D.D., Member of the Old Testament Revision Committee. A Complete History of Bible Revision from the Wickliffe Bible to the Revised Version. 2 vols., paper, 8v, 284 pp., 50 cents; 1 vol., 8vo, cloth, \$1.00.

HISTORY OF THE CROSS.

By J. M. SHERWOOD, D.D. Large 8vo, 525 pp., on Heavy Paper (Second Edition). Price, \$2.00.

"Dr. Sherwood has an intense sympathy with the Person and the Redemption Work of Christ, and that Work in its broadest relations in his theme. He has, moreover, carefully studied the existing hindrances of every sort to the progress of that work and exposes them with incisive directness and force. In his exhibition, both of the positive forms of vital truth and of the obstacles which to-day stand in the way of its effective presentation, there are many weighty and helpful suggestions by which the studies of thoughtful ministers and laymen may be enriched."-J. G. Butler, D.D., author of Butler's Bible Work.

"As an artist, a scientist, a moralist, a historian as well as a theologian, Dr. Sherwood has treated his subject with admirable skill. His train of thought is as clear as a sunbeam, and, like a ray of sunshine, it illuminates everything that comes within its range."-Dr. Holme in Homiletic Monthly.

"We thank God that so able and profound a work, conceived upon definite orthodox lines, and aiming at the exaltation of our Lord Jesus Christ, has appeared in these last days."-Episcopal Recorder.

"We consider it, as a whole, worthy of a high place in the religious literature of our times. It will be read with profit, not only by the living generation, but by many that are to come after."—New Fork Evangelist.

"I read the book by sections, and am more and more interested in it. It is sound, spir.tual and stimulating. I know books that are very pious and very stupid; but in this I find the clearest faith and hope of the believer set before him in fresh and inspiring phases; I get from it themes for sermons and quickening for devotion. I would like to have every student for the ministry read, mark, learn, and inwardly digest the 'History of the Cross.'"-Arthur T. Pierson, D.D., Philadelphia.

HISTORICAL LIGHTS;

or, Six thousand extracts from Standard Histories, and Biographies, illustrating twenty thousand topics; especially arranged for Ministers, Lecturers, Public Speakers, Editors, Lawyers and all who have occasion to use illustrations drawn from Historical Literature. Compiled by Rev. CHARLES E. LITTLE, author of "Biblical Lights and Side Lights." 8vo, about 900 pp., \$5.00.

HISTORY OF ENGLAND.

A Popular History of Society and Government in England from the Earliest period to the Present Times. By CHARLES KNGHT. Tables of Contents, Index, Appendix, Notes and Letterpress unabridged. 8 vols., 4to, paper, 1,370 pp., \$2.80; 2 vols., 4to, cloth, \$3.75; 4 vols., \$4.40; 1 vol., sheep, \$4.00; 2 vols., \$5.00; 1 vol., Fr. Im. morocco, \$4.50; 2 vols., \$25.50. The most complete and desirable History of England ever written. The former price of this History was \$18.00 to \$25.00.

HOME ALTAR.

An Appeal in Behalf of Family Worship. With Prayers and Hymns for Family Use. By Rev. CHARLES F. DEEMS, LL.D., Pastor of the Church of the Strangors. *Third Edition*. 12mo, cloth, 75 cents.

HOLY BIBLE,

containing the Old and New Testaments, Cruden's Concordance; the Psalms in Meter; a Bible Dictionary fully illustrated; a Pictorial History of each of the Books of the Bible; Biographical Skotches of the Translat vs and Reformers; the Lives and Martyrdom of the Apostles and Evangelists; Egyptian, Jewish and Biblical Antiquities; Cities of the Bible, with descriptive S or es and Events in Palestine, Biblical Scenery, Manners and Customs of the Ancients; Natural History, Religions Denominations, Science and Revelation; Temple of Solomon History of Jewish Worship, etc., etc. Profusely illustrated, eleganity bound. Royal 4to, 1,663 pp. American morocco, raised panel, gilt back, \$9.00; fine French morocco, antique panel, full gilt, \$11.00; fine German morocco. massive panel, full gilt, \$13.50; genuine Turkey morocco, elegant panel, full gilt, \$16 50.

HOMILETICS.

A Standard Work, invaluable to Clergymen. By JAMES M. HOPPIN, D.D., Professor in Yale College. New Edition. 8vo, 809 pp., cloth, \$3 00.

HOMILETIC ENCYCLOPEDIA OF ILLUSTRATIONS IN THEOLOGY AND MORALS. Selected and arranged by Rev. R. A. BERTRAM. One of our best selling books. Royal 8vo, cloth, 892 pp., \$2.50; sheep, \$3.50; half morocco, \$4.50.

HOMILIST.

By DAVID THOMAS, D.D., author of "The Practical Philosopher," "The Philosophy of Happiness," etc. 12mo, cloth, 368 pp., \$1.25.

HOMILETIC REVIEW.

A Monthly Magazine of Religious Thought, Sermonic Literature, and Dis-cussion of Practical Issues. I. K. FUNK, D.D., Editor. Royal 8vo, 96 pp. Subscription price \$3.00 per year; single numbers 30 cents. Bound vols. III, IV., V., VI., VII., each, cloth, 724 pp., \$3.00. Vol. VIII., 924 pp., \$3.50.

How TO ENJOY LIFE.

Clergymen's and Students' Health; or, Physical and Mental Hygiene, the True Way to Enjoy Lite. By WILLIAM MASON CORNELL, M.D. LL.D., Member of the American Medical Association. (Fifth Edition.) 12mo, cloth, 360 pp., \$1.00.

HYMNS FOR ALL CHRISTIANS.

Compiled by CHARLES F. DEEMS, D.D. LL.D., and PHEBE CARY. (Fifth Edition.) 12mo, cloth, 75 cents.

HOW TO PAY CHURCH DEBIS.

And How to Keep Churches out of Debt. By REV. SYLVANUS STALL. 12mo, cloth, 280 pp., \$1.50.

INNER LIFE OF CHRIST.

BY JOSEPH PARKER, D.D., London. (1) These Sayings of Mine. Sermons on Matthew's Gospel, Chaps. I-VII. With Introduction by Dr. Deems. (2) Servant of All Sermons on Matthew's Gospel, Chaps. VIII-XV. A sequel to the above volume. (3) Things Concerning Himself. Sermons on Matthew's Gospel, Chaps. XVI-XVIII. A sequel to the above volumes. 8vo, cloth, \$1.50 each.

LETTERS FROM HELL.

With Introduction by DR. GEORGE MACDONALD. cloth, \$1.00.

This work has excited intense interest in Germany. It is of the class of "Gates Ajar," and "Within the Gates," by Miss Phelps, though on the opposite theme. Dr. Mac-Donald speaks of it in very strong terms.

LIBRARY OF RELIGIOUS POETRY.

A Collection of the Best Poems of all Ages and Tonques, with Biographical and Literary Notes. Edited by PHILIP SCHAFF, D.D., LL.D., and ARTHUR GILMAN, M.A. With Illustrations. New Edition. Superbly bound. Royal 8vo, \$5.00.

A magnificent book, in which are gathered the finest lyrical productions of the ages. LITTLE BESSIE.

By REV. GEO. H. SMYTHE. Cloth, 50 cents.

LOTHAIR.

By RT. HON. B. DISRAELI, Earl of Beaconsfield. 2 vols., paper, 256 pp., 50 cents; 1 vol., 8vo, cloth, \$1.00.

LUDLOW'S CONCENTRIC CHART OF HISTORY.

Giving at a Glance the Separate and Contemporaneous History of each Century, ancient and modern. Invented and Compiled by JAMES M. LUDLOW, D.D. Price, \$2.00.

Admitsable in design, skillful in execution, accurate in detail."-R. S. Storrs. D. D.
"A dwirshe in design, skillful in execution, accurate in detail."-R. S. Storrs. D. D.
"A very ingenious and valuable device for bringing historical events together in their proper relations of time and of cause and effect."-David Cochran, L.L. D., Pres. Polytechnic institute, Brooklyn.
"It holds an occan of fact in a thimble-full of space."-Jesse B. Thomas, D. D.
A work o great ingenuity and labor."-Prof. Francis Brown, Union Theo. Seminary.
Helpful above everything else of the kind."-Prof. S. S. Orris, P. h. D., Princeton.
A very convenient aid to the study of history."-Prof. W. G. T. Shedd, D.D.

.

"A marvel of ingenuity and condensation; exceedingly handy and useful."-Prof. Roswell D. Hitchcock, D.D.

"The chart contains an enormous mass of information compressed within narrow limits, and arranged in so orderly and systematic a way as to be readily accessible. The concentric chart is a mostadmirable labor-saving contrivance for easy reference. -New *York Tribune.*

MEMOIRS OF REV. DAVID BRAINERD.

Edited by J. M. SHERWOOD, D.D. With Notes and Introduction on the "Life and Character of Brainerd" by the EDITOR, and an essay on "God's Hand in Missions" by A. T. PIERSON, D.D. New and complete edition on the basis of Sereno E. Dwight's (1822). 12mo, LXXX., 354 pp., \$1.50.

"This new edition of one of our religious classics is as timely as it is excellent. The notes and introduction by Dr. Sherwood, and the essay of Dr. Pierson, greatly increase its interest and value. I have already urged every member of the class to which I lecture on missions, to buy it, and were it in my power I would put a copy into the hands of every theological student in the land. Few books in our language are so well fitted to inflame the hearts of Christian young men with the zeal for God."—George L. Prentiss, D. D., Union Theol. Seminary, New York.

" I am delighted with your new edition of "Brainerd's Memoirs." It is so well printed from clearest of clear cut type that thousands will welcome it. With the lives of Harlan Page and Mary Lyon, this must take not less than equal rank as a standard among our biographies of eminent Americans. There have been so many inquiries after the 'Sereno E. Dwight edition' that I am rejoiced that you have now made this life of Brainerd accessible to all. Its fullness, its excellent typography, Dr. Pierson's thrilling prelude on God's Hand in Missions, and the excellent preface and judicious notes added by Dr. Sherwood constitute this a rich sheaf added to the best of our granary of Christian literature."-Prof. Selden J. Coffin, Lafayette College.

MANUAL OF REVIVALS.

Practical Hints and Suggestions from Histories of Revivals, and Biographies of Revivalists, with Themes for the use of Pastors, including Texts, Subjects, and Outlines of the Sermons of many distinguished Evangelists. By G. W. HERVEY. 12mo, cloth, \$1.25.

METROPOLITAN PULPIT.

Containing Condensations of Leading Sermons, and Ruch other Homiletic matter. Vol. I. Royal 8vo, cloth, 206 pp., \$1.50. Vol. II., cloth, enlarged. (Metropolitan Pulpit and Homiletic Monthly.) Royal 8vo, 388 pp., \$2.75. Per set, Vols. I. and II., \$4.00.

MEYER'S COMMENTARIES.

An American Edition of these valuable, critical and exegetical commentaries by HEINRICH A. W. METER with preface, notes and introduction, by several eminent American scholars.

ROMANS, edited by Timothy Dwight, LL.D., of Yale.

I. AND II. CORINTHIANS, edited by Talbot W. Chambers, D.D., New York.

ST. JOHN, edited by Prof. A. C. Kendrick, D.D., Rochester.

ST. MATTHEW, edited by Geo. R. Crooks, D.D., Drew Seminary.

MARK AND LUKE, edited by M. B. Riddle, D.D.

GALATIANS, EPHESIANS AND PHILEMON, edited by Prof. Henry E. Jacobs, D.D. ACTS OF THE APOSTLES, edited by William Ormiston, D.D.

Large 8vo, uniform in style, cloth, \$3.00 each.

Meyer's series of Great Commentaries on the New Testament are in the front rank of acholarly Biblical works.

"This is a very learned Commentary."-C. H. Spurgeon.

" Prince of Exegetes."-T. W. Chambers.

" Of immense value."-Thomas Armitage, D.D.

"Always helpful."-I. T. Duryea, D.D.

"Useful for its large learning, wise judgment, and conciseness "-Arthur Brooks, D.D. This series of publications deserves the highest praise, and cannot fail to reward the enterprising publishers."-Bibliokhea Sacra.

"MY ST. JOHN."

A remarkable pastoral experience by JAMES M. LUDLOW, D.D. "A most pathetic and interesting story, which has brought tears from many eyes." 32mo, 10 cents; 50 copies, \$3.50; 100, \$6.00.

NEW LIGHT ON MORMONISM.

A brief and succinct History of this Stupendous Delusion. By ELLEN E. DICENSEN. With Introduction by the late THURLOW WEED. 12mo, cloth, \$1.00.

This will be found to be a book of remarkable interest and power. It gives a vivid and trustworthy account of the origin and early history of Mormonism, and sketches the career of Joe Smith, Rigdon and other noted actors, and brings the history down to the present time. It abounds with incidents, facts, experiences which are new to the public, at least to this generation. The work cannot fail to deepen the disgust and horror already felt for this iniquity of iniquities.

NEW POPULAR BIOGRAPHIES.

JOHN WYCLIFFE. Written in a racy and entertaining, yet scholarly style. Paper, 25 cents; cloth, \$1.00.

ULRIC ZWINGLI.

Translated from the German. Edited by JEAN GROB. 12mo, paper, 25 cents; cloth, \$1.00.

MARTIN LUTHER.

Based on Köstlin's Life of Luther, as prepared by PROF. W. REIN. Translated by Rev. G. F. BEHRINGER. A clear, scholarly, *reliable* record of the Reformer, suited for popular use. 12mo, paper, 25 cents; cloth, \$1.00.

JOHN CALVIN.

By M GUIZOT, Member of the Institute of France. 4to, paper, 15 cents; cloth, 12mo, 160 pp., 50 cents.

OLIVER CROMWELL.

His Life, Times, Battlefields, and Contemporaries. By E. PAXTON HOOD. 12mo, paper, 25 cents; fine cloth, \$1.00.

OEHLER'S OLD TESTAMENT THEOLOGY.

An American Edition. Edited by PROF. GEORGE E. DAY, Yale College. This Edition is Already Introduced as a Text Book in Yale, Princeton, New Brunswick, Chautauqua School of Theology, Lane, and other Theological Seminaries. Royal 8vo, \$3.00.

OUT OF EGYPT.

Bible Readings on the Book of Exodus. By GEORGE F. PENTECOST, D.D. Paper, 25 cents; cloth, \$1.00.

OBSCURE CHARACTERS AND MINOR LIGHTS OF SCRIPTURE. By FREDERICK HASTINGS, Editor of "Homiletic Magazine." 12mo, 284 pp., \$1.00.

PASTOR'S RECORD.

For Study, Work, Appointments and Choir for one year. By REV. W. T. WYLIE. 12mo, paper, 50 cents; cloth, 75; leather, \$1.00.

PASTORAL THEOLOGY.

By JAMES M. HOPPIN, Prof. in Yale College. Author of "Homiletics." 8vo, \$2.50.

We have here the best results of conscientious, thorough Christian scholarship and study-the fullest and most philosophical and instructive work on Pastoral Theology, which the ages have brought forth. It is a work that cannot fail to be popular and useful, and is an honor to American authorship.

POPERY.

The Foe of the Church and of the Republic. By Jos. S. VAN DYKE, D.D., author of "Through the Prison to the Throne," etc. 8vo, cloth, 304 pp., \$1.00,

PREACHER'S CABINET.

A Haud-Book of Illustrations. By REV. EDWARD THWING, author of "Drill-Book in Vocal Culture," "Outdoor Life in Europe," etc. Fourth Edition, Parts I., H. and IH., 12mo, paper, 25 cents each.

PULPIT AND GRAVE.

A collection of many of the most impressive and appropriate Funeral Sermons; many themes and texts that have been used on funeral occasions, with hundreds of Suggestive Hints. An exhaustive work on this subject. Invaluable to clergymen. 12mo, 360 pp., cloth, \$1.50.

PULPIT TALKS,

On Topics of the Time, including "Religion and Science," "Religion and Social Organization," "Religion and Popular Literature," "Religion and Popular Anusements," By J. H. BRLANCE, D.D., Rector of St. Mark's Church, N. Y. 12mo, 46 pp., paper, 25 cents.

PRAYER AND ITS REMARKABLE ANSWERS.

By WILLIAM W. PATTON, D.D. The 20th edition of this remarkable book has been exhausted at \$2.00 per volume. 12mo, nearly 500 pp., cloth, \$1.00.

"Among all the books that have come to our notice, we are free to say, the book which will prove to the general reader, at once the most interesting and instructive. The volume is packed with interesting and well authenticated facts,"-Chicago Advance.

" Many of the statements it contains are as incontrovertible as the doctrine of the attraction of gravitation."-N. Y. Independent.

"The compilation of facts is large, wide in its survey, wonderful in its results."-New York Observer.

"The best contribution to the literature of prayer. We heartily commend it."—Interior, Chicago.

"The book is adapted to confirm the faith of Christians who have been troubled by infidel sophistries."-National Baptist, Philadelphia.

"Dr Patton conducts an argument with such signal ability, he reasons so clearly and forcibly, running his lines of thought directly and coherently from premises to conclusions, that it is an intellectual pleasure to follow his processes in the exercise of logic."-Chicago Tribune.

PRAISE SONGS OF ISRAEL.

A New Rendering of the Book of Psalms. By JOHN DE WITT, D.D., of the Theological Seminary, New Brunswick, N. J., and Member of the American Old Testament Revision Company. Large octavo; Elegant style, with chaste adornments. Price, \$2.00.

A work of rare literary ability and artistic beauty, as the testimonials of some of our most distinguished scholars and critics declare.

PUSEY'S COMMENTARY ON THE MINOR PROPHETS.

The entire work in 2 vols. Cloth, \$3.00 each. (In press.)

PUSEY'S "DANIEL THE PROPHET."

1 vol., cloth, \$3.00. (In preparation.)

These commentaries have received most extraordinary commendations.

"His Commentaties are of a rare order in mingling the results of the highest scholarship with the unction of the deepest spirituality. His 'Daniel' is far beyond any other commentary ever written on that prophet. In the 'Minor Prophets' he has shown the same careful, scholarly treatment and the same devout spirit. This work is rich in spiritual thought, and must prove abundantly suggestive to every thoughtful reader."— Howard Crosby, D.D.

"I am gratified to learn that you intend to bring out an American reprint of Pusey's Minor Prophets, which is the most learned, able and instructive commentary on that portion of Scripture, that has been produced in Great Britain."-Prof. Henry Green, Princeton Seminary.

"It gives me a heartfelt joy to learn of your design to republish Dr. Pusey's Minor Prophets If ever there was profound learning combined with the spirit of 'the little child, 'enlisted in the task of old Testament exposition, we see it here. I cannot always accept the Poctor's solution of knotty points, but I tremble to compare my own questionings with his entire self-surrender to what seems to him the mind of the Spirit. Such critical skill and such humanity are rarely combined.—Bishop A. Cleveland Coze, Bufglao, N. Y.

" I consider Dr. Pusey's Commentary on the Minor Prophets to be a most valuable work: I have studied it with great profit and much pleasure and benefit, and I am most happy to hear that an American edition is about to be published."—Morgan Dix, D.D., New York.

** I am glad to hear that you propose to republish on this side of the Atlantic Pusey's Commentary on the Minor Prophets It is the best exposition known to use of the section of the Sacred Scriptures. Pusey's Hebrew scholarship was undoubted; his learning was extensive; his acquaintance particularly with patristic Hterature, was very large; and his heart was especially derout. His well-known church views do not obtrude themselves, and alike in his comments on Daniel and the Minor Prophets he seems to me to be on his knees as he studies—seeking only to know God's meaning and desiring only to do God's will. I have gone *through* his Daniel chapter by chapter wondering even more at the reverence Land the learning of the expositor."-M. Taylor, D.D., New York. - Wm.

"Dr. Pnsey's 'Commentary on the Minor Prophets' will certainly be an interesting and valuable addition to your list of publications."-Phillips Brooks, D.D., Boston.

"The republication of Dr. Pusey's Commentary on the Minor Prophets is much to be desired. A work of such rare scholarship, judgment and devotional spirit ought to be far more widely known in this country. I am glad to hear that a New York house has undertaken the reprint."—Bishop F. D. Huntington, of Central New York.

REVISED NEW TESTAMENT. (Teacher's Edition.)

With New Index and Concordance, Harmony of the Gospels, Maps, Parellel Passages, and many other Indispensable Helps. Cloth, \$1.50.

REVISERS' ENGLISH.

A spicy criticism on the English of the Revisers of the New Testament. By REV. GEO. WASHINGTON MOON, England. 12mo, cloth, 75 cents.

ROCK THAT IS HIGHER THAN I.

A beautiful gift book suitable at all seasons. By Rev. JOHN EDGAR JOHNSON. 8vo, cloth, 75 cents.

ROME IN AMERICA.

BY JUSTIN FULTON, D.D. 12mo, paper, 30 cents; cloth, 75 cents.

SABBATH FOR MAN, THE,

With special reference to the rights of Workingmen, based on Scripture, and a Symposium of Correspondence with more than 250 representative Men of all Nations and Denominations. By REV. WILEUR F. CRAFTS. Large 12mo, \$1.50. The author has gathered an immense amount of information from all parts of the world bearing on the present state of Sabbath observance, existing Sabbath laws, the views of leading men in reference to the Sabbath, and a full bibliography of Sabbath

literature. It is a book that ought to find its way into every family circle in the land.

SCHAFF-HERZOG ENCYCLOPEDIA OF RELIGIOUS KNOWLEDGE;

or, Dictionary of Biblical, Historical, Doctrinal and Practical Theology. Based on the Real-Encyklopädie of Herzog, Pitt and Hauck. Edited by PHILIP SCHAFF, D.D., LL.D., Professor in Union Theological Seminary, assisted by REV. SAMUEL JACKSON, M.A., and REV. D. S. SCHAFF. Complete in 3 volumes. Royal Svo, 2,5 0 pp., cloth, each \$6.00; sheep, \$7.50; half morocco, \$9.00; full morocco, gilt, \$12.00.

"It is worthy of its name, contains the matter of the great German work in which we Americans are interested with many new contributions from the most competent specialists among ourselves. It will be of great and lasting value to editors, students, professors and clergymen."—John Hull, D.D., New York.

"The articles are concise, yet full. The volume is a mine of fresh and interesting information on all Scriptural and ecclesiastical matters in which lie pure nuggets ready for the hand of the seeker. The work furnishes ample proof of laborlous carefulness and vigilant accuracy."-W. Ormiston, D. D., LL.D., New York.

"The Schaff-Herzog is the very best Encyclopædla published in any language. For variety, amplitude and exactness of useful information in the branches of knowledge covered by it, I am acquainted with no work that equals it."-Prof. Roswell D. Hitch-cock, D. D., New York.

"It is certain that this Encyclopædia will fill a place in our Theological Literature in which, for a long time, it will have no rival."-Prof. A. A. Hodge, D.D., Princeton Theo. Seminary.

"Dr. Schaff's 'Religious Encyclopædia' may well be called the joint product of the scholarship of the world. It is the result not solely of any one thinker or one class of thinkers, hot of scholars and schools widely diversified in their intellectual habits and tastes. It not only deserves to form a part of every good library for students of general literature, but it is pre-eminently valuable as forming in itself a compact theological library." - Prof. Edward A. Park, D. D.

"I have long been acquainted with the original work of Herzog, which in scientific structure and profound learning has held the first place among works of its kind. The present edition, to which Dr. Schaff's accomplished supervision adds so much worth, is invaluable."-Julius H. Scelge, Amherst College.

"I am delighted with the 'Religious Encyclopædia' edited by Dr. Schaff, who has certainly enriched our American libraries with a greater store of ripe sacred knowl-edge than any other living scholar. This encyclopædia is invaluable for scope of sub-jects, for richness of knowledge, and for general reliableness of judgment."-Rev. Henry Ward Beecher.

STARS AND CONSTELLATIONS.

By ROYAL HILL. A very ingenious and simple chart by which any one can locate the fixed Stars without Instruments, Globes or Maps. Super-royal, fine paper, 4to, with 2 charts and 14 cuts, price \$1.00.

This work is something wholly new. It will supply a long felt want in every school, Academy and College. Every student or scholar will find it a valuable acquisition in his library.

Every constellation in the Zodiac is delineated with remarkable accuracy in white and black cuts. These Zodiacal cuts also show the relative size and exact position of each star visible to the naked eye; and the exact path of the sun is given so that any one can instantly give the precise location of the sun for any day in the year with *absolute certainty*.

This work gives an interesting description of every conspicuous object in the heavens, excluding the planets. And a system of indexes atfords every facility to make the book the more practical and convenient than any work on the stars.

STORIES IN RHYME FOR HOLIDAY TIME.

By EDWARD JEWITT WHEELER. With 29 illustrations by Walter Satterlee. A holiday book for young readers. \$1.75.

"Quite above the average."-N, Y. Nation.

"Replete with happy hits and situations."-N. Y. Times.

" One of the brightest child's books of the year."-S. S. Times.

" Bright and rollicking, full of fun, but pure and wholesome."-Chicago Advance.

" A really charming book." -- Mary Mapes Dodge, Editor St. Nicholas.

"The 'Boy to the Schoolmaster' is worthy of Dr. Holmes."-The American.

"Mr. Wheeler ranks among the first of writers of juvenile literature."-Albany Evening Journal.

THE BUNTLING BALL.

A Græco-American Play. A Keen Satire on New York Society. By one of the most brilliant and well-known of living writers. Illustrated by C. D. WELDON, 12mo, \$1.50; gilt edge, \$2.00.

Opinions of the Press:

"It will be enjoyed immensely by every one."-Globe, Boston.

"A notable production ; the writer has music in his soul,"-Post, Hartford,

" Capitally illustrated; one of the most amusing of books."-Press, Philadelphia.

"The brochure is clear, the illustrations of marked merit."-Dispatch, Pittsburgh.

"As a social satire, it deserves a high place."-Telegram, New York.

"A pungent, rhythmical burlesque. It author is no novice."-Inter Ocean, Chicago.

" Abounds in audacious puns and merry quips and sly jokes."-Examiner, New York.

" It is graphic and pungent."-Independent, New York.

"We read it with no little pleasure."-Herald & Presbyter, Cincinnati.

"No book can compare with it for dramatic brilliancy, biting yet good natured, sarcasm and very peculiar, refined and original wit."- Women's Journal, Boston.

THEOLOGY OF THE OLD TESTAMENT.

By DR. GUST. FR. OEHLER, late Professor Ordinarius of Theology in Tubingen, Leipzig. This American edition is edited by PROF. GEO. E. DAY, D.D., of Yale College. It has been introduced as a olass-book at Yale and other seminaries. Universally praised both in Europe and America. 1 vol., 8vo, cloth, \$3.00.

"Ochler's Theology of the Old Testament has for a generation been considered as at the head of all treatises on the subject-a subject which just now has assumed unusual prominence, especially to those who are persuaded that the Old Testament and the New stand or fall together."-T W. Chambers, D, D.

THE MENTOR.

By ALFRED AVRES, author of "The Orthoepist," "The Verbalist," etc. Luxuriously bound, cloth, \$1.00.

"In every respect one of the most admirable books on manners and manner. It possesses high literary merit."-Evening Journal, Chicago.

"The Mentor," take it for all in all, is perfused both at chardy." "The Mentor," take it for all in all, is perfuse the best book of its kind that has been written; it is eminently sensible, and is wholly free from the artificialty and priggishness that usually characterise such books. It is really an admirable volume to put into the hands of young people; but while its lessons are useful to both sexes, they are especially so to young men. Its teachings will greatly tend to give them confidence, and consequently to make them feel at ease and to appear to advantage in society. '--Literary News, New York. THROUGH THE PRISON TO THE THRONE.

Illustrations of Life from the Biography of Joseph. By Rev. Joseph S. VAN DYKE. 16mo, cloth, 254 pp., \$1.00.

THOUGHTS OF JOHN FOSTER.

Collated, arranged and indexed. By W. W. Events, D.D. Price, cloth, 12mo, \$1.00.

THE TREASURY OF DAVID.

By CHARLES H. SPURGEON. 8vo, 6 vols., strong cloth binding, \$12.00; sheep, \$16.50 per set.

"Mr. Spurgeon's great work on the Psalms is without an equal as an exposition of that portion of Scripture. Eminently practical in his own teaching, he has collected in these volumes the best thoughts of the best minds on the Psalter, and especially of that great body loosely grouped together as the Purnan divines. I heartily welcome this great work."—John Hall, D.D.

"The most important and practical work of the age on the Psalter is the 'Treasury of David,' by Charles H. Spurgeon. It is full of the force and genius of this celebrated preacher, and rich in selections from the entire range of literature."-Philip Schay, D.D.

"I have used Mr. Spurgeon's 'Treasury of David' for three years, and found it worthy of its name. Whoso goeth in there will find 'rich spoils.'"-T.L.Cuyler, D.D.

THE REAPER AND HIS HARVEST.

Giving the results of the labors of Rev. E. P. Hammond (Evangelist), for the Conversion of Children. Edited by Rev. P. C. HEADLEY. Large 12mo, \$1.50.

THIRTY THOUSAND THOUGHTS.

On all Subjects; From all Sources. Authorized American Edition. Edited by the Rev. CANON SPENCE, REV. JOSEPH S. EXELI, REV. CHARLES NEL, with introduction by VERY REV. DEAN HOWON, D.D. Complete in seven volumes. One every three months. Vols. I., II., III. and IV. ready. \$3.50 each.

THE CLEW OF THE MAZE;

or, Modern Infideli'y and How to Meet It. Toge'her with "The Spare Half Hour." By Rev. C. H. SPURGEON. Paper, 15 cents; cloth, 75 cents.

TALKS TO FARMERS.

By REV. CHARLES H. SPURGEON. 12mo, 360 pp., cloth, \$1.00.

TALKS TO BOYS AND GIRLS ABOUT JESUS.

With Hible Links to make a Complete and Chronological Life of Christ for the Young. Edited by REV. W. F. CRAFTS. 12mo, 400 pp., cloth, 75 cents: illustrated, \$1.50.

THE HOLY BIBLE.

Translated according to the Letter and Idiom of the Original Languages by ROBERT YOENG, LL.D., author of "Analytical Concordance of the Bible," etc. 8vo, 764 pp., cloth, §2.50.

TRAPS FOR THE YOUNG.

A thrilling description of the author's adventures with crime, and in bringing the victims to justice. A book for parents divested of all improper language or representations. By ANTHONY CONSIOCE, of the Society for the Suppression of Vice, author of "Frauds Exposed." 12mo, cloth. \$1.00.

WALL STREET IN HISTORY.

Giving the History of this Street from Colonial Times to the present date. By MARTHA J LAME, author of "History of New York." Copiously illustrated; 4 to, cloth, \$2.00.

WHAT OUR GIRLS OUGHT TO KNOW.

By MARY J. STUDLEY, M.D. A most practical and valuable book: should be placed in the hands of every girl. Intelligently read, it will accomplish much in the elevation of the human race. 12mo, cloth, \$1.00.

WHY FOUR GOSPELS?

By D. S GREGORY, D.D., President of Lake Forest University. New edition, 12mo, \$1.50.

"This is a master-work upon its special theme. It is the only complete and conclusive exposition of the distinctive characteristics of the Gospel writings and their writers."-J. Glentworth Butler, D.D., Author "Butler's Bible Work."

The Standard Series.

Best Bo	oks for a Trifle, printed in readable type, on fair paper, and bound	in
	nilla, without abridgment except Nos. 6-7, 9-10. All books with star	
(15)	vols.) ar also bound in one volume, cloth, \$3.50. Ar Books with dags	ger
(†) a	re also bound separate y in cloth.	
No.	Pri	ce.
*1.	JOHN PLOUGHMAN'S TALK. Spurgeon} Both	12
	CHOICE OF BOOKS. Carlyle. 4to	1.0
*2.	MANLINESS OF CHRIST. Thomas Hughes. 4to	10
3.	Essays. Lord Macaulay. 4to	15
4.	LIGHT OF ASIA. Edwin Arnold. 4to	15
	IMITATION OF CHRIST. Thomas à Kempis. 4to	15
*6-7.	LIFE OF CHRIST. Canon Farrar. 4to	50
8.	ESSAYS. Thomas Carlyle. 4to LIFE AND WORK OF ST. PAUL. Canon Farrar. 4to	20
*9-10.	LIFE AND WORK OF ST. PAUL. Canon Farrar. 4to	50
*11.	SELF CULTURE. Prof. J. S. Blackie 4to	10
†12 -1 9.		80
	LETTERS TO WORKMAN AND LABORERS. Ruskin. 4to	30
	IDVLS OF THE KING. Alfred Teunyson. 4to	20
	LIFE OF ROWLAND HILL. V. J. Charlesworth. 4to	15
	Town Geology. Charles Kingsley. 4to	15
25.	ALFRED THE GREAT. Thos. Hughes. 4to	20
2 6.	OUTDOOR LIFE IN EUROPE. E P. THWING. 4to CALAMITIES OF AUTHORS I. D'ISFAEli. 4to	20
27.	CALAMITIES OF AUTHORS 1. DISTACT. 410	20
28.	SALON OF MADAME NECKER. Part 1. 4to	15 15
29.	ETHICS OF THE DUST. John Ruskin. 410	
	MEMORIES OF MY EXILE. Louis Kossuth. 4to	40
*32.	MISTER HORN AND HIS FRIENDS. Illustrated. 4to	$\frac{15}{40}$
33-34.	URATIONS OF DEMOSTHENES. 4to	15
35.	FRONDES AGRESTES. John Ruskin. 4to	10
36.	JOAN OF ARC. Alphonse de Lamartine. 4to THOUGHTS OF M. AURELIUS ANTONINUS. 4to	15
37.	THOUGHTS OF M. AURELIUS ANTONINUS. 410	15
38.	SALON OF MADAME NECKER, Part II, 4to,	15
39.	THE HERMITS. Charles Kingsley. 4to	15
*40.	JOHN PLOUGHMAN'S PICTURES. Spurgeon. 4to	10
*41. *42.	PULPIC TABLE-TALK. Dean Ramsay. 4to	15
	BIBLE AND NEWSPAPER. C. H. Spurgeon. 4to LACON. Rev. C. Colton. 4to	20
43. 44.	LAUNN, LEV. C. COLOIL, 400	20
41.	Goldsmith's Citizen of the World. 4to	20
	LIFE OF C. H. SPURGEON. 8VO	20
+17	To by Carvin M Guizot Ato	15
+4-4-40	JOHN CALVIN. M. GUIZOL. 4to DICKENS' CHRISTMAS BOOK. Illustrated. 8vo	50
50	SHAIPP'S CHITHEF AND RELIGION 8VO	15
+31 50	GODET S COMMENTARY ON LUKE. 8vo 2	00
153.	DIARY OF A MINISTER'S WIFE. Part I. 8vo	15
	VAN DOREN'S COMMENTARY ON LUKE. 8V0	00
158.	DIARY OF A MINISTER'S WIFE. Part II. 8vo	15
59.	THE NUTRITIVE CUBE. Dr. Robert Walter. 8vo	15
t60.	SARTOR RESARTUS. Thomas Carlyle. 410	25
		50
63.	THE PERSIAN QUEEN. E. P. Thwing. 8vo	10
64.	SALON OF MADAME NECKER. Part III. 4to	15
	HISTORY OF ENGLISH B BLE TRANSLATION. Conant	50
67.	INGERSOLL ANSWERED. Joseph Parker, D.D. 8vo	15
	STUDIES IN MARK. D. C. Hughes. 8vo	60
70.	JOB'S COMFORTERS. A Satire. Dr. Parker. 16mo	10
†71.	REVISER'S ENGLISH. G W. Moon. 12mo	20
172.	CONVERSION OF CHILDREN. Hammond. 12mo	30
73.	NEW TESTAMENT HELPS Rev. W. F. Crafts. 8vo.	20
74.	OPIUM-ENGLAND'S POLICY. Liggins. 8vo	10
†75.	BLOOD F JESUS. Rev. Wm. A. Reid, 12mo	10
76.	DPUTM-ENGLAND'S POLICY, Liggins, 8vo BLOOD 'F JESUS, Rev. Wm. A, Reid, 12mo LESSON IN THE CLOSET, Chas, F. Deems, D.D. 12mo	20
177-78.	HEROES AND HOLIDAYS. Rev. W. F. OTAILS. 12110	60
79.	REMINISCENCES OF LYMAN BEFORER D.D. 8V0	10

The Standard Library.

Biography, Popular Science, Travel, History and General Literature. Previous numbers (1-79) of this Library are known as STANDARD SER ES. These books are uniform in style of binding. 1. Paper cover Edition, prices 15 to 25 cents.
Cheap cloth Edition, price 50 cents each. 3. Fine cloth (Edition de Luxe) 75 cents and \$1.00. 15-cent paper bound issues, 75 cents in cloth; 25-cent paper issues, \$1.00 cloth.

ALL EDITIONS ARE 12mo IN SIZE.

No.	I	ri	ce.
80.	LIFE OF CROMWELL. By Paxton Hood. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth	1	00
	SCIENCE IN SHORT CHAPTERS. By W. M. Williams. Paper, 25 cts ; cloth	1	00
	AMERICAN HUM RISTS. By H. R. Haweis. Paper, 15 cts.; cloth		75
83.	LIVES OF ILLUSTRIOUS SHOEMAKERS. By W. E Winks. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth	1	00
84.	FLOTSAM AND JETSAM. By THOMAS GIBSON BOWLES. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth	1	6 0
85.	HIGHWAYS OF IITERATURE; or What to Read and How to Read. By David Pryde. Paper, 15 cts.; cloth		75
	COLIN CLOUT'S CALENDAR; or, a Record of a Summer. By Grant Allen. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth	1	00
	ESSAYS OF GEORGE ELIOT. Collected by Nathan Sheppard. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth	1	0 0
88.	CHARLOTTE BRONTE. By L. C. Holloway. Paper, 15 cts.; cloth		75
89.	SAM HOBART. By Justin D. FULTON. Paper, 25 cts.: cloth	1	60
90.	SUCCESSFUL MEN OF TO-DAY, AND WHAT THEY SAY OF SUCCESS. By Wilbur F. Crafts. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth	1	00
91.	NATURE STUDIES. By Richard A. Proctor. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth	1	00
92.	INDIA: WHAT CAN IT TEACH US? B: Max Muller. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth	1	C0
93.	A WINTER IN INDIA. By W. E. Baxter, M. P. Paper, 15 cts.; cloth		75
94.	SCOTTISH CHARACTERISTICS. By Paxton Hood. Paper. 25 cts.; cloth	1	00
	HISTORICAL AND OTHER SEETCHES. By James Anthony Froude. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth	1	00
	JEWISH ARTISAN LIFE IN THE TIME OF JESUS. By Prof. Franz Delitzsch. Paper, 15 cts.; cloth		75
97.	SCIENTIFIC SOPHISMS. By Samuel Wainright. Paper, 25 cts.; cleth	1	00
	ILLUSTRATIONS AND MEDITATIONS. By C. H. Spurgeon. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth	1	00
	FRENCH CELEBRITIES. Part I. By Ernest Daudet and others. Paper, 15 cts.; cloth		75
	BY-WAYS OF LITERATURE. By D. H. Wheeler, LL. D., Pres. Allegheny College. Paper 25 cts.; cloth	1	00
101.	LIFR OF MARTIN LUTHEU, based upon "Koestlin's Life of Luther." Translated and edited by Rev. George F. Bebringer. Paper, 25 cts.: cloth	1	00
	FRENCH CELEBRITIES. Part II. By Claretie and others. Paper, 15 ets.; cloth		75
	OUR CHRISTMAS IN A PALACE. By Edward Everett Hale. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth		00
	WITH THE POETS. By Canon Farrar. Paper, 25 cts.: cloth		00
105	LIFE OF ZWINGLI By Prof Grob Paper, 25 cts.; cloth	1	00

The Standard Library.

	STANDARD LIBRARY for 1884 contains none but absolutely new works many of them by the ablest American writers of fiction. The series con 26 volumes, 12mo, printed on good paper, in clear, large type, and bou paper covers with artistic designs, and in cloth, on extra heavy paper, back and side gold stamp, in variously colored bindings.	tai nd	ns in
	DES: PAPER, 15 and 25 cents per volume; cloth, 75 cents and \$1.00.		
No. 106.	STORY OF THE MERV. Epitomized from "The Merv Oasis" by the author, Edmond O'Donovan. Paper, 25 cents; cloth		ce, 00
107.	MUMU, AND THE DAIRY OF A SUPERFLUOUS MAN. Two Novels. By Ivan Turg-nieff. Translated from the Russian. One Volume. Paper, 15 cents; cloth		75
1 08.	MEMORIE AND RIME. Stories, Poems and Sketches. Also "Leaves from my Journal." By Joaquin Miller. Pater, 25 cents; cloth	1	00
1 09.	CHRISTIANITY TRIUMPHANT. By John P. Newman, D.D. A most graphic and eloquent account of the vic ories achieved by Christianity. Paper, 15 cents: cloth		75
11 0.	THE BOWSHAM PUZZLE. A new Novel. By John Habberton, author of "Helen's Babies." Paper, 25 cents; cloth	1	00
	MY MUSICAL MEMORIES. A volume of reminiscences. By H. R. Haweis,	1	00
11 2.	A.M. Paper, 25 cents; cloth ARCHIBALD MALMAISON. A Novel. By Julian Hawthorne. Paper, 15 cents; cloth		75
113.	IN THE HEART OF AFRICA. Travels of Sir Samuel Baker, F. R. G. S. With Map. Paper, 25 cts; cloth	1	00
114.	THE CLEW OF THE MAZE; or, Modern Infidelity and How to Meet It. Together with a series of non-religious papers, "The Spare Half- Hour." E Rev. C. H. Spurgeon. Paper, 15 cts; cloth		75
1 15.	THE FORTUNES OF RACHEL. A Novel. By Edward Everett Hale. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth	1	00
11 6.	CHINESE GORDON. A Succinct Record of his Life. By Archibald Forbes.	\$0	75
117.	WIT, WISDOM AND PHILOSOPHY. By Jean Paul Richter. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth.	1	00
118.	HIMSELF AGAIN. A Novel. By J. C. Goldsmith. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth,	1	00
	THE HOME IN POETRY. A collection of English and American verse on The Home. By Laura C. Holloway. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth	1	00
	NUMBER ONE, AND HOW TO TAKE CARE OF HIM. A series of familiar talks on Dress, Liet and Social and Sanitary Science. By Joseph J. Pope, M. D., of Victoria Hospital, England. Paper, 15 cts; cloth		75
121.	RUTHERFORD. A Novel. By Edgar Fawcett. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth	1	00
1 22.	TEN YEARS & POLICE COURT JUDGE. By Judge Wiglittle. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth.	1	00
123.	'49-THE GOLD SEEKER OF THE SIERRAS. By Joaquin Miller. Paper, 15 cts.; cloth		75
	A YANKEE SCHOOL TEACHER IN VIRGINIA., By Lydia Wood Baldwin. Paper, 25 cts; cloth		00
126.	LIFE OF WYCLIFFE. By John Laird WILSON. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth. AN OLD SALLOR'S YARNS. By Capt. Roland Coffin. Paper, 15 cts.; cloth.	1	00 75
127.	OUT OF EGYPT. Bible Readings on the Book of Exodus. By Rev. Geo. F. Pentecost D.D. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth	1	00
128.	F. Pentecost, D.D. Paper, 25 cts.; cloth		00
129.	PRINCE SARONI'S WIFE, AND THE PEARL-SHELL NECKLACE. Two Novels. By Julian Hawthorne. In one volume. Paper, 15 cts; cloth		75
130.	CHRISTMAS IN NARRAGANSETT. By Edward Everett Hale. Paper, 25 cts.:	1	00
131.	cloth. EDWIN ARNOLD AS POETIZER AND AS PAGANIZER; or, "The Light of Asia, examined for its Literature and Buddhism." Paper, 15 cts.; cloth		75

BOOKS ON THE "REVISED VERSION :"

REVISED VERSION OF THE-OLD TESTAMENT.

Official Oxford and Cambridge Edition. Price \$1.00.

Apart from the desirability of replacing the Authorized (King James) Version with this, the Revised Version, it is claimed, and not without good reason, that the Revised Version will prove the very best commentary upon the old version To all clergymen, Sunday school teachers and Bible readers, the revised Bible will be found indispensable to a clear and reliable interpretation of Scripture.

The \$1.00 edition is compact and clearly printed. The size is 4x5 ½ inches.

COMPANION TO THE REVISED OLD TESTAMENT.

Showing the leading changes made by the Revisers, and the reasons for making them. By TALBOT W. CHAMBERS, D.D. 12mo, cloth, \$1.00,

Dr. Chambers was a most valued member of the Revision Committee, and is, besides, a ripe and accomplished scholar and Biblical critic. Moreover, he is thoroughly trustworthy, conscientious and painstaking in all his literary work.

"The Companion to the Revised Old Testament" discusses the need of a revision, and the method of making it; then considers the original text of the Old Testament, and follows this with a mention of the changes made, and the reasons for making them, from Genesis to Malachi, and concludes with a list of the Old Testament Revisers, British and American, and their Bibliography. The work will be timely and welcome to all who purchase and desire to under-

stand and appreciate the merits of the Old Testament Revision.

COMPANION TO THE REVISED NEW TESTAMENT.

Explaining the reason for the changes made in the Authorized Version. By ALEX. ROBERTS, D.D., member of the English Revision Committee, with Supplement by a member of the American Committee. Authorized Edition. 8vo, 117 pp., paper, 25 cents; 16mo, 213 pp., cloth, 75 cents.

The New York Examiner and Chronicle says : " It is very valuable, giving needed facts as to the causes of the different readings which have sprung up in the Scriptures, and the grounds upon which the changes in the present Revised Version have been made.

THE REVISERS' ENGLISH.

A Series of Criticisms, showing the Revisers' violations of the Laws of the Language. By G. WASHINGTON MOON, F. R. S. L., author of "The Dean's English," etc. 12mo, cloth, 75 cents.

"There can be no question that Mr. Moon has dealt the heaviest of all blows yet given to the English of the Revisers."-The Revisionist.

"Mr. Moon's criticisms upon the Revisers' English seem to us very searching and very just."-The Homilist.

REVISED NEW TESTAMENT. (Teacher's Edition.)

With New Index and Concordance, Harmony of the Gospels, Maps, Parallel Passages in full, and many other Indispensable Helps. All most carefully prepared. Price, in cloth, \$1.50. Other prices, from \$2.50 to \$10.00.

Christian Union : "This is the best."

Presbuterian Journal : "The complete edition."

Rev. Dr. McCosh: "Admirably suited to teachers."

ANALYTICAL CONCORDANCE TO 8,000 CHANGES IN THE REVISED NEW TESTAMENT.

By ROBERT YOUNG, D.D., LL.D., author of Young's Concordance to the Bible, etc. 8vo, 24 pp., price, paper, 40 cents. 12mo., 72 pp., price, paper, 40 cents.

NEW BOOKS ON THE OLD AND NEW TESTAMENTS:

HISTORY OF ENGLISH BIBLE TRANSLATION.

The Popular History of the Translation of the Holy Scriptures into the English Tongue. With specimens of the Old English Versions. By MRS. H.C. CONANT and REV. T. J. CONANT, D.D. Svo, paper, 50 cents; cloth \$1.00.

"This is the best history of the English translation of the Bible with which we are acquainted, and it gives some details respecting both Wycliffe and Tyndale not to be found in general histories of the Bible."—*Christian Union*.

THE OLDEST CHURCH MANUAL,

Called "Teaching of the Apostles," with illustrations and fac-similes of the Jerusalem MS, and cognate documents. Edited by PHILIP SCHAFF, D.D., LL.D. 12mo, cloth, price, \$2.00.

"This is the latest and fullest work on this remarkable book recently discovered by Bryennics, the Metropolitan of Nicomedia. It gives the text of the "Teach, ing" in Greek and English, with a Commentary, and all the cognate documents (the Apostolic Church Order, the Coptic Canons, the Seventh Book of the Apostolic Constitution), with translations, and a number of Chapters of Discussions connected with the subject. These chapters give an account of the manuscript and its discovery, a sketch of Dr. Bryennios, an analysis of the contents, an estimate of its theology, and general value. They inquire into the age and authorship of the manuscript, and its relation to similar documents of the first and eccond centuries. The questions of the primitive mode of baptism, and the administration of the Lord's Supper and Agapæ receive large attention. So also the primitive officers of the church mentioned in the *Didache*, as Apostles, Prophe's, Bishops and Deacons. The book is an important contribution to the history of the post-Apostolic Age.

A unique feature of the work is the illustrations and fac-similes of the Jerusalem Monastery, and the library where the MS. of the *Didacke* was found, two pages of the MS. itself (which is now almost inaccessible), and several baptismal pictures from the Catacombs. The fac-similes were obtained by friends of the author in Constantinople, and have never before been published. The book contains also an important communication and a letter from Bryennios of Nicomedia, the discoverer and first editor of the *Didache*.

THE PRAISE SONGS OF ISRAEL.

A new rendering of the Book of Psalms. By John Dr. Wirr, D.D., of the Theological Seminary, New Brunswick, N. J., and member of the American Old Testament Revision Company. 8vo, cloth, price, \$1.50.

A work of rare literary ability and artistic beauty, as the testimonials of some of our most distinguished scholars and critics declare.

Dr. Howard Crosby says: "Dr. John De Witt has prepared a translation of the Psalms, which is the happy result of accurate scholarship and asthetic taste. The signification and poetry are both preserved. His treatment of the Hebrew tenses (as they are called) relieves the text from much obscurity, and his rhythmical Euglish is in full accord with the poetry of the Psalmist. It is not too much to say that this is the best translation of the Psalms in the English language. It is better than any commentary for the general reader."

Dr. T. W. Chambers says in the Christian Intelligencer: "The work not only does great credit to the scholarship and taske of the author, but promises to be of very great usefulness. It furnishes the cheapest, most convenient, and in some respects best, commentary on the Psalms which an English reader can desire, because it gathers up and presents the results of all criticism up to our day, fused and arranged by a vigorous and independent mind, familiar with the subject and in entire sympathy with its purport and aim."

